VASODILATOR AND ANTIHYPERTENSIVE EFFECTS OF L-SERINE

A Thesis Submitted to the

College of Graduate Studies and Research

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Pharmacology

College of Medicine, University of Saskatchewan,

Saskatoon, Saskatchewan, Canada

By

Ramesh Chandra Mishra

© Copyright Ramesh Chandra Mishra, July 2009. All rights reserved.

PERMISSION TO USE

The author has agreed that the library, University of Saskatchewan, may make this thesis freely available for inspection. Moreover, the author has agreed that permission for extensive copying of this thesis for scholarly purposes may be granted by the professors who supervised the thesis work recorded herein or, in their absence, by the head of the Department or the Dean of the College in which the thesis work was done. It is understood that due recognition will be given to the author of this thesis and to the University of Saskatchewan in any use of the material in this thesis. Copying, publication, or any other use of the thesis for financial gain without approval by the University of Saskatchewan and the author's written permission is prohibited.

Request for permission to copy or to make other uses of materials in this thesis in whole or part should be addressed to:

Head, Department of Pharmacology,

College of Medicine,

University of Saskatchewan,

107 Wiggins Road, Saskatoon, Saskatchewan,

S7N 5E5, Canada

OR

Dean

College of Graduate Studies and Research

University of Saskatchewan

107 Administration Place

Saskatoon, Saskatchewan

S7N 5A2, Canada

ABSTRACT

L-serine, a non-essential amino acid, plays a role in the biosynthesis of the amino acids, proteins, purine and pyrimidine nucleotides. It is important for the proper functioning of the nervous system. It has been considered in the treatment of patients with schizophrenia, depression, chronic fatigue syndrome and psychomotor retardation, and of the seizures encountered in patients with rare inborn errors of L-serine biosynthesis. However, there are no reports in the literature of the direct cardiovascular effects of L-serine. Using normotensive Sprague-Dawley rats, Sprague-Dawley rats rendered hypertensive by chronic treatment with the nitric oxide (NO) synthase inhibitior N^{G} nitro L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME) and spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHR), the present study examined the in vitro and in vivo effects of L-serine. In vitro studies focused on L-serine induced changes in phenylephrine constricted third order branches of rat mesenteric arterioles while the in vivo studies examined the effects of intravenous infusion of L-serine on mean arterial pressure (MAP) and heart rate (HR) in intact anaesthetized rats. L-serine (10 to 200 µmol/L) evoked concentration-dependent vasodilatation in phenylephrine constricted endothelium-intact, but not in endothelium-denuded, rat mesenteric arterioles. The vasodilator responses to L-serine were absent in the combined presence of apamin, a calcium activated small conductance potassium (SK_{Ca}) channel inhibitor, and TRAM-34, a calcium activated intermediate conductance potassium (IK_{Ca}) channel inhibitor, or ouabain, a sodium pump inhibitor and barium (Ba²⁺), an inward rectifying potassium (K_{ir}) channel inhibitor, or when the vessels were depolarized by potassium chloride. The maximal vasodilatation response (Emax) to L-serine was higher in vessels from L-NAME treated rats (40%) than from control rats (20%). In anesthetized rats, L-serine evoked a rapid, reversible, dose-dependent fall in MAP (without a significant change in HR), which was

more pronounced in L-NAME treated rats (> 60 mmHg) than in normotensive control rats (25 mmHg). The fall in MAP was inhibited (p < 0.01) by apamin plus charybdotoxin pretreatment. Charybdotoxin was used in place of Tram-34 in *in vivo* studies since Tram-34 is not soluble in water or saline. In age matched Sprague-Dawley, Wistar-Kyoto (WKY) and SHR strains, D-serine had the same effects on MAP and HR as L-serine; however, L-serine evoked a greater maximal fall in MAP in all strains, and the effect was more pronounced in hypertensive rats. In contrast, the infusion of glycine, a metabolite of L-serine led to a dose-dependent fall in MAP in normotensive rats but a dose-dependent increase in MAP in both SHR and L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY rats. Both the depressor and pressor responses to glycine were abolished by pretreatment with the Nmethyl D-aspartate receptor antagonist, MK-801. Regional hemodynamic studies performed using the fluorescent tagged microsphere distribution technique revealed that the fall in MAP and profound decrease in total peripheral resistance (TPR) evoked by acute Lserine infusion is due to increased blood flow in the splanchnic region and more particularly in the small intestinal vascular beds. This effect is blocked by the combined treatment with the K_{Ca} channel inhibitors, apamin plus charybdotoxin. Although resting MAP and TPR are higher, and cardiac output (CO) is lower both in SHR and in WKY rats rendered hypertensive by L-NAME treatment compared to normotensive WKY rats, Lserine infusion leads to a rapid fall in TPR and MAP, and an increase in CO in all models. This effect was more profound in the hypertensive rats. These findings suggest that Lserine could be helpful in overcoming splanchnic organ failure observed in patients with cardiopulmonary bypass. In addition, L-serine, either alone or in combination with other antihypertensive medications, could be considered in the management of endothelial dysfunctional states with reduced NO bioavailability such as hypertension and diabetes.

AKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I thank my supervisor, Dr. Venkat Gopalakrishnan, for his guidance, support, and encouragement during the entire period of this research work which cannot adequately be expressed in this acknowledgement.

I extend my appreciation to the advisory committee members Dr. P.H. Yu, Dr. R.A. Hickie, Dr. J.S. Richardson, Dr. Kaushik M. Desai, Dr. Greg Sawicki and Dr. Lynn P. Weber for their valuable suggestions and feedback. I would also thank the College of Graduate Studies and Research, Canadian Institute of Health Research, Heart and Stroke Foundation Saskatchewan and Canadian Hypertension Society for their financial assistance to this program.

I thank all my friends and laboratory members for their cooperation. I would like to thank specially Dr. K.M. Desai, Ms. Saswati Tripathy, Mr. Jugal Gandhi and Dr. Rabelais Tatchum-Talom for their whole hearted support in experimental procedure. I would like to thank Dr. U. Shinde, for myograph demonstration. The help and support provided by Mr. Bob Wilcox, Ms. Donna Dodge and Ms. Cindy Wruck are highly appreciated.

I must appreciate my wife Saswati and son Prateek for their patience, cooperation, understanding, and unconditional support throughout this research program. Thanks to my parents, and my entire extended family for providing me encouragement at difficult times.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PERMISSION TO USE	i
ABSTRACT	ii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
TABLE OF CONTENTS	V
LIST OF TABLES	xi
LIST OF FIGURES	xiii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xvi
LIST OF CHEMICALS	xxi

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. Hypertension: An Overview	1
1.1.1. Blood Pressure Regulatory Mechanisms	3
1.1.1.1. Extrinsic Mechanism	3
1.1.1.1.1 Nervous Systems	3
1.1.1.1.2. Humoral Systems	4
1.1.1.1.2.1. Renin Angiotensin Aldosterone System	4
1.1.1.1.2.2. Arginine Vasopressin System	5
1.1.1.1.2.3. Atrial Natriuretic Peptide	5
1.1.1.1.2.4. Oubain like Factor	5
1.1.1.2. Intrinsic Mechanisms	6
1.1.1.2.1. Endothelium	6

1.1.1.2.2. Endothelium Derived Vasodilator Mediators	8
1.1.1.2.2.1. Nitric Oxide	8
1.1.1.2.2.2. Prostacyclin	10
1.1.1.2.2.3. Endothelium Derived Hyperpolarizing Factor	11
1.1.1.2.2.4. Carbon Monoxide	12
1.1.1.2.2.5. Hydrogen sulfide	13
1.1.1.2.3. Endothelium Derived and Other Vasoconstrictor Factors	13
1.1.1.2.3.1. Endothelin	14
1.1.1.2.3.2. Vasoconstrictor Prostanoids	15
1.1.1.2.3.3. Free Radicals	15
1.1.1.2.4. Endothelial dysfunction	16
1.2. Animal Models of Hypertension	18
1.2.1. Spontaneously Hypertensive Rat (SHR)	19
1.2.2. Rat Models with Chronic NOS Inhibition	19
1.3. Problems in Treating Hypertension	20
1.3.1. Current Management of Hypertension	21
1.3.2. Classification of Antihypertensive Drugs	21
1.3.3. New Promising Dugs to Treat Hypertension	23
1.4. Beneficial Effects of Amino Acids in Hypertension	23
1.5. Serine	25
1.5.1. Source of L-serine	25
1.5.2. Pathways of L-serine Formation	27
1.5.3. Metabolism of L-serine	27
1.5.4. Pathways of L-serine Utilization	28

1.5.4.1. L-serine and Gluconeogenesis	28
1.5.4.2. L-serine and Cystathionine Formation	29
1.5.4.3. L-serine and Biosynthesis of Phospholipids	30
1.5.4.4. Role of L-serine in Formation of D-serine, Glycine, L-cysteine,	
and Taurine	32
1.6. L-serine and Health Benefit	33
1.7. L-serine Deficiency and Disease	34

2.1. Background and Rationale for the Present Study	.36
2.2. Rationale for <i>in vitro</i> Studies with L-serine	37
2.3. Rationale for <i>in vivo</i> Studies	.37
2.4. Rationale for Regional Hemodynamic Studies	38
2.5. Working Hypothesis	39
2.6. Experimental Strategy	40
2.6.1. Choice of Animal Models and Choice of Tissue	40

CHAPTER 3. METHODS	42
3.1. Animals	
3.2. Materials	42
3.3. Experimental Procedures	
3.3.1. In Vitro Studies using Wire Myograph	43
3.3.2. In Vivo Studies	45
3.3.3. Regional Hemodynamic Study	47

3.3.3.1. Surgical Procedure for Regional Hemodynamic Study47
3.3.3.2. Hemodynamic Measurement using Fluorescent Microspheres48
3.3.3.3. Measurement of Fluorescence
3.4. Statistical Analysis

CHAPTER 4. RESULTS
4.1. In Vitro Studies
4.1.1. Vasodilator effect of L-serine
4.2. In Vivo Studies
4.2.1. Acute Hemodynamic effect of L-serine
4.2.2. Acute Hemodynamic effect of L-serine, D-serine, Glycine and L-threonine.66
4.2.3. Regional Hemodynamic Study
4.2.3.1. Comparison of Basal Regional Blood Flow
4.2.3.1.1. Normotensive vs. Hypertensive Rat Models
4.2.3.1.2. L-NAME pretreated Hypertensive WKY vs. SHR80
4.2.3.2. Acetylcholine Induced Changes in Regional Blood Flow80
4.2.3.3. L-serine Induced Changes in Regional Blood Flow
4.2.3.3.1. Normotensive Control WKY vs. Hypertensive Rats81
4.2.3.3.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY vs. SHR82
4.2.3.4. Comparison of Basal Peripheral Vascular Resistance
4.2.3.4.1. Normotensive WKY vs. Hypertensive Rat Models82
4.2.3.4.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY vs. SHR83
4.2.3.5. L-serine Induced Changes in Peripheral Vascular Resistance83
4.2.3.5.1. Normotensive Control WKY vs. Hypertensive Rats83

4.2.3.5.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY vs. SHR	.84
4.2.3.6. Comparison of Basal Systemic Hemodynamics	85
4.2.3.6.1. L-serine Evoked Changes in Systemic Hemodynamics	.85
4.2.3.6.1.1. Normotensive Control WKY Rats	85
4.2.3.6.1.2. L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY Rats	86
4.2.3.6.1.3. SHR	.86
4.2.3.6.1.4. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive vs. SHR	86
4.2.3.7. Effect of L-serine in Presence of Apamin and Charybdotoxin	87
4.2.3.7.1. Normotensive Control WKY Rats	87
4.2.3.7.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY Rats	87
4.2.3.7.3. SHR	.88
4.2.3.7.4. Comparison between L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive	
Rats and SHR	88

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION	118
5.1. Vasodilator Properties of L-serine	118
5.2. BP Lowering Effect of L-serine	119
5.2.1. NOS Inhibition Exaggerated L-serine Mediated Effect	120
5.3. BP Lowering Effects of L-serine Compared to its Stereoisomer D-serine	121
5.4. Comparison of L-serine and Glycine Effect in Blood Pressure Regulation	122
5.4.1. Glycine but not L-serine Elevates MAP in Hypertensive Rat Models	123
5.5. Effect of L-threonine in Blood Pressure Regulation	124
5.6. Comparison of Antihypertensive Effect of L-serine in Hypertensive Rat Models	125
5.7. Regional and Systemic Hemodynamic Assessment to L-serine	125

5.7.1. L-serine Targets Multiple Vascular Beds in Hypertensive Rats	126
5.8. Proposed Mechanisms for L-serine Mediated Vasodilatation	

CHAPTER 6. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK......130

6.1. Summary of Major Findings	130
6.2. Significance and Clinical Perspectives of the Work	132
6.3. Limitations of the Study and Possible Avenues for Future Directions	134

BIBLIOGRAPHY13	38
----------------	----

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	JNC-7 Classification of blood pressure for adults	2
Table 2.	Some of the most pertinent endothelial mediators and their function	on7
Table 3.	Comparison of mean arterial pressure and heart rate recorded before	ore and
	30 seconds after infusion of L-serine	62
Table 4.	Comparison of mean arterial pressure and heart rate recorded c	ontinuously
	before and after infusion of either L-serine or glycine	69
Table 5.	Changes in regional blood flow in different organs/tissues after ad	cute
	infusion of L-serine	101
Table 6.	Changes in regional blood flow following ACh infusion	102
Table 7.	Acute L-serine infusion reduced peripheral vascular resistance	103
Table 8.	Comparison of systemic hemodynamic changes evoked by L-seri	ne104
Table 9.	Pretreatment with apamin and charybdotoxin attenuated L-serine	induced
	regional blood flow	
Table 10.	Percentage increase in regional blood flow to various tissues follo	owing acute
	L-serine infusion in control WKY rats	
Table 11.	Percentage increase in regional blood flow to various tissues follo	owing acute
	L-serine infusion in L-NAME treated WKY rats	

Table 12.	Percentage increase in regional blood flow to various tissues following acute
	L-serine infusion in SHR
Table 13.	Percentage decrease in peripheral organ vascular resistance to various tissues following acute L-serine infusion in control WKY rats109
Table 14.	Percentage decrease in organ vascular resistance to various tissues following acute L-serine infusion in L-NAME treated WKY rats110
Table 15.	Percentage decrease or increase in peripheral organ vascular resistance to various tissues following acute L-serine infusion in SHR111
Table 16.	Percentage changes in MAP, HR, CO, TPR, CI and TPRI following L- serine infusion in control WKY rats112
Table 17.	Percentage changes in MAP, HR, CO, TPR, CI and TPRI following L-serine infusion in L-NAME treated WKY rats
Table 18.	Percentage changes in MAP, HR, CO, TPR, CI and TPRI following L-serine infusion in SHR
Table 19.	Comparison of L-serine effect in regional blood flow in presence or absence of apamin and charybdotoxin in control WKY rats115
Table 20.	Comparison of L-serine effect in regional blood flow in presence or absence of apamin and charybdotoxin in L-NAME treated WKY rats116
Table 21.	Comparison of L-serine effect in regional blood flow in presence or absence of apamin and charybdotoxin in SHR117

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	Various sources and biosynthetic pathways of L-serine
Figure 2.	L-serine utilization and its role in gluconeogenesis
Figure 3.	L-serine evokes endothelium-dependent vasodilatation in rat mesenteric
	arterioles, comparison with acetylcholine
Figure 4.	Comparison of CR curves to L-serine (a) acetylcholine (b) in mesenteric
	arterioles isolated from either control or chronic L-NAME treated rats55
Figure 5.	Maximal vasodilator response to L-serine (a) or acetylcholine (b) in both
	control and chronic L-NAME treated rats
Figure 6.	Comparison of vasodilator responses to L-serine using different agonists57
Figure 7.	Concentration dependent vasodilator responses to either L-serine or KCl
	followed by L-serine in mesenteric arteriole of L-NAME treated rats58
Figure 8.	Responses to KCl in arterioles isolated from L-NAME treated rats either
	before or after a pamin + TRAM-34 or ouabain + Ba^{2+} pretreatments
Figure 9.	Comparison of L-serine induced fall in MAP in presence or absence of
	apamin + charybdotoxin in control and chronic L-NAME treated rat63
Figure 10.	Acetylcholine induced fall in MAP in presence or absence of apamin +
	charybdotoxin in control and chronic L-NAME treated rat64
Figure 11.	Compare the dose response relationship between L-serine and acetylcholine
	in control and chronic L-NAME treated rats65

Figure 12.	Compares the fall in MAP to acute comparable doses D-serine followed b	уy
	L-serine in normotensive control WKY rat7	0
Figure 13.	Compare the response to D-serine and L-serine in absence and presence	of
	apamin + charybdotoxin in SHR	71
Figure 14.	Dose response curves compares the fall in MAP evoked by D-serine and	
	L-serine	2
Figure 15.	D-and L-serine evoked fall in fall in MAP was significantly attenuated	
	by pretreatment with apamin and charybdotoxin	13
Figure 16.	NMDA receptor selective antagonist, MK-801 blocked the responses to	
	glycine but not to L-serine	4
Figure 17.	Glycine mediated response in presence and absence of NMDA selective	
	antagonist, MK-801	75
Figure 18.	Compares dose-response relationships for glycine evoked changes in MA	١P
	either before and after MK-801 infusion7	6
Figure 19.	L-NAME infusion attenuated responses to glycine but not to L-serine	77
Figure 20.	L-threonine failed to alter MAP in normotensive and hypertensive rats7	'8
Figure 21.	Compares the changes in regional blood flow to a bolus dose of	
	vehicle followed by acetylcholine	39
Figure 22.	Compares the changes in regional blood flow to heart, kidneys and liver	
	following a single bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-serine9	0
Figure 23.	Compares the changes in regional blood flow to spleen, brain, lungs and	
	stomach following a single bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-serine9	1

- **Figure 24.** Compares the changes in regional blood flow to diaphragm, pancreas, small and large intestine after a bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-serine.......92

- **Figure 27.** Changes in vascular resistance following a single bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-serine in diaphragm, pancreas, small and large intestine......95

- **Figure 30.** Compares the changes in regional blood flow to L-serine in presence and absence of apamin+charybdotoxin in lungs, stomach and small intestine....98
- **Figure 32.** Compares the changes in regional blood flow to L-serine in presence and absence of apamin and charybdotoxin in diaphragm and skeletal muscle..100

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

$[Ca^{2^+}]_i$:	Intracellular calcium
·OH:	Hydroxyl radicals
3-PG:	3-phosphoglycerate
3-PGDH	3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase
5-HT:	5-hydroxytryptamine
AC:	Adenylyl cyclase
ACE:	Angiotensin-converting-enzyme
ACh:	Acetylcholine
ADH:	Antidiuretic hormone
ADMA:	Asymmetric dimethylargine
Ang I:	Angiotensin I
Ang II:	Angiotensin II
Ang:	Angiotensin
ANP:	Atrial natriuretic peptide
ARA-S:	N-archidonoyl-L-serine
ATP:	Adenosine triphosphate
AVP:	Arginine vasopressin
Ba ²⁺ :	Barium chloride
BK:	Bradykinin
BP:	Blood pressure
cAMP:	cyclic 3', 5' adenosine monophosphate
CBS:	Cystathionine ß-synthase

Celloslove:	2-ethoxy-ethyl acetate
cGMP:	cyclic 3', 5' guanosine monophosphate
ChTX:	Charybdotoxin
CI:	Cardiac index
CNP:	C-natriuretic peptide
CO:	Cardiac output
COX:	Cyclooxygenase
CR:	Concentration response curve
CSE:	Cystathionine γ-lyase
CSF:	Cerebrospinal fluid
cSHMT:	Cytosolic serine hydroxymethyltransferase
CYP:	Cytochrome P 450
DNA:	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DOCA:	Deoxycorticosterone acetate
DR:	Dose-response
EC:	Endothelial cells
EC ₅₀ :	Half maximal effective concentration
EDHF:	Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor
EET:	Epoxyeicosatrienoic acid
E _{max} :	Maximal response
ENDO [-]:	Endothelium denuded
ENDO [+]:	Endothelium intact
eNOS:	Endothelial nitric oxide synthase
ET:	Endothelin

F _i :	Flow to individual sample
FDA:	Food and drug administration
GABA:	Gamma-aminobutyric acid
GC:	Guanylyl cyclase
GCS:	Glycine cleavage system
GHSR 1a:	Growth hormone secretagogue receptor 1a
GSH:	Glutathione
GTP:	Guanosine triphosphate
H ₂ O ₂ :	Hydrogen peroxide
H_2S :	Hydrogen sulfide
HO:	Heme oxygenase
HR:	Heart rate
HSP:	Heat -shock protein
IAF:	Intra abdominal fat
I _i :	Fluorescence intensity of the sample
IK _{Ca:}	Intermediate conductance calcium activated potassium channels
iNOS:	Inducible nitric oxide synthase
I _{ref} :	Fluorescence intensity of the reference blood sample
K _{Ca} :	Calcium activated potassium
KCl:	Potassium chloride
LAT:	L-amino acid transporter
L-NAME:	N ^G nitro L-arginine methyl ester
MAP:	Mean arterial pressure
MEGJ:	Myoendothelial gap junction

mSHMT:	Mitochondrial serine hydroxymethyltransferase
MTHF:	Methyltetrahydrofolate
NAD ⁺ :	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
NADPH:	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NEFA:	Non-esterified fatty acid
NHANES:	National health and nutrition examination survey
nm:	Nanometer
NMDA:	N-methyl D-aspartate
nNOS:	Neuronal nitric oxide synthase
NO:	Nitric oxide
NOS:	Nitric oxide synthase
O ₂ •:	Superoxide anions
OLF:	Oubain like factor
PDE:	Phosphodiesterase
PE:	Phenylephrine
PGI ₂ :	Prostacyclin
PKA:	Protein kinase A
PKC:	Protein kinase C
PLC:	Phospholipase C
PNS:	Parasympathetic nervous system
PSAT:	Phosphoserine aminotransferase
PSP:	Phosphoserine phosphatase
R:	Reference sample withdrawal rate (ml/min)
RAAS:	Renin angiotensin aldosterone system

RMP:	Resting membrane potential
RNA:	Ribonucleic acid
ROS:	Reactive oxygen species
SD:	Sprague-Dawley
SDH:	Serine dehydratase
SEM:	Standard error of the mean
sGC:	Soluble guanylate cyclase
SHMT:	Serine hydroxymethyltransferase
SHR:	Spontaneously hypertensive rat
SK _{Ca:}	Small conductance calcium activated potassium channels
SNP:	Sodium nitroprusside
SNS:	Sympathetic nervous system
SOD:	Superoxide dismutase
SPT/AGT:	Serine:pyruvate/alanine:glyoxylate aminotransferase
TG:	Triglycerides
THF:	Tetrahydrofolate
TPR:	Total peripheral resistance
TPRI:	Total peripheral resistance index
TXA ₂ :	Thromboxane
VSM:	Vascular smooth muscle
VSMC:	Vascular smooth muscle cell
WKY:	Wistar-Kyoto

LIST OF CHEMICALS

Acetylcholine

Apamin

Barium chloride

Cellosolve acetate

Charybdotoxin

D-serine

Fluorescent microspheres

Glycine

Indomethacin

L-serine

L-threonine

MK-801

N^G-nitro-l-arginine-methyl ester

Oubain

Phenylephrine

Potassium chloride

Sodium nitroprusside

Thiopental sodium

Tram-34

Tween® 20 and Tween®80

U4669

Chemicals were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich Canada Ltd, Abbot Laboratories Canada Ltd

and EMD Bioscience Inc. USA.

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1. Hypertension: An Overview

"Hypertension" is the medical term for blood pressure (BP) that remains high over time. High blood pressure is a very common disorder in which the pressure in the arteries is too high especially in middle-aged and elderly people. Once it has developed, it tends to last for life. High BP puts strain on the heart and the circulatory system, which can ultimately cause damage to several organs leading to heart failure, stroke and renal failure. As per medical guidelines, a BP reading of 120/80 (systolic/diastolic) millimeter of mercury (mmHg) is considered to be normal. Pre-hypertension is a condition where BP is elevated above normal but not to the level considered to be high BP. The latest classification of BP values proposed by the joint national committee (JNC 7) of the National Institutes of Health, USA, is given in the table below (Table 1). According to the JNC-7 classification a BP value of 140/90 mmHg or higher is considered as high blood pressure (Chobanian et al., 2003). High blood pressure is a 'risk factor' for developing cardiovascular diseases such as myocardial infarction, stroke, renal failure, transient ischemic attacks and peripheral vascular diseases (Lawes et al., 2008). Hypertension is the most common cardiovascular disease and is a major public health problem in both developed and developing countries (Kearney et al., 2005; Lawes et al., 2003). It produces a marked effect on patients, relatives and society, either because of hypertension *per se* or through its complications which can produce premature death or permanent disability.

Table 1. JNC-7 Classification of blood pressure for adults

BP	SBP*	DBP*
Classification	mmHg	mmHg
Normal	<120	and <80
Prehypertension	120-139	or 80-89
Stage 1	140-159	or 90-99
Hypertension		
Stage 2	>/=160	or >/=100
Hypertension		

*DBP, diastolic blood pressure; *SBP, systolic blood pressure.

The risk of developing a cardiovascular complication is higher when the individual has hypertension combined with other risk factors such as diabetes, atherosclerosis, hyperlipidemia and insulin resistance state (Longo-Mbenza et al., 2002). Epidemiological studies show that there are significant geographical differences in the occurrence of hypertension and its complications both between and within countries. This geographical variation is considered to be influenced by the interaction of nutritional and environmental factors with the subject's genetic predisposition and susceptibility to develop hypertension. It is known that in people with hypertension more than 90 to 95 % have essential or idiopathic hypertension with unknown etiology. Only a small percentage of the hypertensive patients have an identifiable cause for secondary hypertension. Treating

hypertension involves lifestyle changes and pharmacotherapy with appropriate antihypertensive agents (Chobanian et al., 2003; Chockalingam et al., 2008).

1.1.1. Blood Pressure Regulatory Mechanisms

BP in the body is regulated at multiple levels through complicated interacting networks. These regulatory systems can be divided into extrinsic mechanisms and intrinsic mechanisms.

1.1.1.1. Extrinsic Mechanisms

The extrinsic control systems include the sympathetic nervous system (SNS), parasympathetic nervous system (PNS), and the circulating hormones which contribute to the regulation of BP and blood volume.

1.1.1.1.1. Nervous System

The nervous system plays an important role in the regulation of blood volume and BP. The BP regulatory center in the medulla plays a central role in regulation. Blood vessels are primarily innervated with sympathetic nerve fibers while the heart receives both sympathetic and parasympathetic innervations (Reis et al., 1984). Activation of the SNS leads to an increase in the vascular smooth muscle (VSM) tone resulting in vasoconstriction of the both resistance and capacitance vessels. This leads to an increase in total peripheral resistance (TPR). SNS activation also increases the heart rate (HR) and force of contraction, and causes renin release. Activation of the SNS also causes an increase in the

pre/post capillary resistance ratio, which leads to a decrease in capillary pressure and reabsorption of tissue fluid (Brunton LL, Parker KL, Lazo SJ. 2005. Goodman and Gillman's The Pharmacological Basis of Therapeutics. 11th Edition).

1.1.1.1.2. Humoral Systems

The humoral system regulates BP mainly through the renin angiotensin aldosterone system (RAAS), and other mediators described below.

1.1.1.1.2.1. Renin Angiotensin Aldosterone System

RAAS is a major endocrine system that contributes to the regulation of body fluid and BP. Decrease in perfusion of the juxtaglomerular apparatus in the kidney due to low BP results in the release of renin (Weber et al., 1975). Renin cleaves an inactive peptide angiotensinogen (alpha 2 globulin circulating in the blood), which promotes the formation angiotensin I (Ang I). Ang I is converted to angiotensin II (Ang II) by an enzyme found in lung capillaries called angiotensin-converting-enzyme (ACE). Ang II is a potent vasoconstrictor. Ang II acts as an agonist in an endocrine, paracrine, autocrine and intracrine fashion (Paul et al., 2006). Ang II stimulates the secretion of aldosterone from the adrenal cortex. Aldosterone causes the kidney tubules to retain sodium and water. This increases the blood volume which contributes to an increase in BP. RAAS hormonal system responds to low blood volume or a fall in BP (Solmon et al., 2005).

1.1.1.1.2.2. Arginine Vasopressin System

Arginine vasopressin (AVP) is a decapeptide which is also called antidiuretic hormone (ADH). AVP is derived from a prehormone which is synthesized in hypothalamus and stored in the posterior pituitary gland (Vander et al., 1995; Caldwell et al., 2006). AVP plays a major role in the reabsorption of water from the collecting ducts in the kidney *via* activation of V_2 receptors while at pharmacological doses it exerts a profound vasoconstriction by activating V_1 receptors found on vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC) (McNeill, 1983; Gopalakrishnan et al., 1991).

1.1.1.1.2.3. Atrial Natriuretic Peptide

Atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP) is produced and released by cardiomyocytes of the atria of the heart. It is released in response to atrial stretch, stretching of the vessel walls, stimulation of beta receptors, hypervolemia, hypernatremia, elevation in Ang II and following exercise. It exerts both, a natriuretic and a vasodilatory effect. The overall effect of ANP is to counter RAAS mediated increase in BP (de Bold, 1985).

1.1.1.1.2.4. Oubain like Factor

An endogenous substance, an oubain like factor (OLF) that is indistinguishable from the digitalis glycoside, oubain, has been found circulating in blood (Hamlyn et al., 1991). This substance inhibits Na^+/K^+ activated ATPase and induces natriuresis and vasoconstriction. OLF is released in response to high sodium intake, hypervolemia and in conditions of cardiovascular disease state such as hypertension (Goto et. al., 1998).

1.1.1.2. Intrinsic Mechanisms

The intrinsic system regulates blood flow mainly within the tissue/organ or remains restricted to specific regional vascular beds. This mechanism includes myogenic mechanism which refers to the property of the muscle tissue to respond to stretch. It is likely that metabolic and humoral mechanisms contribute to the regulation of blood flow as an intrinsic control system (Shepherd et al., 1979; 1981 and Monos et al., 1995). In addition to the extrinsic and the intrinsic regulatory mechanisms, the endothelium is now widely recognized as a one of the major regulators of BP and blood flow. The endothelium can be considered as an endocrine organ in its own right and can be considered as a part of the humoral systems of regulation or as a separate system. It releases many vasodilatory and vasoconstrictor mediators and will be described in detail below.

1.1.1.2.1. Endothelium

The endothelium is the thin layer of cells that is present as an inner lining of the blood vessels. Thus, the endothelium is an interface between the lumen and the rest of the vessel wall. These cells are present in the circulatory system, beginning from the heart to the smallest capillaries. Endothelial cells (EC) are specialized epithelium called simple squamous epithelium. EC are very important for the regulation of various functions such as vasodilatation, vasoconstriction, thrombosis, fibrinolysis, angiogenesis, inflammation and edema formation. All of these factors contribute to the overall BP regulation by the endothelium. Transit of white blood cells into and out of the blood is controlled by the EC. In the brain capillaries the EC have tight junctions between them as a part of the blood brain barrier as a protective mechanism for the brain from blood borne substances. In the

renal glomerular capillaries the EC have gaps between them that allow the filtering function of the kidneys for urine formation. The endothelium releases a number of vasodilatory, vasoconstrictive and vasoactive mediators that play a role in the cardiovascular regulatory functions of endothelium. Thus, the endothelium plays an important role in the regulation of vascular tone (Dzau et. al., 1989). These endothelial mediators have been listed in the table below followed by a description of some of the more pertinent mediators (Table 2).

Mediator	Function
Nitric oxide (NO)	Vasodilator, inhibits platelet adhesion and
	aggregation
Prostacyclin (PGI ₂)	Vasodilator, inhibits platelet adhesion and
	aggregation
Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing	Vasodilator
factor (EDHF)	
Adenosine	Vasodilator
Atrial natriuretic peptide (ANP)	Vasodilator
Endothelin	Vasoconstrictor

 Table 2. Some of the most pertinent endothelial mediators and their function.

Moreover, other blood borne mediators and mediators released from nerves act on the endothelium, platelets and vascular smooth muscle to regulate vascular tone, platelet function, capillary permeability and other cardiovascular functions. These mediators include angiotensin II (Ang II), norepineprine, histamine, bradykinin, 5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT) and thromboxane. In a physiological state there is a balance between these vasoconstrictor and vasodilator agents. In disease states such as hypertension and diabetes, this balance is disturbed due to altered bioavailability of one or more of the endothelial mediators such as NO (Levy et al., 1997).

1.1.1.2.2. Endothelium Derived Vasodilator Mediators

The endothelium produces a number of vasodilatory mediators such as EDHF, PGI₂ and NO (Moncada et al., 1979; Furchgott et al., 1980; Brandes et al., 2000). Carbon monoxide (Maines et al., 1997; Christian et al., 1999) and hydrogen sulfide (H₂S) (Yang G et al., 2008) have also been added to the list of vasodilatory mediators released from the endothelium.

1.1.1.2.2.1. Nitric Oxide

Furchgott described an endothelium-derived relaxing factor (EDRF) in 1980 that causes the vessel to relax. Endothelium-dependent agonists such as acetylcholine (ACh) and bradykinin stimulate EDRF production. EDRF was identified as NO in 1987 (Palmer et al., 1987; Ignarro et al., 1987). A lot of research has been done since in the role of NO in the cardiovascular and other body systems and functions. NO plays a pivotal role in the regulation of vascular tone and homeostasis (Ignarro et al., 1987; Palmer et al., 1987; Vane et al., 1990). eNOS knockout mice develop hypertension (Shesely et al., 1986). NO is synthesized from L-arginine by nitric oxide synthase (NOS) (Palmer et al, 1988). There are three isoforms of the NOS enzyme: neuronal (nNOSor type I NOS), inducible (iNOS or

type 2 NOS) and endothelial (eNOS or type 3 NOS) (Moncada et al., 1991). Each of the isoforms has separate locations. nNOS and eNOS are calcium-dependent and produce low levels of NO as a cell signaling molecule. iNOS is calcium-independent and produces large amounts of NO which can be cytotoxic or bactericidal (Bernardeau et al., 2001). NOS oxidizes the guanidino group of L-arginine in a process that consumes five electrons and results in the formation of NO with stoichiometric formation of L-citrulline. The process involves the oxidation of NADPH and the reduction of molecular oxygen. The transformation occurs at a catalytic site adjacent to a specific binding site of L-arginine. Tetrahydrobiopterin is required as a co-factor. The target of NO in the vascular smooth muscle cell is soluble guanylate cyclase. Stimulation of suoluble guanylate cyclase (sGC) causes an increase in cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) which ultimately leads to smooth muscle relaxation. NO directly causes hyperpolarization and relaxation of VSMC by activating calcium-dependent potassium channels which is independent of cGMP pathway (Bolotina et al., 1994). NO is an important regulator and mediator of numerous processes in the cardiovascular system, nervous system and the immune system. Thus, NO causes smooth muscle relaxation resulting in dilatation of the blood vessel and an increase in the blood flow. In the nervous system NO is involved in neurotransmission and has been associated with functions such as memory formation and avoidance learning. In the immune system production of large amounts of NO from iNOS acts as a bactericidal and cytotoxic agent against tumor cells. Acetylcholine (ACh), cytokines, platelet derived factors stimulate NO production by eNOS (Yuan, 2006). The vasodilator action of NO controls renal extracellular fluid homeostasis which is essential for the regulation of blood flow and BP (Yoon et al., 2000). Role of endogenous and exogenous NO on renin secretion are mediated by a cGMP-induced inhibition of cAMP degradation and more exclusively mediated by phosphodiesterase (PDE)-3 (Kurtz et al., 1998).

1.1.1.2.2.2. Prostacyclin

Prostacyclin (PGI₂) is a prostanoid. Prostanoids are biologically active lipids, derived from twenty-carbon essential fatty acids (eicosanoids). They are further subdivided into three main groups, prostaglandins, PGI₂ and thromboxane (TXA₂), each one of them having distinct functions (Tohgi et al., 1992). PGI₂ is produced in the EC from cell membrane arachidonic acid. The enzyme prostacyclin synthase catabolizes the intermediate metabolite prostaglandin H₂ into PGI₂. PGI₂ a vasodilator and it inhibits platelet aggregation and VSMC proliferation. PGI₂ binds to G protein coupled receptor which activates adenylyl cyclase to produce cyclic 3', 5' adenosine monophosphate (cAMP). cAMP binds to specific locations on the regulatory units of the protein kinase, and causes dissociation between the regulatory and catalytic subunits, thus activating the catalytic units and enabling them to phosphorylate substrate proteins (Hanoune et al., 2001). cAMP activates protein kinase A (PKA). Activation of PKA phosphorylates number of proteins which inhibits myosin light-chain kinase and leads to smooth muscle relaxation. Increase in cAMP inhibits platelet activation and opposes increase in cytosolic free calcium levels in VSMC and promotes vasodilatation (Moncada et al., 1979). PGI₂ contributes substantially to myocardial protection (Utsunomiya et al., 1982; Csanyi et al., 2006).

10

1.1.1.2.2.3. Endothelium Derived Hyperpolarizing Factor

Endothelium derived hyperpolarizing factor (EDHF) is proposed to be a vasodilatory mediator whose identity is controversial. EDHF is released by EC and leads to NO/PGI₂ independent vasodilatation by relaxation of adjacent VSMC (Garland et al., 1996). The mechanism and nature of EDHF action is different among species, strain and between vascular beds (Mcguire et al., 2001). Several researchers have proposed that K^+ is the EDHF (Dong et al., 1997; McCulloch et al., 1997; Edwards et al., 1998). Epoxyeicosatrienoic acid (EET), a cytochrome P450 (CYP)-derived metabolite of arachidonic acid, produced a NO/PGI₂-independent relaxation in guinea-pig carotid artery which is pharmacologically distinct from the EDHF mediated response in rat mesenteric artery (Fleming et al., 2000; Mcguire et al., 2001). Hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) was proposed to be an EDHF in mouse, human mesenteric and porcine coronary arteries (Matoba et al., 2000; 2002; and 2003). C-natriuretic peptide (CNP) also has been proposed to act as an EDHF (Chauhan et al., 2003). L-NAME-insensitive NO was suggested to act as an EDHF in rabbit carotid artery and in rat small resistance arteries (Cohen et al., 1997; Chauhan et al., 2003). Myoendothelial gap junction (MEGJ) coupling between the endothelium and smooth muscle, has also been implicated in EDHF activity in many arteries, whereas EDHF activity may simply be due to the transfer of an endothelium derived hyperpolarization, and not to the activity of a factor per se (Coleman et al., 2001; Griffith, 2004). Thus there is no clear consensus with regard to the nature of EDHF. Based on experimental evidence it is agreed that there is an additional mechanism of vasodilatation that exists and it is NO/PGI2 independent but mediates endotheliumdependent hyperpolarization of both endothelium and VSMC and originates from the endothelium, called EDHF. There is some agreement that shear stress or receptor activation plays a critical role in the release of intracellular calcium which activates endothelial/non-endothelial potassium channels (Mcguire et al., 2001; Griffith et al., 2004). This rise in intracellular free calcium activates small (SK_{Ca}) and intermediate (IK_{Ca}) conductance calcium-activated potassium channels which are present on EC. This results in the release of an EDHF which hyperpolarizes the adjacent VSMC. The EDHF mediated response was abolished in the presence of depolarizing concentrations of potassium (Quilley et al., 1997). Inclusion of a combination of apamin (SK_{Ca} channel inhibitor), TRAM-34 (IK_{Ca} channel inhibitor), or charybdotoxin (IK_{Ca} and BK_{Ca} channel inhibitor) or ouabain (Na⁺ pump inhibitor) and Ba²⁺ (K_{ir} channel inhibitor) blocked the EDHF mediated hyperpolarization of VSMC (Edwards et al., 1998; Parsons et al., 1994). EDHF compensates for the lack of NO and mediates ACh-induced vasodilation in chronic NOS-inhibited SD rats (Desai et al., 2006).

1.1.1.2.2.4. Carbon Monoxide

Carbon monoxide also relaxes vascular smooth muscle (Marks et al., 1991). Carbon monoxide is produced by the microsomal heme oxygenases (HO). HO catabolizes heme molecules into biliverdin, ferrous iron and carbon monoxide. There are three isoforms of HO. HO-1 is inducible, HO-2 and HO-3 are constitutive. HO-1 is a stress protein (also known as heat-shock protein HSP32) and it acts as a general cytoprotectant against increased stress such as a bacterial infection or an arthritic joint where the expression and activity of HO increases along with an increase in carbon monoxide levels. Heme comes from the breakdown of hemoglobin, myoglobin and other heme containing proteins. The target of carbon monoxide is sGC causing an increase in cGMP. HO-3 is considered to be a sensor of oxygen (Maines et al., 1997; Christian et al., 1999).

1.1.1.2.2.5. Hydrogen sulfide

 H_2S has been shown to play a role as a vasorelaxant and regulator of blood pressure in mice. Knockout mice lacking the enzyme cystathionine γ -lyase (CSE) have higher blood pressure (Yang et al., 2008). H_2S is synthesized from L-cysteine by cystathionine β synthase (CBS) and CSE. CSE is the main H_2S forming enzyme in the cardiovascular system whereas CBS is the main enzyme in the central nervous system (Wang et al., 2002). H_2S causes vasorelaxation by activating K_{ATP} channels in the vascular smooth muscle and causing hyperpolarization (Wang et al., 2002).

1.1.1.2.3. Endothelium Derived and Other Vasoconstrictor Factors

In normal physiological condition, the release of NO is predominant. NO modulates the release and resultant effect of vasoconstricting factors (Busse et al., 1985). In pathological conditions such as hypertension, atherosclerosis and diabetes, NO bioavailability and its vasodilator effect becomes impaired due to endothelial dysfunction, resulting in an imbalance between the endothelium derived relaxing and contracting factors. In such disease states, impairment of the release of NO augments the effects and release of endothelium derived vasoconstrictor factors, resulting in widespread vasoconstriction and an increase in BP (Vanhoutte et al., 1986).

1.1.1.2.3.1. Endothelin

ET is a 21 amino acid vasoconstrictor peptide and it is produced primarily in the endothelium (Yanagisawa et al., 1988). ET is one of the most potent vasoconstrictors and it is implicated in several vascular diseases. ET has three isoforms, namely ET-1, ET-2 and ET-3 and two receptors namely ET_A and ET_B (Hynynen et al., 2006). ET_1 released from the endothelium exerts vasoconstriction via activation of ETA receptors present on adjacent VSMC (Schinelli et al., 2006). The ET_B subtype is predominantly expressed on EC and ET_B receptor activation on EC results in increased NO generation (Batra et al., 1993; Hopfner et al., 1999). In addition, in certain vascular beds, there are ET_B receptors present on VSMC which in concert with ET_A promote vasoconstriction (Batra et al., 1993; Hopfner et al., 1999). ET is rapidly metabolized when it passes through the lungs. Interaction of ET₁ with its ET_B receptors leads to its internalization and rapid breakdown in the lungs (Sokolovsky, 1995). With the exception of ET, all vasoactive substances have short halflives and are involved in short term regulation of vascular tone (Yanagisawa et al., 1988; Agapitov et al., 2002). Both ET_A and ET_B receptors are G-protein coupled receptors that are linked to phospholipase C (PLC) mediated Ca²⁺ mobilization and protein kinase C (PKC) activation. ET₁ is a powerful long lasting vasoconstrictor agonist because it can promote Ca2+ independent effects subsequent to its effect mediated via activation of PKC and Rho-kinase (Christopher et al., 2003). Recently it has been suggested that both ET_A and ET_{B} receptors are found in the nervous system and play a critical role in neurotransmission. ET plays an important role in vascular function (Bernes et al., 1997).
1.1.1.2.3.2. Vasoconstrictor Prostanoids

TXA₂ in another prostanoid synthesized in platelets by thromboxane A synthase from endoperoxides produced by cyclooxygenase (COX) enzyme from arachidonic acid (Tohgi et al., 1992). PGI₂ and TXA₂ have important and opposing functions for the maintenance of physiological vascular tone. An optimum balance is maintained between PGI₂ and TXA₂ production in healthy states. TXA₂ binds to thromboxane receptors (Gprotein coupled receptors coupled to the G protein G_q) and promotes platelet aggregation, vasoconstriction, and smooth muscle proliferation. TXA₂ and PGI₂ are therefore important mediators of pathological vascular events including thrombosis and atherogenesis.

1.1.1.2.3.3. Free Radicals

Free radicals are molecules or ions with unpaired electrons on an otherwise open shell configuration. These unpaired electrons are usually highly reactive. Free radicals include oxygen derived free radicals, which are commonly known as reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Halliwell, 1991). ROS include superoxide anions (O_2^{\bullet}), hydroxyl radicals (·OH), as well as highly reactive non-radicals which do not have an unpaired electron in their orbit, such as hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) (Halliwell, 1991). Free radicals and ROS react with proteins, lipids and DNA to alter their structure and function. Oxidative stress is caused when there is an excess of free radicals and ROS production causing an imbalance with antioxidant defenses such as antioxidant enzymes. These free radicals are responsible for aging, tissue damage, and diseases. Superoxide anion can react with NO to form peroxynitrite (Gryglewski et al., 1986). Superoxide anion also stimulates the production of TXA₂ via activation of prostaglandin H synthase (de Artinano et al., 1999). In cardiovascular disease state there is oxidative stress with a resultant increase in free radical generation. This in turn decreases superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity, vitamin E and NO production (Vijay et al., 1993). SODs are a class of enzymes that catalyzes the dismutation of superoxide to oxygen and hydrogen peroxide (McCord et al., 1969; McCord et al., 2005). They serve as an important antioxidant. SODs have three isoforms and they are found in different cell compartments. SOD-1 is found in the cytoplasm, SOD-2 in mitochondria and SOD-3 is extracellular. This excessive increase in free radical generation can inactivate PGI₂ synthase and decrease the expression of eNOS (Vidal et al., 1998; Davidge et al., 2001). It has been suggested that free radicals contribute to vasoconstriction, and free radical scavengers such as tempol successfully restore the generation of PGI₂ and NO, thereby augmenting vasodilatation (Katusic et al., 1989).

1.1.1.2.4. Endothelial dysfunction

Endothelial dysfunction is a hall mark of cardiovascular diseases such as hypertension (Virdis et al., 2008) and diabetes and it is often an early finding in these conditions (Ulvi, 2005). Grossly speaking endothelial dysfunction can be defined as the dysfunction of one of more aspects of the regulatory function of the endothelium. Thus, vasodilation, vasoconstriction, coagulation/anticoagulation, fibrinolysis, angiogenesis etc may be affected by endothelial dysfunction (Le Brocq et al., 2008). However, endothelial dysfunction is more commonly measured as the ability of the blood vessel to relax in response to stimulation by endothelium-dependent agonists such as acetylcholine or bradykinin. Thus, endothelial dysfunction is commonly referred to as a reduced endothelium-dependent relaxation of the vessel, commonly an artery. NO is one of the main vasodilatory mediators released by the endothelium in different vascular beds and reduced NO bioavailability is one of the main findings in endothelial dysfunction (Schulz et al., 2008; Davis et al., 1997). Patients with essential hypertension have reduced NO production compared to normal individuals (Forte et al., 1997). Supplementation with exogenous NO, novel NO donors or NO releasing compounds have been suggested to be beneficial for normalizing normal biological functions in disease states with reduced NO production (Hou et al., 1999). However, a more common reason for reduced NO bioavailability is an increase in oxidative stress with an excess of superoxide anion production that reacts with NO to form peroxynitrite (Darley-Usmar et al., 1995; Schulz et al., 2008; Pacher et al., 2007). Endothelial dysfunction and increase in vascular resistance in hypertensive patients is related to the imbalance of vasodilators (NO and PGI₂) and vasoconstrictors ET and TXA₂ and TXA₂ mediated vascular responses are exaggerated (Abe et al., 1995). In patients with pulmonary and essential hypertension, synthesis of endogenous PGI₂ was found to be reduced. Exogenous infusion of PGI₂ improved systemic circulation and decreased pulmonary artery pressure (Kadowitz et al., 1978). Often in some disease conditions such as end-stage renal failure, hypercholesterolemia and in some forms of hypertension, circulatory asymmetric dimethylargine (ADMA) level in blood is high and this interferes with the L-arginine stimulated NO synthesis (Moncada et al., 1991; Vallance et al., 1992). ADMA is an endogenous competitive inhibitor of NOS. In animal models, acute ADMA administration increases peripheral resistance and raises systemic blood pressure that is reversed by L-arginine. The L-arginine: ADMA ratio may be an endogenous determinant of arterial tone in some forms of hypertension. In addition, the

endothelium generates mediators that promote as well as inhibit vascular growth other besides being a source for contractile and vasodilatory mediators (Luscher et al., 1993).

1.2. Animal Models of Hypertension

Hypertension is a multifactorial and complex disease. It involves interactions between genetically determined homeostatic control mechanisms and environmental factors (Takahashi et al., 2004). The ideal animal model for hypertension research should have human-like physiology, cardiovascular anatomy, hemodynamics, and develop human disease characteristics and complications. No species or experimental model can answer all of these needs. So currently various experimental animal models of hypertension are used for hypertension research. The general categories of animal models of hypertension are divided into genetic and non genetic models. The genetic animal models of hypertension include those are phenotype driven with natural variation among inbred strains e.g. SHR and genotype-driven with genetic based manipulation of gene expression. The non genetic models are developed by renovascular surgery or injury, vasoactive intervenation, dietary and endocrine manipulation (Pinto et al., 1998). The non genetic models include two kidneys one-clip, one kidney one-clip, partial or total nephrectomy, NOS inhibition, deoxycorticosterone (DOCA) salt, dahl salt-sensitive and pregnancy induced (Lerman et al., 2005). Mice deficient with all or individual NOS isoforms (neuronal, inducible and endothelial) have been developed for metabolic and hypertension research (Yang et al., 1999; Tsutsui et al., 2006). Mice deficient in the CSE was developed to study cardiovascular effect of H₂S (Yang et al., 2008). In the present study we used two different animal models of hypertension; a genetic model and a chronic NOS inhibition model.

1.2.1. Spontaneously Hypertensive Rat (SHR)

SHR is an animal model genetically bred to display high BP. SHR strain was developed from a group of outbred normotensive Wistar-Kyoto (WKY) rats mated with female rats with high BP from the same strain. Subsequent brother and sister matings with continued selection for high BP from the same group led to the selection of a group of rats that developed high BP with increases in age (Okamoto et al., 1963). The SHR strain shows a functional increase in vascular resistance and this is attributed to centrally mediated sympathetic hyperactivity (Falckh et al., 1992). SHR shows structural changes in blood vessel wall and supersensitivity of the blood vessels to vasoconstrictor stimuli which is similar to humans with high BP (Bohr et al., 1984 and 1988). Initial studies for clinical efficacy of angiotensin receptor antagonists (ARB) in the management of essential human hypertension were primarily conducted in the experimental SHR model (Timmermans et al., 1993). SHR with suppressed NO synthesis very closely mimic the cardiac and renal outcomes seen in patients with essential hypertension. Thus, the SHR strain is considered one of the most useful models in hypertension research.

1.2.2. Rat Models with Chronic NOS Inhibition

Chronic inhibition of NO with N^G-nitro-L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME), a NOS inhibitor increases BP in rats (Ribeiro et al., 1992). L-NAME induced hypertension in rats is characterized by changes in cardiovascular function with increases in cardiopulmonary reflex (Scrogin et al., 1998; Araujo et al., 1998). Chronic L-NAME treatment up regulates the EDHF system in rats (Desai et al., 2006). Chronic NO inhibition increases volume dependent hypertension and its pathophysiological characteristics are similar to essential

hypertension in humans (Lahera et al., 1992; Romeroet al., 1993). L-NAME treated hypertensive rats share similar pathophysiological findings as essential hypertension in humans with hypertensive heart disease and end stage renal disease (Zanchi et al., 1995). L-NAME treated hypertensive rat models have been used in a series of studies designed to investigate the effects of different classes of antihypertensive agents in the prevention of hypertension (Nakamura et al., 2001). Thus, the L-NAME treated hypertensive rat model is useful because it is foregoing, time saving and has good economic value.

1.3. Problems in Treating Hypertension

Reduction of BP to the target normotensive levels in patients with hypertension is not easily attained. The problem gets worse if the patients are older, obese or diabetic and remained untreated for a long time. Thus, early diagnosis and appropriate treatment is vital. Recently, National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES, 2008) considered participants from all age groups for appropriate treatment of high BP (David et al, 2008). Among all participants considered, half of the participants showed a significant reduction in BP to less than 140/90 mmHg, the recommended level. Some participants did not show any improvement, and thus were considered as having uncontrolled hypertension, which may be due to poor compliance in taking the prescribed medication or having resistant hypertension. People with uncontrolled or resistant hypertension normally do not reduce their BP to the recommended level. In addition, people may be on several other medications for other conditions along with antihypertensive medication which often interact and reduce the efficacy of the antihypertensives. Simple reduction in BP is no longer the ideal goal of hypertension treatment. Ideally, a new agent for the treatment of hypertension should have the following characteristics in order to represent a significant advancement over the present therapy: 1) a longer duration of action, absence of tachycardia and orthostatic hypotension, 2) the ability to promote sodium excretion, 3) absence of increased plasma renin activity, 4) a mechanism of action related to the cause of the hypertensive disease, and 5) fewer side effects and less toxicity than seen with presently available agents, 6) reversal and restoration of endothelial function, structural cardiovascular modification induced by hypertension and reduction in platelet aggregation. Various approaches within the pharmaceutical industry as well as in academic research laboratories can be taken in search of new antihypertensive agents.

1.3.1. Current Management of Hypertension

Treatment of hypertension involves lifestyle changes and drug therapy. if changes in life style are ineffective, drug therapy is initiated, often requiring more than one agent to reduce BP. All drug treatments have side effects. There are different drug classes that can be used to treat high BP.

1.3.2. Classification of Antihypertensive Drugs

Diuretics

- 1. Thiazides and related agents (hydrochlorothiazides, chlorothalidone, indapamide).
- 2. Loop diuretics (furosemide, bumetanide, torsemide).

3. K⁺ sparing diuretics (amiloride, triameterene, spiranolactone)

Sympatholytic Drugs

- 1. Centrally acting agents (methyldopa, clonidine, guanfacine).
- 2. Ganglionic blocking agents (trimethaphan).
- 3. Adrenergic neuron blocking agents (guanethidine, reserpine)
- 4. Beta adrenergic antagonists (propranolol, metropolol)
- 5. Alpha adrenergic antagonists (prazosin, terazosin, phentolamine, phenoxybenzamine).
- 6. Mixed adrenergic antagonists (labetalol, carvedilol)

Vasodilators

- 1. Arterial (hydralazine, minoxidil, diazoxide)
- 2. Arterial and venous (nitroprusside)

Others

- 1. Ca²⁺ channel blockers (verapamil, diltiazem, nifedipine)
- 2. Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors (captopril, enalapril, lisinopril)
- 3. Angiotensin II receptor antagonists (losartan, valsartan, telmisartan)

Diuretics are usually recommended as the first line of therapy for most people who have hypertension. If one drug doesn't work, combination of antihypertensive agents often used. Combination therapy is used to treat uncontrolled or resistant types of hypertension. Disadvantages of combination therapy are drug interactions, side effects and increased problems with compliance (Brunton LL, Parker KL, Lazo SJ. 2005. Goodman and Gillman's The Pharmacological Basis of Therapeutics. 11th Edition).

1.3.3. New Promising Drugs to Treat Hypertension

Renin inhibitor (Aliskiren) provides comprehensive Ang II suppression by blocking the largest step down the RAAS pathway which is rate-limiting (Schmieder et al, 2009). Aliskiren was approved in 2007 by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to treat primary hypertension. CYT006-AngQb is a vaccine designed to elicit production of anti-Ang II-specific antibodies has been showing promising outcomes in preclinical studies (Tissot et al., 2008).

1.4. Beneficial Effects of Amino Acids in Hypertension

Amino acids play an important role as neurotransmitters and serve as precursors to several neurotransmitters for proper functioning of the nervous system (Munro et al., 1986). As early as 1972 it was first demonstrated that central administration via intracerebroventricular infusion of taurine, gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA), L-alanine and glycine produced a hypotensive response in anaesthetized rat models (Sgaragli et al., 1972). Dietary supplementation of tyrosine, which is a precursor for epinephrine and norepinephrine has the potential to decrease BP in hypertensive animals but has minimal

effect in normotensive animals (Sveda et al., 1979). Tryptophan a precursor for serotonin, injected intraperitoneally also has been shown to lower BP in both normotensive and hypertensive rats (Wolf et al., 1984). Taurine an amino acid neurotransmitter has been extensively studied for its potential as an antihypertensive agent (Nara et al., 1978). They concluded that supplementation of taurine in drinking water decreased BP in SHR as well as in stroke prone SHR. Some studies also proposed that the BP lowering effect of taurine is associated with increased salt excretion and decreased sympathetic discharge (Abe et al., 1987; Fujita et al., 1988; Militante et al., 2002; Oudit et al., 2004). Several studies show that another amino acid glycine protects against oxidative stress which is encountered in cardiovascular disease states including hypertension (Hafidi et al., 2006). These authors also proposed that glycine supplementation lowered BP probably by decreasing nonesterified fatty acid (NEFA), triglycerides (TG) and intra-abdominal fat (IAF). It has been suggested that glycine plays an important role in glutathione (GSH) synthesis. GSH scavenges free radicals which can reduce the availability of NO. Thus, GSH improves NO availability. Glycine rectifies endothelial dysfunction which contributes to lowering of BP (Lees et al., 1996). Glycine is thought to promote cardiovascular protection and exerts an antihypertensive effect via increased generation of S-nitrosoglutathione, a vasodilator intermediate generated from glycine which increases GSH synthesis (Lees et al., 1996). However, no systemic studies have been undertaken to examine the dose-dependent effects of glycine on BP regulation in both normotensive and hypertensive states. The present study aims to address these issues.

1.5. Serine

Serine is an organic compound with the molecular formula HO₂CCH (NH₂) CH₂OH. It is one of the 20 naturally occurring proteinogenic amino acids. Only the L-stereoisomer appears to be present in proteins naturally. Since it is synthesized in the body from other metabolites, it is not essential in human diet. However, it is important for cell growth and viability as it is always added and included in various cell culture media. Thus it is considered conditionally essential in cell culture (McCoy et al., 1956). Silk protein is a rich source of L-serine and it was first obtained from silk protein in 1865 (Cramer, 1865). In 1902, its structure was established (Fischer et al., 1902). In view of the presence of two hydroxyl groups in its structure, it was classified as a polar amino acid (Fischer et al., 1907).

1.5.1. Source of L-serine

L-serine is classified as a nutritionally non-essential amino acid. The main source of essential amino acids is from the dietary sources, whereas non-essential amino acids are normally synthesized by humans and other mammals from common intermediates (Ichihara et al., 1957). L-serine can be derived and biosynthesized from glucose metabolism as a glycolytic intermediate, 3-phosphoglycerate (3-PG), in a three-step process involving the enzymes: 3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase (3-PGDH), phosphoserine aminotransferase (PSAT), and phosphoserine phosphatase (PSP), dietary protein, glucose, protein phospholipid degradation, glycine, and threonine (Figure 1, Fischer et al., 1902; Stein et al., 1942; Greenstein et al. 1961; de Koning et al., 2003). L-serine synthesis and concentration varies with species, tissues, and during different developmental stages (Narkewicz et al., 1996). The fasting plasma concentration of L-serine in a healthy human is $130 \pm 30 \mu$ mol/L (de Koning et al., 2004).



Figure 1. Various sources and biosynthetic pathways of L-serine.

3-PGDH, 3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase; PSP, phosphoserine phosphatase; SHMT, serine hydroxyl methyltransferase; THF, tetrahydrofolate.

1.5.2. Pathways of L-serine Formation

L-serine biosynthesis involves recruitment of two major pathways, namely phosphorylated and non-phosphorylated forms. The phosphorylated pathway is the primary pathway for L-serine synthesis involving 3-phosphoglycerate, L-phosphoserine, Lserine and phosphohydroxypyruvate, but it has no role in gluconeogenesis since it is responsible for dephosphorylation of phosphoserine in many tissues and enzymes for this pathway are abundant in many tissues e.g. brain, testis, spleen and kidney (Snell, 1986). The non-phosphorylated pathway involves D-glycerate, hydroxypyruvate and L-serine. This pathway is confined to the liver and the kidney since enzymes for this pathway are restricted selectively to these organs only (Rowsell et al., 1969; Cheung et al., 1969). Racemic serine can be prepared from methyl acrylate (Carter et al., 1955). The biosynthesis of L-serine starts with the oxidation of glycolytic intermediate, 3phophoglycerate to 3- phosphohydroxypyruvate and nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD⁺), which then is reduced to NADH. Reductive amination of this ketone by hydrolysis gives rise to L-serine. Serine hydroxymethyltransferase (SHMT) catalyzes the conversion of L-serine to glycine by retro-aldol cleavage and 5,6,7,8-tetrahydrofolate (THF) hydrolyzes to 5,10 methylenetetrhydrofolate (MTHF, Nelson et al., 2000). The Kidney synthesizes most of the L-serine from 3-phosphoglycerate whereas the glycine cleavage system interacts with SHMT and their combined action gives rise to L-serine in fetal liver (Lowry et al., 1987).

1.5.3. Metabolism of L-serine

Metabolism of L-serine involves three major enzymes namely, L-serine dehydratase (SDH), serine:pyruvate/alanine:glyoxylate aminotransferase (SPT/AGT), and SHMT. Most importantly, SDH and SPT/AGT participate in gluconeogenesis from L-serine (Xue et al., 1999). SHMT is a key enzyme that catalyzes the generation of 5,10 MTHF via formation of glycine from L-serine. SHMT has two isozymes, namely cytosolic (cSHMT) and mitochondrial (mSHMT). It promotes the interconversion between L-serine and glycine in a combined action with mitochondrial glycine cleavage system (GCS), when either amino acid is used or supplied (Snell, 1984). In rodents, SDH plays the major role in comparison to GCS, SPT/AGT and SHMT in the metabolism of L-serine (Xue et al., 1999).

1.5.4. Pathways of L-serine Utilization

There are various pathways of L-serine utilization (Figure 2). L-serine plays a key role in the formation of myelin, lipid messenger molecules, and it is required for normal functioning of the central nervous system. L-serine serves as a direct/indirect precursor for the synthesis of several neurotransmitters and amino acids (Mustafa et al., 2004). Moreover in cell growth and development, L-serine plays an essential role in the synthesis of purine and pyrimidine nucleotides being the source for the one carbon unit (Eagle., 1959; Snell et al., 1987).

1.5.4.1. L-serine and Gluconeogenesis

Gluconeogenesis from L-serine involves two enzymes, namely SDH and SPT/AGT. SDH is involved in the formation of pyruvate whereas SPT/AGT is involved in the formation of hydroxypyruvate from L-serine (Figure 2). SPT/AGT enzyme distribution varies considerably between species (Xue et al., 1999). In carnivores, SPT/AGT is distributed predominantly in the mitochondria whereas in herbivores it is present in peroxisomes. In rodents, SDH is important while in humans, SPT/AGT enzyme plays a major role in gluconeogenesis (Xue et al., 1999). Recently it has been suggested that in brain, L-serine in the presence of D-/L-serine racemase, can generate pyruvate (De Miranda et al., 2002).

1.5.4.2. L-serine and Cystathionine Formation

Combined action of L-serine and homocysteine gives rise to cystathionine. Cystathionine is an intermediate in the synthesis of cysteine. It is generated from homocysteine and serine by cystathionine beta synthase, then subsequently cleaved to cysteine and alpha ketobutyrate by the enzymatic action of cystathionine gamma-lyase (Dudman et al., 1987). L-serine is required for the synthesis of cysteine, taurine and sulphate (Figure 2). Taurine and sulphate are formed in trans-sulphuration pathways. Taurine and sulphate are both important for the normal brain function. Taurine is considered to be an inhibitory neurotrasmitter, an osmoregulator and it is also responsible for migration of neurons (Schousboe et al., 1992). Deficiency of sulphate results in severe neurological problems since it plays an important role in the formation of steroid hormones and glucosphingolipids (Johnson et al., 2001). Both cysteine and glycine are metabolic products of L-serine and they serve as precursors for the biosynthesis of glutathione. Deficiency in glutathione is responsible for the cause of hemolytic anemia and neurological disorders (Wullner et al., 1999). In disease state like homocysteinuria, L-serine and glycine

levels are found to be low in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) but not in plasma; however, it is not clear whether in such a condition there is a decrease in the synthesis of L-serine and glycine or whether brain uses more L-serine and glycine (Surtees et al., 1997).

1.5.4.3. L-serine and Biosynthesis of Phospholipids

L-serine serves as a precursor for the biosynthesis of phosphoglycerols, sphingolipids, sphingosine, glycolipids. Sphingolipids are myelin constituents and they are essential for cellular proliferation and differentiation (Perry et al., 1998). L-serine derived phospholipids such as sphingosine play a central role in the production of myelin and they act as lipid messenger molecules (Hannun et al., 1989; Perry et al., 1998). Ceramide is converted from sphingosine, which is a precursor for gangliosides and spingomyelin (Hannun et al., 1989). Sphingolipids are abundant in the myelin sheath and are present in all membranes. Ceramide is critical for cell survival (Hannun., 1996). Deficiency of ceramide synthesis could result in apoptosis and neuronal cell death (Perry et al., 1998). Phosphoglycerol phosphatidylserine which is synthesized from L-serine can be converted to phosphatidylcholine through phophatidylethanolamine. Phosphatidylserine plays a role in apoptotic cell signaling (Tyurina et al., 2000). Impairment in phospholipid metabolism results in abnormalities in cerebral white matter (de Koning et al., 2000). Thus, L-serine has a key role in synthesizing complex macromolecules for normal functioning of the central nervous system (CNS) through different signaling pathways (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Involvement of L-serine in gluconeogenesis and major pathways for utilization I.D-/L-serine recemase, II. Serine hydroxymethyltransferase, III. Glycine cleavage systemIV. Transmethylation of methionine, V. Trans-sulphuration of methionine, VI. PalmitoylCoA.

1.5.4.4. Role of L-serine in the Formation of D-serine, Glycine, L-cysteine and Taurine

L-serine is a precursor for the neurotransmitters, D-serine, glycine and indirectly through L-cysteine, for the synthesis of inhibitory neurotransmitter, taurine. D-serine synthesized through serine racemase from L-serine, serves as a neuromodulator and endogenous agonist of the N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptors in the brain (Jean-Pierre et al., 2000). Production of pyruvate and D-serine contributes to the energy production in astrocytes (Miranda et al., 2002). Supplementation with D-serine and glycine has been shown to reduce the occurrence of seizures in patients with 3-PGDH deficiency (de Koning et al., 1998). Glycine is synthesized from L-serine by the enzymatic action of SHMT. Glycine is an inhibitory neurotransmitter in the brain stem, spinal cord and retina (Bruun et al., 1972; Berger et al., 1999). Glycine binds to glycine receptors on the postsynaptic membrane, or together with glutamate, it can act as a co-agonist (Johnson et al., 1987). Glycine plays an important role for all purines. Glycine mediated inhibitory effects in the spinal cord maintain a delicate balance between glutamate and NMDA induced excitatory effect. Glycine acts as a co-agonist along with glutamate for NMDA receptors (Yang et al., 2008). It is involved in locomotor behavior (Legendre, 2001). Most proteins contain less glycine with the exception of collagens which contains more than 30% (Nelson et al., 2005). Glycine can be converted to glyoxylate by D-amino acid oxidase and subsequently oxidized by hepatic lactate dehydrogenase to oxalate (Nelson et al., 2005). In fetal brain development, L-serine regulates the neurotransmission by synthesizing neuromodulators and phospholipids (Mitoma et al., 1998). Alteration in L-serine biosynthesis might contribute to severe brain dysfunction in developmental stages. Taurine is beneficial in the management of cardiovascular ailments (Militante et al., 2000). Taurine

keeps potassium and magnesium inside the cell while keeping excessive sodium out, thus it works like a mild diuretic (Pop-Busui et al., 2001). Taurine treatment has been attempted for controlling seizures in epileptic patients exhibiting uncontrollable facial twitches (Kirk et al., 1994).

1.6. L-serine and Health Benefits

Role of L-serine in cell growth and development: conversion of L-serine to glycine by SHMT results in the formation of the one-carbon units required for the biosynthesis of purine bases, adenine and guanine. These bases are linked to the phosphate ester of pentose sugars that are essential components in the generation of deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA) and ribonucleic acid (RNA) and the end products of energy producing metabolic molecules such as adenosine triphosphate (ATP) and guanosine-5'-triphosphate (GTP). L-serine conversion to glycine via SHMT provides the same one-carbon units necessary for the production of pyrimidine nucleotide, deoxythymidine monophosphate, which is an essential component of DNA (McCoy et al., 1956). L-serine is an integral component of phospholipids and serves as a precursor for the biosynthesis of sphingolipids, glycolipids and phosphoglycerols. These are important constituents of cell membranes and they regulate signaling pathways for the cell survival and apoptosis (Eagle, 1959; Snell et al., 1987). L-serine is an important constituent for brain proteins and protective nerve coverings. L-serine contributes to the production of immunoglobulins and antibodies (Munro et al., 1986). L-serine has a pivotal role in proper functioning of the CNS. Lserine is a precursor for the production of several amino acids such as glycine, cysteine, phosphatidyl-L-serine, methionine, taurine, and tryptophan. Tryptophans act as a building

block in protein synthesis and serves as a biochemical precursor for serotonin biosynthesis, a neurotransmitter known to relieve stress, anxiety and depression (Schaechter et al., 1990). Some studies show that oral supplementation with L-serine reduces increased levels of methionine induced by homocysteine formation and γ -glutamyl transpeptidase activity in humans (Verhoef et al., 2004). Increased levels of plasma homocysteine and γ -glutamyl transpeptidase activity are associated with metabolic syndrome, cardiovascular diseases, and increased mortality risk (Lee et al., 2007). γ -Glutamyl transpeptidase plays an intermediary role in conversion of leukotriene D₄ from leukotriene C₄, which triggers the formation of P-selectin, thereby contributing to asthmatic and allergic reactions. Thus the inhibition of γ -glutamyl transpeptidase activity promoted by L-serine contributes to its antiinflammatory effect (Kanwar et al., 1995).

1.7. L-serine Deficiency and Disease

L-serine deficiency leads to slow or delayed cognitive and physical skills, psychomotor retardation, seizures, microcephaly, and in some cases nystagmus, megaloblastic anemia, cataract and hypogonadism (de Koning et al., 2003). Microcephaly refers to health condition in which the head size is smaller than normal and is caused by underdevelopment of the brain (de Koning et al., 1998). Decrease in 3-PGDH activity results in low L-serine levels in both serum and CSF under a fasting state. Children with L-serine deficiency develop congenital microcephaly, psychomotor retardation and intractable seizures (Klomp et al., 2000). The gene encoding for 3-PGDH was found to be mutated on chromosome one (1p12). Due to this mutation, valine was substituted for methionine at

490 (V490M) position of the enzyme (Pind et al., 2002). The most common type of Lserine deficiency results in reduction of 3-PGDH enzyme, through a mutation in the gene (Klomp et al, 2000; Pind et al, 2002). Reduction in 3-PGDH contributes to hypomyelination and loss of white matter, characteristic of severe neurological disorder (Jaeken et al., 1996). Alteration in plasma SHMT activity alters L-serine and glycine levels in certain areas of the brain resulting in psychiatric disorder (Waziri et al., 1983; Waziri et al., 1984). Low levels of L-serine in CSF but not in plasma are the hall mark for 3-PGDH and 3-PSP deficiency (de Koning et al., 2004).

CHAPTER 2. HYPOTHESES AND RATIONALE

2.1. Background and Rationale for the Present Study

Recently, a study from our laboratory demonstrated that the vasodilator responses in the perfused mesenteric vascular bed evoked by ghrelin (a 28 amino acid peptide hormone released from the stomach) were not mediated via the classical action of ghrelin on the growth hormone secretagogue (GHS) receptor 1a (GHSR1a). Des-octanoyl ghrelin, a linear peptide and a precursor/metabolite of ghrelin with a very low affinity for the GHSR1a, evoked similar vasodilator responses as ghrelin. In addition, several N-terminal peptide fragments of des-acyl ghrelin gave a similar vasodilator response as full length desacyl ghrelin in an *endothelium-dependent* manner (Moazed et al., 2009). The N-terminal sequence of des-acyl ghrelin is rich in serine residues (Kojima et al., 2001; Matsumoto et al., 2001). Moreover, it has been shown that N-arachidonoyl L-serine, an endocannabinoid-like brain constituent, produces endothelium-dependent vasodilatation of rat isolated mesenteric arteries and abdominal aorta (Milman et al., 2006). These authors did not examine whether L-serine per se would evoke endothelium-dependent vasodilatation. Currently, little is known about the cardiovascular effect of L-serine. The major goal of the present work is to address the cardiovascular effects of L-serine in a systematic fashion by carrying out a series of studies involving both in vitro and in vivo models.

2.2 Rationale for in vitro Studies with L-serine

The first phase of the work is to examine the effects of L-serine on phenylephrine constricted isolated rat mesenteric arteriole preparations. The third order branches of isolated mesenteric arterioles were chosen as the tissue preparation for the following reasons: i) it is easy to isolate, ii) it is a representative resistance type blood vessel that would reflect the resistance function of the circulation in the whole animal (Christensen and Mulvany, 1993), iii) ghrelin, des-acyl ghrelin and their N-terminal fragmented peptides, all evoke endothelium-dependent vasodilatation in the mesenteric arteries to characterize the endothelium-dependent vasodilator responses to N-arachidonoyl-L-serine. Therefore, it is logical and rational to begin the first set of studies of the direct vasomotor effects of L-serine with rat isolated mesenteric arterioles.

2.3. Rationale for in vivo Studies

Although it is possible that the efficacy of L-serine as a vasodilator is similar to that reported for N-archidonoyl-L-serine in the mesenteric vascular bed, it could be higher or absent. The second stage of the project addresses whether the effect seen in the *in vitro* preparation in a resistance type arteriole would reflect as the likely change in the *in vivo* model following acute infusions of L-serine. Therefore, we examined the effects of an acute L-serine bolus infusion on the MAP and HR in normotensive and hypertensive rats. It is important that the study address the overall contribution and the effects of L-serine for the likely effects on BP particularly in the hypertensive rat models. These studies if successful would support the *in vitro* observations. It is also important to examine whether

the effects of L-serine is mimicked/shared by its D-isomer, D-serine, or its metabolite, glycine, or its precursor, L-threonine. This is in order to assess whether these amino acids *in fact* mediate the effects of L-serine subsequent to its bioconversion *in vivo*, or these related amino acids exert effects similar to L-serine via activating signaling mechanisms recruited by L-serine. If D-serine exhibits similar characteristics to L-serine, the cardiovascular effects of L-serine are not stereospecific. Thus, comparative studies with D-serine, glycine and threonine become vital to distinguish whether the effects of L-serine have selectivity and specificity.

2.4. Rationale for Regional Hemodynamic Studies

Once the effects of L-serine on MAP and HR are known, it is then important to determine the contribution of different vascular beds to the observed systemic effect. It is possible to monitor L-serine evoked changes in blood flow and vascular resistance in different vascular beds using the perfused microsphere technique. It is also feasible to calculate the changes in TPR before and after infusion of L-serine. Accordingly, this study will be the third in series of experiments assessing the *in vivo* effects of L-serine on different vascular beds besides the mesenteric vascular bed to account for the observed changes in systemic hemodynamic responses.

Finally and most importantly, the data from our laboratory and others have led to the conclusion that in the perfused mesenteric vascular bed, N-terminal peptide fragments of ghrelin evoke endothelium-dependent vasodilatation (Moazed et al., 2009). N-archidonoyl-L-serine also evokes endothelium-dependent vasodilatation in mesenteric arteries (Milman

et al., 2006). Interestingly, ghrelin-evoked hypotensive response was higher in L-NAME treated hypertensive rats. Pretreatment with a combination of apamin plus charybdotoxin, small and intermediate conductance K_{Ca} channel inhibitors, abolished the hypotensive responses to ghrelin (Shinde et al., 2005). There are no studies on the direct cardiovascular effects of L-serine either under *in vitro* or *in vivo* conditions. Based on the above, the following working hypotheses are formulated.

2.5. Working Hypothesis

L-serine evokes concentration-dependent changes in phenylephrine constricted mesenteric arterioles that is endothelium dependent. This action is mediated by the activation of Ca^{2+} dependent potassium channels present on the endothelium.

L-serine *per se* lowers mean arterial pressure (MAP) following its acute intravenous administration. The hypotensive effects of L-serine are greater in spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHR) and in rats rendered hypertensive by chronic inhibition of NOS by treatment with L-NAME, than in normotensive rats.

The fall in MAP in hypertensive rat is due to reduced total peripheral resistance (TPR), a summation of the fall in regional vascular resistance occurring in many vascular beds including the mesenteric vascular bed.

2.6. Experimental Strategy

2.6.1. Choice of Animal Models and Choice of Tissue:

All studies were performed in 12 to 14 week old male Sprague-Dawley rats, Wistar-Kyoto rats (WKY), SHR or Sprague-Dawley or WKY rats rendered hypertensive by L-NAME treatment for 5 days (Ribeiro et al., 1995). SHR is an ideal animal model, which mimics human essential hypertension (Okamoto et al., 1963). The origin of SHR is from mating with brother and sister in a continued selection fashion originated from outbred WKY male with elevated BP and female with slightly elevated BP. So it is appropriate to consider that WKY rats serve as normotensive control strain for SHR strain (Yukio et al., 1973). In SHR, the increase in BP is due to an increase in vascular resistance. Alteration in neurohormonal regulation also contributes to hypertension in these animals (Yukio et al., Since neuroendocrine dysregulation also appears to play a key role in the 1973). development of essential hypertension in humans, the SHR model is the closest animal model to human essential hypertension (Folkow et al., 1972). The SHR strain responds well to most of the antihypertensive agents used in human (Yamori, 1971). Thus, SHR is considered widely as a good laboratory model for screening antihypertensives (Okamoto, 1969). Previous studies have established that between 12 and 14 weeks of age, the elevation in MAP reaches a plateau and it would be the ideal age group to perform studies for lowering BP in the established phase of hypertension (Okamoto et al., 1973). The chronic L-NAME-induced hypertensive model Sprague-Dawley was chosen because ghrelin, showed an exaggerated hypotensive response in L-NAME treated rats (Shinde et al., 2005). The rationale for employing mesenteric arterioles for the *in vitro* studies was highlighted earlier. Thus, the study design takes into consideration investigations at the following levels:

- i) In vitro Studies wire myography studies to examine the effects of L-serine on phenylephrine constricted third order branches of rat isolated mesenteric arterioles.
- ii) In vivo Studies The effects of acute intravenous infusion of L-serine in SD, WKY and SHR strains, SD and WKY rendered hypertensive by chronic treatment with L-NAME. Besides L-serine, the effects of comparable doses of D-serine, glycine and L-threonine will be determined.
- iii) Regional Hemodynamic Studies This will be performed in both hypertensive rat models as well as control normotensive strains to determine the vascular tissues targeted by L-serine. Besides changes in regional blood flow, perfused microsphere technique estimates changes in regional vascular resistance, TPR in the whole animal preparation.

CHAPTER 3. METHODS

3.1. Animals

The present study was approved by our University Review Committee and conformed to the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals stipulated by the Canadian Council on Animal Care and the National Institute of Health (NIH) publication No. 85-23. Twelve to fourteen week-old male Sprague-Dawley rats (350 to 380g), Wistar-Kyoto (WKY) rats (300 to 350g) and SHR (250 to 270g) were obtained from Charles River (St. Constant, Quebec, Canada). One group of Sprague-Dawley and WKY rats received nitric oxide synthase (NOS) inhibitor, N^G nitro L-arginine methyl ester, L-NAME (0.7 mg/ml in drinking water ad libitum) for 5 to 7 days (Shinde et al., 2005; Desai et al., 2006). All other rats received plain water. In the present study, chronic L-NAME treated WKY and SHR served as hypertensive rat models, while untreated WKY and Sprague-Dawley rats served as normotensive control groups.

3.2. Materials

The chemicals used in these experiments and their sources are listed as follows: Acetylcholine (ACh), barium chloride (Ba^{2+}), indomethacin, L-serine, D-serine, glycine, Lthreonine, N^G nitro L-arginine methyl ester (L-NAME) and (+)-5methyl-10,11-dihydro-5H-dibenzo[a,d]cyclohepten-5,10-imine maleate (MK-801), ouabain, phenylephrine hydrochloride (PE) were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich Canada Ltd. (Oakville, ON., Canada). Apamin and charybdotoxin (ChTX) were from EMD Biosciences Inc. (La Jolla, CA, USA). 1-[(2-Chlorophenyl)diphenylmethyl]-1H-pyrazole (TRAM-34) was a gift from Dr. Heike Wulff, University of California at Davis. Thiopental sodium was obtained from Abbott Laboratories Ltd (Saint Laurent, Quebec, Canada). U46619 and another lot of Lserine were purchased from Calbiochem (San Diego, CA, USA). Fluorescent microspheres were purchased from Molecular Probes, Inc, (Eugene, Oregon, U.S.A.). Fluorescent microspheres are made up of polystyrene with a diameter of 10 to 15 μ m. Fluorescent microspheres are available with different fluorescent dyes colors, whose fluorescence is well resolved from each other (Glenny et al., 1993).

Note: Charybdotoxin was used in place of TRAM-34 for *in vivo* studies since charybdotoxin is soluble in water where as TRAM-34 is insoluble in water, and soluble in dimethyl sulfoxide.

3.3. Experimental Procedures

3.3.1. In Vitro Study using Wire Myograph

The rats from normotensive Sprague-Dawley and Sprague-Dawley rats rendered hypertensive by pretreatment with L-NAME (0.7 mg/ml in drinking water for 5 to 7 days) were anaesthetized with an intraperitoneal injection of thiopental sodium (100 mg/kg, Shinde et al., 2005; Desai et al., 2006). Laparotomy was performed and the mesenteric bed was located. The rat mesentery was carefully excised, and cleaned of adherent tissues. A section of mesentery about 100 mm distal to the pylorus was tied with the help of two threads, rapidly removed and placed in oxygenated ice-cold Krebs buffer, the composition given below. With the aid of a dissection light microscope, the third order arterioles (inner

diameter $\sim 120 \ \mu\text{m}$) were carefully isolated. Six to eight rings ($\sim 2 \ \text{mm}$ length) were cut from the third order branches of the isolated blood vessels were mounted in wire myograph apparatus for isometric tension measurements. Rings were suspended between a micropositioner and force transducer with two stainless steel wires (40 µm diameter) in the myograph chamber (Model 610M Multi Wire Myograph System, Danish Myo technology, Denmark). Resting tension (1.5 mN) was maintained for an initial equilibration period of 1 hr in Krebs buffer of the following composition (in mmol/L): 120, NaCl; 1.8, CaCl₂; 4.8, KCl; 1.2, MgCl₂; 1.2, KH₂PO₄; 25, NaHCO₃; 10, glucose; pH 7.4 gassed with 95% O₂, 5% CO_2 and maintained at $37^{0}C$ (Buus et al., 1994). The rings were washed every 15 min in Krebs buffer. Isometric tension was recorded using a Powerlab data acquisition system (AD Instruments Pvt. Ltd., Sydney, Australia). Certain vessels were mounted without scratching the intimal surface while placing the hooks to ensure that the endothelium was not damaged. In some vessels endothelium was damaged by passing a thin wire /hair before they were mounted in the myograph. The endothelium was considered to be denuded if the vasodilator response to ACh was reduced to $\leq 10\%$ of its original level (>90 %) with no change in the vasodilator response to sodium nitroprusside (SNP). The doseresponse (DR) relationship for L-serine (1 µmol/L to 500 µmol/L) and ACh (1 pmol/L to $10 \,\mu$ mol/L) were determined in these vessels after sustained tonic vasoconstrictor response to a fixed concentration (\approx EC₉₀) of α_1 selective agonist, phenylephrine (PE, 10 µmol/L) was attained. In some experiments, instead of PE, vasoconstriction was attained using either the thromboxane analog, U46619 (1 µmol/L) or subjected to a depolarizing stimulus with potassium chloride (KCl, 80 mmol/L). In select experiments, mesenteric arterioles

isolated from L-NAME pretreated rats with intact endothelium that were preconstricted with PE, small increments in KCl were added to the organ baths such that the final concentration of KCl in the buffer would be 9.8, 12.8, 15.8 and 18.8 mmol/L and the changes in dilator responses were determined. When investigating the effects of various inhibitors such as a non-selective cyclooxygenase (COX) inhibitor, indomethacin (10 μ mol/L), or apamin (SK_{Ca} inhibitor, 1 μ mol/L) or TRAM-34 (IK_{Ca} inhibitor, 1 μ mol/L), or ouabain (Na⁺/K⁺/ATPase inhibitor, 20 μ mol/L), or Ba²⁺ (K_{ir} channel inhibitor, 50 μ mol/L), they were added, either alone or in a combination as indicated, to the organ baths 20 min prior to the addition of PE. The concentrations of the above agents were chosen based on data established in an earlier study (Edwards et al., 1998). These agents were maintained until the responses to increasing concentrations of either L-serine or ACh were determined in vessels isolated from both normotensive control and chronic L-NAME treated rats.

3.3.2. In Vivo Studies

Rats from normotensive Sprague-Dawley, WKY, Sprague-Dawley and WKY rats rendered hypertensive by pretreatment with L-NAME (0.7 mg/ml in drinking water for 5 to 7 days) and SHR groups were considered for the present study. Rats were anaesthetized with an intraperitoneal injection of thiopental sodium and allowed to breathe spontaneously through a tracheal cannula. In the present study the femoral artery was cannulated and connected to a pressure transducer to record the changes in MAP and HR using the PowerLab data acquisition system (AD Instruments Pvt. Ltd. Sydney, Australia). Left or right femoral vein was cannulated to administer drugs as bolus injections in a limited

volume of 0.4 ml/kg of various agents prepared in saline and the pH was adjusted to 7.3. After ensuring that the MAP and HR had stabilized, the responses to bolus infusions of either L-serine (between 0.1 and 3.0 mmol/kg) or ACh (0.1 to 10 nmol/kg) were determined. During experiments sufficient time was given between each response for the MAP to recover to the resting baseline. To inhibit selectively the EDHF mediated responses in vivo, the animals were subjected to slow infusions of a combination of small conductance Ca^{2+} dependent K⁺ channel (SK_{Ca}) inhibitor apamin (75µg/kg) followed by an intermediate conductance Ca^{2+} dependent K⁺ channel (IK_{Ca}) inhibitor, charybdotoxin (ChTX, 75 µg/kg). The total infusion time period was maintained for 15 min with the help of an infusion pump (Harvard Apparatus, Quebec, Canada). We observed an elevation of MAP within 5 min following the slow infusion of apamin and ChTX, and it returned to a level slightly above the resting MAP level in about 30 min. After 45 min, we determined the dose-response (DR) curves to ACh and found to be optimal since the blockade of hypotensive responses to ACh was highly significant particularly in L-NAME treated rats. These data confirmed that combined infusion of apamin and ChTX at the dose level infused, blocked EDHF dependent fall in MAP evoked by ACh. Then, the effects of comparable doses (between 0.1 and 3.0 mmol/kg) of L-serine, D-serine, glycine, and Lthreonine were determined. In subsequent experiments, the maximum dose of L-serine was limited to 2.0 mmol/kg in the chronic L-NAME treated rats, after finding that recovery to baseline was difficult following the profound fall in MAP attained with the 3.0 mmol/kg doses. The responses to either glycine or L-serine were also determined before and 30 min after slow infusion over a period of 15 min of the NMDA receptor antagonist, MK-801 (75 mg/kg. i.p.).

Studies were also performed in a selected groups of normotensive Sprague-Dawley and WKY rats in which the effect of increasing doses (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg, iv.) of glycine infusion was examined both prior to and 1 hr after acute infusion of L-NAME (100 mg/kg, i.v. given over a period of 10 min) to compare the responses to glycine infusion in chronic L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY group vs. acute L-NAME treated hypertensive rats. The acute dose of L-NAME was determined from previous work (Rees et al., 1990).

3.3.3. Regional Hemodynamic Study

For this study twelve -week old male WKY rats (300 to 350g) and SHR (250 to 270g) were obtained from Charles River (St. Constant, Quebec, Canada). After one week acclimatization one group of WKY rats received L-NAME (0.7 mg/ml in drinking water given ad libitum) for 5 to 7 days and other rats received plain water. In this experiment, SHR and L-NAME pretreated rats served as hypertensive rat models and WKY rats served as the control group.

3.3.3.1. Surgical Procedure for Regional Hemodynamic Study

Rats were anesthetized with thiopental sodium (100 mg/kg, i.p.). Body temperature was maintained at 37^{0} C with the help of a controlled heating pad. The trachea was cannulated to allow spontaneous breathing. The right femoral artery was cannulated with polyethylene tubing (PE-20) and connected to a pressure transducer to record changes in

MAP and HR using a PowerLab data acquisition system (AD Instruments Inc., Sydney, Australia). The left femoral artery was cannulated and connected to a reciprocal syringe pump (Havard Apparatus, Quebec, Canada) for collecting the reference blood sample. The left femoral vein was cannulated to administer saline (vehicle) or L-serine (prepared in saline, pH adjusted to 7.3) either in the presence or absence of apamin plus ChTX. The total volume of infusion of all these agents was limited to maximum volume of 0.4 ml/kg. The right carotid artery was cannulated with saline filled PE-50 tubing connected to a pressure transducer. The carotid cannula was subsequently guided through the common carotid artery into the left ventricle, which was confirmed by the characteristic ventricular pressure wave form (Glenny et al., 1993; Gervais et al., 1999).

3.3.3.2. Hemodynamic Measurement using Fluorescent Microspheres

Hemodynamic measurements were performed using fluorescent microsphere distribution technique (Glenny et al., 1993; Gervais et al., 1999; Deveci et al., 1999). Four different colors (green, yellow, red-orange and carmine) of 15 µm diameter fluorescent microspheres (FluoSpheres®) were purchased and stored at 4^oC. The combination of microspheres used in a single study was determined on the basis of their absorption/emission maxima wavelength (nm) to avoid spill over (Hakkinen et al., 1995; De Angelis et al., 2005). To ensure steady MAP and HR, enough time (30 min) was given after all cannulation. Microspheres were then sonicated and vigorously vortexed for 2 to 3 min just before use to avoid sedimentation, then diluted to a final volume of 0.3 ml. 80,000 to 100,000 microspheres were suspended in 0.3 ml of 0.9% saline containing 0.01% w/v Tween 20. Microspheres were vortexed and immediately injected into the left ventricle

through the carotid artery cannula over a period of 20 seconds and flushed with 0.3 ml saline over a period of 20 seconds. Concurrently, for the reference blood sample, blood was withdrawn from femoral artery, downstream from the site of microsphere injection, at a rate of 0.5 ml/min, starting 10 seconds prior to simultaneous infusion of test drug and microspheres by injection and continued for a further 70 seconds. Reference blood sample was transferred to a tube with heparin (50 unit/ml), mixed well and kept on ice (Ishise et al., 1980). This procedure was carried out first for vehicle infusion, then L-serine (1 mmol/kg dose) after 10 min to confirm reproducibility, by employing a different colored microsphere (Glenny et al., 1993). The same procedure was employed to evaluate the effect of L-serine in presence of apamin plus ChTX (75 µg/kg) combination and they were infused slowly over a period of 15 min with the help of an infusion pump. After 30 min responses to Lserine infusion was determined. The experiment was terminated by giving an overdose of thiopental 10 min after the last microsphere injection. Then various organs/tissues such as heart, left as well as right kidney, liver, lungs, spleen, brain, stomach, small and large intestine, diaphragm, skeletal muscle and pancreas were collected in whole or part to quantify the fluorescence intensity of the dye from microspheres captured in each tissue. Briefly, the organs were removed and rinsed with cold saline, patted dry, weighed, and placed in 15 ml glass tubes. Both the reference blood samples and tissues were digested for 24 to 48 hr in 3 to 4 ml of potassium hydroxide (KOH, 4.0 M) solution per gram of tissue. The tubes were shaken thoroughly every few hours. After 48 hour, the microspheres were recovered by centrifuging for 20 min at a speed of 2000 x g (Precision, Durafuge 100, Winchester, VA, Van Oosterhout et al., 1995). Supernatants were carefully removed leaving < 1ml in each glass tube. The pellet with microspheres in each glass tube was

rinsed with 9 ml of 0.25% Tween 80 in demineralized water at 60°C, vortexed, centrifuged again at a speed of 2000 x g for 20 min. A final rinse with demineralized water without Tween was carried out and the supernatant was carefully removed leaving 1ml. 3 ml of Cellosolve acetate (2-ethoxy-ethyl acetate), a solvent, was then added to the tubes, vortexed thoroughly and allowed to stand for ≥ 4 hours to dissolve the polystyrene coating of the microspheres, which were then centrifuged again at 2,000 x g for 10-15 min (Oosterhout et al., 1995). Tubes were vortexed after 4 hr, then centrifuged at 2000 x g for 10-15 minutes. The supernatant was removed and utilized for the measurement of fluorescence. То calculate the blood flow rate per tissue sample (ml/min/g), the following formula was used: $F_i = (I_i)(R)/I_{ref}$ where: $F_i = flow$ to individual sample (ml/min), $I_i = fluorescence$ intensity of the sample, R = reference sample withdrawal rate (ml/min), $I_{ref} =$ fluorescence intensity of the reference blood sample. MAP (mmHg), HR (beats/min), CO (ml/min) = total number of injected microspheres * reference sample withdrawal rate/number of microspheres in the reference blood sample, cardiac index (CI, ml/min/kg) = CO/body surface area, TPR (mmHg/ml/min) = MAP/CO, TPR index (TPRI, mmHg/ml/min/kg) = MAP/CI, organ vascular resistance (mmHg/ml/min/g) = average MAP during microsphere infusion/local blood flow to individual organs were calculated as previously described (Granstam et al., 1998; Sampaio et al., 2003; De Angelis et al., 2006; Giancarla et al., 2007).

3.3.3.3. Measurement of Fluorescence

F-2500 fluorescence spectrometer (Hitachi, Tokyo, Japan) was used to measure fluorescence intensity at excitation and emission wavelengths between 350 to 750 nm using
5 nm slit width. Each individual sample was read in a 5 ml quartz cuvette in duplicate including reference blood samples (Oosterhout et al., 1995; Granstam et al., 1998; Sampaio et al., 2003; De Angelis et al., 2006; Giancarla et al., 2007).

3.4. Statistical Analysis

The vasodilator responses to L-serine and ACh were determined in both endothelium intact and denuded mesenteric arterioles isolated from normotensive control and L-NAME treated rats. Data represents the mean \pm SEM of (n = 20 arterioles) from 8 rats. Difference between the means of both control and L-NAME treated vs. endothelium intact and denuded groups considered significant by a one-way analysis of variance followed by Tukey's post hoc test. The differences were considered significant when p < 0.05.

The change in MAP following infusion of each dose was plotted to generate the doseresponse (DR) curves to L-serine, ACh and respective amino acids. The data are expressed as mean \pm SEM (n = 5 to 7). Differences between the means of two groups were tested for significance by a one-way analysis of variance followed by Tukey's post hoc test. The differences were considered significant when p < 0.05.

The results obtained in hemodynamic studies are expressed as mean \pm SEM of experiments performed in 5 to 7 rats for each group. The differences between mean values were analyzed by one-way analysis of variance for repeated measures followed by Bonferroni's multiple comparison tests and considered significant when the values were p < 0.05.

CHAPTER 4. RESULTS

4.1. In Vitro Studies

4.1.1. Vasodilator Effect of L-serine

L-serine evoked vasodilator effect was concentration-dependent in PE constricted endothelium intact arterioles isolated from normotensive and hypertensive rats. L-serine mediated vasodilator response was higher in mesenteric arterioles isolated from chronic L-NAME treated rats. A representative experiment shows the comparison of dose dependent vasodilator response to L-serine and ACh in endothelium-intact vessels (Figure 3 a and b). Their lack of response in endothelium-denuded vessels, isolated from a chronically L-NAME treated rat (Figure 3 c and d). L-serine mediated vasodilator response was slower and maximal (E_{max}) response was lower compared to ACh (Figure 3 a, b, c and d). In endothelium denuded mesenteric arterioles both ACh and L-serine failed to evoke vasodilatation, even at very high concentrations (Figure 3 c and d). In L-NAME treated group, the E_{max} for L-serine (40 ± 3 %) in endothelium-intact vessels was significantly shifted to the left (p < 0.01) compared to control group with E_{max} (20 ± 3%, Figure 4 a). In the same L-NAME treated group, the E_{max} for ACh (93 ± 2 %) in endothelium intact vessels was significantly shifted to the right compared to control group with E_{max} (79 ± 3 %, Figure 4 b). A graphical representation of the E_{max} values for L-serine and ACh are compared in endothelium intact and denuded mesenteric arterioles (Figure 5 a and b). In endothelium-intact arterioles isolated from L-NAME treated group, incubation with a

combination of either apamin plus TRAM-34 or ouabain (Na⁺ pump inhibitor, 20 μ mol/L) plus Ba^{2+} (K_{ir} channel inhibitor, 50 μ mol/L) abolished the responses to both L-serine and ACh, whereas addition of either the non selective COX inhibitor, indomethacin (10 µmol/L), or apamin (SK_{Ca} inhibitor, 1 µmol/L) or TRAM-34 (IK_{Ca} inhibitor, 1 µmol/L) alone failed to affect the E_{max} (Figure 5 c and d). We observed similar responses to Lserine and ACh when another vasoconstrictor agonist, TXA₂ agonist, U46619 (1 µmol/L), was used to compare the Emax values for L-serine (40 %) and ACh (90 %) instead of PE; in contrast, L-serine failed to evoke vasodilatation in arterioles preconstricted with a depolarizing concentration of KCl (80 mmol/L), (Figure 6). Small increments of KCl between 10 and 20 mmol/L in PE constricted arterioles isolated from L-NAME treated rats evoked a concentration-dependent vasodilatation, and addition of L-serine failed to enhance further vasodilator response; incubation with a combination of Ba^{2+} (K_{ir} channel inhibitor) and ouabain (Na⁺ pump inhibitor) abolished the responses to K⁺ but not the combination of apamin plus TRAM-34 (Figures 7 and 8).



Figure 3. A representative tracing that demonstrates the pattern of vasodilator responses to cumulative addition of increasing concentrations of either L-serine (1 to 500 μ mol/L) or ACh (0.1 pmol/L to 100 μ mol/L) in endothelium-intact (ENDO [+] a and b) or endothelium-denuded (Endo [-] c and d) third order branches of mesenteric arterioles constricted with PE (10 μ mol/L) *in vitro* after isolation from a 12 week old male Sprague-Dawley rat that received chronic L-NAME treatment (0.7 mg/ml, in drinking water) for five days. W - denotes when the tissues were washed in normal Krebs buffer to attain recovery. Similar responses were noted in vessels from 8 chronic L-NAME treated rats.



Figure 4. The line graphs compare the concentration curve (CR) curves to L-serine (a) determined in PE constricted mesenteric arterioles isolated from either normotensive control group (\bigcirc) or chronic L-NAME treated hypertensive rats (\bullet) with intact endothelium. The lack of responses to L-Serine in endothelium-denuded vessels in both control (\triangle) and chronic L-NAME treated (\blacktriangle) vessels are also shown. The CR curves to ACh (b) determined in either the control group (\Box) or chronic L-NAME treatment group (\blacksquare) with intact endothelium or the lack of responses in endothelium-denuded vessels in control (\bigtriangledown) and chronic L-NAME treated (\checkmark) vessels are also shown. The CR curves to ACh (b) determined in either the control group (\Box) or chronic L-NAME treatment group (\blacksquare) with intact endothelium or the lack of responses in endothelium-denuded vessels in control (\bigtriangledown) and chronic L-NAME treated (\checkmark) vessels are shown. Each data point represents mean ± SEM of n > 20 arterioles isolated from > 8 rats from control and chronic L-NAME treatment groups. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to data point in the control group.



Figure 5. The bar diagram compares the maximal vasodilator response (E_{max}) to 200 µmol/L L-Serine (a) or 10 µmol/L ACh (b) in both control and chronic L-NAME treated rats in either endothelium-intact (ENDO [+]) or endothelium-denuded (Endo [-]) PE constricted mesenteric arterioles. The E_{max} values for L-serine (c) and ACh (d) attained in endothelium intact ([Endo [+]) arterioles isolated from chronic L-NAME treated rats either in the absence (Control - Con) or the presence of indomethacin (10 µmol/L, Indo), apamin (1 µmol/L, Apa) or TRAM-34 (1 µmol/L, Tram) or a combination of apamin plus TRAM-34 (1 µmol/L) are compared. Each data point is a pooled value of mean ± SEM from 20 preparations isolated from 8 different rats. **p < 0.001 compared to the respective data in endothelium-intact (Endo [+]) group.



Figure 6. The maximal vasodilator responses (Emax) to L-serine (L-S, 500 μ mol/L) attained in either phenylephrine (PE 10 μ mol/L) or thromboxane analog, U46619 (1 μ mol/L) or high potassium chloride (KCl, 80 mmol/L) constricted third order branches of mesenteric arterioles maintained in wire myograph after isolation from chronic L-NAME treated rats. Each data point is mean \pm SEM of 5 separate experiments using vessels isolated from four L-NAME treated rats. **p < 0.01 compared to the responses to L-S data in the presence of either PE or U46619.



Figure 7. The data of a typical experiment of concentration dependent vasodilator responses to cumulative increases in either L-serine (Panel a: L-Serine 50 to 200 μ mol/L) or KCl (Panel b: KCl 9.7 to 18.7 μ mol/L followed by L-serine 100 to 500 μ mol/L) in PE (10 μ mol/L) constricted endothelium-intact mesenteric arterioles isolated from L-NAME treated rat. Panel c shows that in the same vessel, after pretreatment with apamin plus TRAM-34 (1 μ mol/L) addition of the first dose of KCl (9.7 mmol/L) evoked vasodilatation whereas when the tissues were washed and incubated with a combination of Ba²⁺ (50 μ mol/L) and ouabain (20 μ mol/L), either the addition of KCl (9.7 to 18.7 mmol/L) or ACh (10 μ mol/L) failed to elicit vasodilatation.



Figure 8. The bar diagram shows the pooled mean \pm SEM data from 4 separate experiments comparing the maximal vasodilator responses to KCl (18.7 mmol/L) attained in PE (10 µmol/L) constricted arterioles isolated from L-NAME treated rats either before (control \Box) or after apamin plus TRAM-34 (**■**) or ouabain plus Ba²⁺ (\Box) pretreatments *in vitro.* **p < 0.01 compared to the responses to KCl either in the absence or presence of apamin plus TRAM-34.

4.2. In vivo Studies

4.2.1. Acute Hemodynamic Effect of L-serine

As a follow up our *in vitro* observation, the acute effect of a bolus dose of L-serine infusion was examined in normotensive and L-NAME treated hypertensive rats. In the L-NAME treatment group, basal MAP ($135 \pm 6 \text{ mmHg}$; n = 12) was significantly higher (P < 0.01) compared to the normotensive control group (93 \pm 8 mmHg; n = 12, Table 3). Lserine evoked a dose-dependent fall in MAP in both control and L-NAME treatment groups, but the effect was abrupt and more profound in the L-NAME treatment group (Figure 9). A typical experiment shows a combination of apamin plus ChTX infusion abolished the hypotensive response to L-serine in control rat (Figure 9 b). Saline infusion alone failed to affect BP in either group of animals. The entire experiment was reproducible in both the control and L-NAME treated group. In chronic L-NAME treatment rats, the fall in MAP was observed at a concentration of 0.3 mmol/kg and the maximal fall attained at 3.0 mmol/kg which was much higher (140 mmHg to 50 mmHg) in this group of rats than control rats (Figure 9 c). A combination of apamin plus ChTX infusion abolished the responses to L-serine up to 2.0 mmol/kg but in higher concentration (3.0 mmol/kg) we observed a fall in MAP which was much lower compared to control response (Figure 9 c and d). ACh (0.1 to 10.0 nmol/kg) infusion evoked a dose-dependent fall in MAP in both control and L-NAME treatment groups (Figure 10 a and c). The dosedependent fall in MAP evoked by ACh was abolished only in L-NAME treatment but not in control rats that received apamin plus ChTX pretreatment since NO pathway is blocked by inhibition of NOS by L-NAME pretreatment (Figure 10 b and d). Data from several experiments revealed that the fall in MAP evoked by L-serine was much lower in the normotensive control group of rats compared to ACh, with a minimal rightward shift in the DR curve after pretreatment with apamin plus ChTX combination (Figure 11 a and b). Pretreatment with apamin plus ChTX abolished the responses to L-serine at concentrations range up to 2.0 mmol/kg, and the rightward shift in the DR curve to L-serine was much higher compared to ACh in L-NAME pretreated rats (Figure 11 c and d). L-serine and ACh evoked fall in MAP were accompanied by a non-significant increase in HR in both normotensive control and L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats (Table 3).

Table 3. Comparison of mean arterial pressure (MAP, mmHg) and heart rate (HR, beats per minute) recorded before and 30 seconds after infusion of L-serine (2 to 3 mmol/kg) in 12 week old male Sprague-Dawley and L-NAME pretreated Sprague-Dawley rats.

Strain	Bas	eline	L-serine		
	MAP	HR	MAP	HR	
Sprague-Dawley	108 ± 5	352 ± 9	$79\pm3^{\dagger}$	376 ± 8	
Sprague-Dawley (L-NAME treated)	139 ± 4*	330 ± 6	$45\pm3^{\dagger\dagger}$	380 ± 7	

Each data point is mean \pm SEM of n = 7 to 9 rats/group.

*p < 0.05 vs. Sprague-Dawley (Control) group; $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$; $^{\dagger\dagger}p < 0.01$ vs. respective baseline value in the same group prior to infusion of L-serine.



Figure 9. A typical experiment compares the fall in MAP to acute i.v. infusion of various doses of L-serine (0.1 to 3.0 mmol/kg) in a control rat before (a) and 45 min after (b) and in a chronic L-NAME (0.7 mg/ml, in drinking water for five days) treated rat before (c) and 45 min after (d) the infusion of apamin plus ChTX (75 μ g/kg each).



Figure 10. A typical experiment compares the fall in MAP to acute i.v. infusion of various doses of ACh (0.1 to 10.0 nmol/kg) in a control rat before (a) and 45 min after (b) and in a chronic L-NAME treated rat before (c) and 45 min after (d) the infusion of apamin plus ChTX (75 µg/kg each).



Figure 11. The dose response relationship between L-serine (a - before [O] and after $[\Delta]$ apamin plus ChTX) or ACh (b - before $[\Box]$ and after $[\nabla]$ apamin plus ChTX) infusion and the maximal fall in MAP attained in the control group. The DR relationship between L-Serine (c - before $[\bullet]$ and after $[\blacktriangle]$ apamin plus ChTX) or ACh (d - before $[\bullet]$ and after $[\checkmark]$ apamin plus ChTX) and the maximal fall in MAP in L-NAME treated hypertensive rats. Each data point is mean \pm SEM of n > 8 rats per each group. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to the data point in the control group.

4.2.2. Acute Hemodynamic Effect of L-serine, D-serine, Glycine and L-threonine

After establishing the acute hemodynamic effects of L-serine, it was important to examine whether the precursor of L-serine, L-threonine or its metabolites such as D-serine and glycine, would evoke effects like L-serine in normotensive and hypertensive rat models. For this study we considered two normotensive rat models, Sprague-Dawley and WKY rats, and two hypertensive rat models namely, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive Sprague-Dawley and WKY rats, and SHR strains. In normotensive Sprague-Dawley and WKY strains, the basal MAP and HR were similar. In L-NAME pretreated hypertensive Sprague-Dawley and WKY rats and SHR MAP was higher (142 \pm 3 mmHg, 149 \pm 4 mmHg and 169 ± 4 mmHg, Table 4). Pooled data from several experiments revealed that acute infusion of comparable doses of D-and L-serine evoked reversible, dose dependent fall in MAP in both normotensive and hypertensive rat models. A representative experiment performed in parallel to demonstrate the fall in MAP evoked by D-and L-serine in a normotensive WKY rat (Figure 12 a), chronic L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rat (Figure 12 b) and SHR strain (Figure 13 a). It is evident from all these experiments, the responses to L-serine was much higher and more pronounced at each incremental doses compared to D-serine (Figure 12 a, b and 13 a). The profound fall in MAP after infusion of 3.0 mmol/kg required that the dose be limited to 2.0 mmol/kg in L-NAME pretreated rats. This was because the return of MAP to baseline was difficult after administering this dose in hypertensive rats (Figure 12 b and Figure 14 c). Although the baseline MAP was higher in the SHR strains (169 \pm 4 mmHg) compared to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats $(149 \pm 4 \text{ mmHg})$ the fall in MAP evoked by D-and L-serine was relatively lower in SHR strain in comparison to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats (Figure 12, 13)

and Table 4). Data gathered from several D-and L-serine DR curves confirmed that the BP lowering effect of L-serine was more potent and efficacious at each incremental dose compared to D-serine. The maximal BP lowering effect of L-serine occurred in the following rank order in different strains: chronic L-NAME treated WKY > SHR > WKY \geq Sprague-Dawley rats (Figure 14). The fall in MAP evoked by L-serine in all groups was accompanied by a marginal increase in HR but it failed to attain statistical significance in all groups (Table 4). The estimated EC_{50} values for D-and L-serine were 1.4-2.3 and 0.8-1.1 mmol/kg assuming the maximal effect occurred at 3.0 mmol/kg in all groups of animals. Concentration higher than 3.0 mmol/kg was not infused since it was difficult to record the MAP to basal level. D-and L-serine evoked a fall in MAP that was significantly reduced by pretreatment with apamin and ChTX in both normotensive and hypertensive rat models but the degree of inhibition to L-serine was relatively higher compared to D-serine in SHR strain (Figure 13 b and Figure 15). Glycine is a metabolite or precursor of L-serine (Snell, 1984 and 1986). When comparable doses of glycine were infused (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg), it evoked a fall in MAP with no significant increase in HR in normotensive Sprague-Dawley and WKY strains. However, the degree of fall in MAP attained with glycine was relatively lower than the responses attained with comparable doses of L-serine (Figure 16 and Table 4). Glycine evoked a fall in MAP that was abolished by pretreatment with NMDA receptor selective antagonist, MK-801 (75 mg/kg). Pretreatment with MK-801 did not affect the basal as well as L-serine evoked fall in MAP (Figure 16). Paradoxically, and unlike L-serine, glycine evoked dose-dependent pressor responses in both SHR and L-NAME treated rats (Figure 17 a and b left panel). The maximal pressor responses to glycine attained at 3.0 mmol/kg (29 ± 3 mmHg, p < 0.01) and (39 ± 5 mmHg, p < 0.01) in SHR and L-NAME treated rats. Pretreatment with MK-801 a selective NMDA receptor antagonist, abolished the pressor response induced by glycine in both L-NAME pretreated WKY and SHR strains. It was confirmed that MK-801 did not affect the responses to Lserine (Figure 17 a and b, right panel). Glycine evoked a fall in MAP in normotensive WKY rats and elevation in MAP in both the hypertensive rat models. These responses blocked after pretreatment with NMDA receptor selective antagonist MK-801 are graphically represented (Figure 18). The data from a representative experiment demonstrates the hypotensive response to glycine in normotensive rats as well as the pressor response in hypertensive rats including the selective blockade of either response to glycine by NMDA antagonist, MK-801 (Figure 18). In order to ensure that an acute elevation in MAP following L-NAME (100 mg/kg) administration did not contribute to the exaggerated pressor response to glycine, experiments were performed in normotensive WKY rats. Glycine infusion evoked a dose dependent fall in MAP in this group of rats. Glycine neither elevated nor reduced MAP in this group of rats following acute intravenous administration of L-NAME, where as L-serine still produced a dose dependent fall in MAP (Figure 19). Comparable doses of L-threonine, a precursor of L-serine, had no effect on MAP in normotensive and hypertensive rat models (Figure 20). The dose dependent responses to all the amino acids were reproducible irrespective of the order in which they were infused in all the strains.

Table 4. Comparison of mean arterial pressure (MAP, mmHg) and heart rate (HR, beats per minute) recorded continuously before and after infusion of either L-serine or glycine (2 to 3 mmol/kg) in 12 to14 week old male Sprague-Dawley, L-NAME pretreated Sprague-Dawley, Wistar Kyoto (WKY), L-NAME pretreated WKY and spontaneously hypertensive (SHR) rats.

Strain	Base	Baseline		L-Serine		Glycine	
	MAP	HR	MAP	HR	MAP	HR	
Sprague-Dawley (Control)	111 ± 4	364 ± 11	83 ± 5 [†]	386 ± 10	91 ± 3	381 ± 12	
Sprague-Dawley (L-NAME Treated)	142 ± 3 *	343 ± 8	$47\pm4~^{\dagger\dagger}$	391 ± 9	180 ± 5 [†]	321 ± 7	
Wistar-Kyoto (Control)	114 ± 3	381 ± 10	$69\pm4~^\dagger$	410 ± 8	$89\pm2~^\dagger$	399 ± 9	
Wistar-kyoto (L-NAME Treated)	149 ± 4 **	377 ± 12	52 ± 3 ^{††}	427 ± 11	183 ± 4 †	354 ± 13	
SHR	169 ± 4 **	401 ± 8	88 ± 4 ^{††}	443 ± 10	198 ± 5 [†]	383 ± 8	

Each data point is mean \pm SEM of n = 5 to 7 rats per group.

*p < 0.05 vs. SD (control) group; **p < 0.01 vs. WKY (control) group; $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$; $^{\dagger\dagger}p < 0.01$ vs. respective baseline value in the same group prior to infusion of either L-serine or glycine.



Figure 12. A typical experiment compares MAP to acute comparable doses (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg) of D-serine followed by L-serine (a) infusion in a 14 week old male normotensive Wistar-Kyoto [WKY (control)] rat. The bottom panels (b) show the changes in MAP to D-serine followed by L-Serine infusion (0.3 to 2.0 mmol/kg) in a hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NAME)] rat subjected to chronic nitric oxide synthase (NOS) inhibition by pretreatment with L-NAME (0.7 mg/ml in drinking water) for 5 days. The maximal dose of D- or L- serine used was limited to 2.0 mmol/kg due to protracted hypotension at higher doses, when it was infused in L-NAME treated rats. Similar response patterns were seen for D- and L-serine in 6 WKY (control) and L-NAME treated WKY rats. The response patterns to both isomers were also comparable to that of WKY control group in 12 to 14 week old male Sprague-Dawley rats (n = 5 to 7 rats).



Figure 13. This is a typical experiment that compares MAP to acute i.v. infusion of increasing doses (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg) of D-Serine followed by L-serine in a 14 week old male SHR in the upper panel (a). The lower panel (b) depicts the responses to similar doses of D-serine followed by L-Serine infused in the same animal after pretreatment with apamin and charybdotoxin combination (75 μ g/kg of each given i.v. by slow infusion over a 15 min period). Similar results were obtained in 6 age-matched male SHR.



Figure 14. Dose response curves comparing mean arterial pressure (MAP) evoked by Dserine (\bigcirc) and L-serine (\bullet) in 14 week old male normotensive Sprague-Dawley (a) or WKY (b) vs. hypertensive WKY that received L-NAME (0.7mg/ml in drinking water for five days) treatment (c) or SHR (d) strains. Each data point represents mean \pm SEM (n = 5to 7 rats/group). *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 vs. data point for D-serine dose in the same group. [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 vs. data for basal MAP prior to infusion of D- or L-serine in the same group. The maximal dose of D- or L- serine used was limited to 2 mmol/kg due to protracted hypotension at higher doses, when it was infused in L-NAME treated rats.



Figure 15. Each bar represents mean \pm SEM maximum fall in MAP determined in 5 to 7 rats for each group. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 vs. data for D-serine (D-S) in the same strain. [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 vs. respective data for D-S or L-serine (L-S) values prior to slow infusion of a combination of apamin + charybdotoxin (75 µg/kg, i.v.) in the same group.



Figure 16. A typical experiment shows the fall in MAP evoked by increasing doses (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg, i.v.) of glycine before and 30 minutes after the infusion of NMDA selective antagonist, MK-801 (75 mg/kg, i.p.), given over a period of 15 minutes. MK-801 blocked the responses to glycine but not to L-serine. The time scale on the X-axis is reduced for the right hand side panel MK-801 treatment as the data was compressed to accommodate data for glycine followed by responses to L-serine (a total of 9 responses). Similar results were reproduced in seven age-matched male normotensive Sprague-Dawley and WKY rats.



Figure 17. A typical experiment compares MAP with increasing doses of glycine (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in L-NAME treated WKY rat (a) before (left upper panel) and after (right upper panel) the administration of NMDA antagonist, MK-801. The pressor responses to glycine were absent after MK-801 treatment, but the response to L-Serine persisted. The lower panel (b) shows the pressor responses to increasing doses of glycine infusion after the administration of MK-801.



Figure 18. The dose-response relationships for glycine evoked changes in MAP either before (\bigcirc) and after MK-801 (\bullet) infusion in WKY (a), L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY (b) or SHR (c) strains. Each data point is mean ± SEM (n = 5 to 7 rats/group). *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 vs. data of basal MAP prior to infusion of glycine in each group.



Figure 19. A typical experiment compares MAP to increasing doses of glycine (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg, i.v.) before (left hand panel) and the lack of responses to the same doses of glycine 1 hour after L-NAME (100 mg/kg, i.v.) infusion in a normotensive WKY rat. While glycine responses were blunted L-serine responses persisted following acute L-NAME infusion. The X-axis time scale was compressed for the right hand side panel to accommodate 8 responses. Similar data were reproduced in 5 WKY rats.



Figure 20. A representative experiment depicts that infusion of L-threonine (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg) failed to alter MAP recording in a normotensive WKY rat (a) and chronic L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY rat (b) and a SHR (c) strain. These results were reproduced in 5 to 7 different rats from each group.

4.2.3. Regional Hemodynamic Study

4.2.3.1. Comparison of Basal Regional Blood Flow

We observed significant reductions in basal blood flow to several organs in hypertensive rat models compared to normotensive rats. A subtle difference exists in basal flow to different organs between L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY and SHR strains.

4.2.3.1.1. Normotensive vs. Hypertensive Rat Models

We compared the basal regional blood flow to 13 different organs/tissues after vehicle (physiological saline) infusion (0.4 ml/kg) in normotensive WKY, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY and SHR strains. Basal blood flow to left and right kidney was found to be similar with a variation that was <5% in the respective normotensive or hypertensive rats. A significant difference in blood flow was observed in both L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY and SHR strains compared to normotensive WKY rats. In normotensive WKY rats, kidney received the highest blood flow (5.4 to 6.0 ml/min/g) followed by heart (3.4 to 3.7 ml/min/g). Except liver, all other organs received blood flow between 1.0 to 1.5 ml/min/kg (Table 5, Figure 22, 23 and 24). On the other hand in chronic L-NAME treated WKY rats, a decrease in blood flow occurred in most organs studied except brain and the heart. The decrease in blood flow to spleen was significant (p < 0.01) followed by small intestine and kidney (p < 0.05) compared to what was observed in normotensive control rats (Table 5, Figure 22, 23 and 24). In SHR strain, there was a decrease in blood flow to most organs studied compared to normotensive control WKY rats. The decrease in blood flow was noted in spleen and kidney (p < 0.01), pancreas, small

and large intestine (p < 0.05) while blood flow values were not significantly lower in the brain and heart compared to the values noted in their normotensive strains (Table 5, Figure 22, 23 and 24). In SHR strain there was a significant increase in blood flow to heart (p < 0.01) and brain (p < 0.05) compared to normotensive control strain of WKY rats (Table 5, Figure 22, 23 and 24).

4.2.3.1.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY vs. SHR

In SHR strain, there was an increase in blood flow to heart (p < 0.01) and a decrease in blood flow to kidney (p < 0.05) compared to the response noted in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats. On the other hand, there is an overall decrease in blood flow in all other organs studied in SHR compared to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats (Table 5, Figure 22, 23 and 24).

4.2.3.2. Acetylcholine Induced Changes in Regional Blood Flow

ACh is a well known endothelium-dependent vasodilator that promotes a rapid, reversible, but robust dose-dependent fall in MAP both in normotensive and hypertensive rats (Desai et al., 2006). L-serine is also an endothelium-dependent vasodilator and it decreases MAP in normotensive and hypertensive rat models but L-serine is less potent compared to ACh. Therefore it was necessary to examine ACh-evoked increases in blood flow to different organs as a known reference sample, as a positive control for appropriate comparison to L-serine. A submaximal dose of ACh (10 nmol/kg) increased blood flow significantly only to heart and kidney (p < 0.05) compared to vehicle infusion in the same group of animals. ACh infusion increased the blood flow to all organ studied but the

increase observed did not attain statistical significance (Table 6 and Figure 21). Moreover the sequence of vehicle and ACh infusion did not alter the selective and significant in crease in blood flow to heart and kidney evoked by ACh infusion in all strains.

4.2.3.3. L-serine Induced Changes in Regional Blood Flow

4.2.3.3.1. Normotensive Control WKY vs. Hypertensive Rat Models

L-serine induced increase in blood flow in normotensive control WKY, L-NAME pretreated WKY and SHR stains. In normotensive WKY group L-serine (1 mmol/kg) infusion increase in blood flow was significant in small intestine and heart (74% and 39%, p < 0.05) compared to vehicle infusion (Table 10, Figure 22, 23 and 24). In L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY rats, L-serine induced increase in blood flow was significant in most organ studied compared to vehicle infusion in the same group. It followed the following rank order small intestine (392%, p < 0.001, Table 11), spleen, diaphragm, and heart (155%, 111%, and 65%, p < 0.01, Table 11), liver, large intestine and kidney (103%, 85% and 30%, p < 0.05, Table 11). The increase in blood flow evoked by L-serine was much less in stomach (12%), lungs (11%), pancreas (7%) and brain (3%), (Figure 22, 23, and 24, Table 11). In SHR group there was an increase in blood flow occurring in brain and heart prior to infusion of L-serine (Table 5). After L-serine infusion, a significant increase in blood flow was noted in small intestine (265%), spleen (177%) and kidney (82%), liver (160%), diaphragm (143%), large intestine (124%), pancreas (121%), brain (27%) and heart (21%). The increase in blood flow evoked by L-serine infusion was minimal in the case of lungs and stomach and it was not significant compared to vehicle infusion in the same group of rats (Figure 22, 23 and 24, Table 5 and Table 12).

4.2.3.3.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY vs. SHR

In L-NAME pretreated WKY rats, L-serine induced increase in blood flow was significantly higher in small intestine and heart (p < 0.05) compared to SHR stains. There was no statistical difference in all other organ studied between these two hypertensive rat models (Table 5, Figure 22, 23 and 24).

4.2.3.4. Comparison of Basal Peripheral Vascular Resistance

4.2.3.4.1. Normotensive WKY vs. Hypertensive Rat Models

A wide spread increase in organ vascular resistance in both L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY and SHR rats was noted (Table 7). Data from several experiment revealed that increase in vascular resistance was more pronounced in SHR compared to L-NAME induced hypertensive rats (Table 7). In L-NAME treated rats, peripheral vascular resistance significantly increased in spleen, small intestine, large intestine (p < 0.01), kidney, liver, stomach, lungs, pancreas and diaphragm (p < 0.05) compared to the peripheral vascular resistance seen in the normotensive control WKY rats receiving vehicle infusion except heart and brain (Table 7, Figure 25, 26, and 27). In the SHR group, peripheral organ vascular resistance increased significantly in most organs studied such as large intestine, spleen, kidney, pancreas, small intestine, stomach, liver, lungs and diaphragm (p < 0.01) compared to the peripheral vascular resistance encountered in normotensive control rats receiving vehicle infusion (Table 7, Figure 25, 26 and 27).

4.2.3.4.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY vs. SHR

In the SHR group, basal peripheral vascular resistance was significantly higher in most organs studied in comparison to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats. The following rank order of response was noted: pancreas (p < 0.01), kidney, liver, spleen, brain, lungs, stomach, small intestine, large intestine and diaphragm (p < 0.05) while it was negligible or absent in heart (Table 7, Figure 25, 26, and 27).

4.2.3.5. L-serine Induced Changes in Peripheral Vascular Resistance

L-serine infusion reduced organ vascular resistance in both normotensive and hypertensive rat models. L-serine evoked decrease in organ vascular resistance occurred in multiple organs in both hypertensive models (L-NAME treated and SHR) compared to normotensive WKY rats.

4.2.3.5.1. Normotensive Control WKY vs. Hypertensive Rats

L-serine infusion in normotensive control WKY rat produced a significant decrease in peripheral vascular resistance only in small intestine compared to vehicle infusion given in same group of rats (42%, p < 0.05, Table 13). In L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats, L-serine infusion significantly reduced the peripheral vascular resistance in small intestine, spleen and liver (79%, 61% and 51%, p < 0.001), diaphragm and large intestine (52% and 46%, p < 0.01, Table 14), heart and kidney (40% and 24%, p < 0.05) compared to vehicle infusion in same group of rats (Table 14). Decrease in the organ vascular resistance after L-serine infusion in lungs (11%), stomach (10%), pancreas (7%), brain (3%) and did not attain statistical significance compared to vehicle infusion in same group of rats (Table 14, Figure 25, 26 and 27). Pooled data from several experiment showed that in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats the profound reduction in vascular resistance was observed in small intestine, spleen and liver after acute L-serine infusion. This reduction in vascular resistance was even lower compared to vehicle infusion in the normotensive WKY rats (Table 7, Figure 25, 26 and 27). In SHR group, L-serine infusion reduced organ vascular resistance significantly in spleen (64%) and liver (61%) (p < 0.001, Table 15), diaphragm (58%), large intestine (55%) and pancreas (54%) (p < 0.01, Table 15), kidney (46%) (p < 0.05, Table 15) compared to vehicle infusion in same animals. However, the reduction in vascular resistance was either minimal or negligible in the heart (19%), brain (32%), lungs (19%) and stomach (Table 15, Figure 25, 26, and 27).

4.2.3.5.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY vs. SHR

L-serine infusion led to a decrease in peripheral vascular resistance in several organs of SHR and L-NAME treated hypertensive rats. In L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY rats, L-serine infusion lowered vascular resistance in heart (p < 0.05, Table 7) but this was not the case in the SHR strain. In contrast, it reduced vascular resistance in pancreas (p < 0.01, Table 7). The reduction in vascular resistance attained was also significantly higher (p < 0.05) in small intestine after L-serine infusion in L-NAME pretreated rats compared to SHR strain (Table 7, Table 14 and Table 15).

4.2.3.6. Comparison of Basal Systemic Hemodynamics

Pooled data from several experiments showed that both MAP and TPR values were higher in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY (142 \pm 7 and 1.79 \pm 0.02) and SHR strains (166 \pm 6 and 1.96 \pm 0.05) compared to normotensive WKY rats (108 \pm 4 and 1.05 \pm 0.04). In SHR strain, we found both MAP and CI were significantly higher (p < 0.05) compared to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats (166 \pm 6 vs. 142 \pm 7 and 274 \pm 5 vs. 232 \pm 6, Table 8). HR was higher (p < 0.05) in SHR strains compared to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats (398 \pm 12 vs. 368 \pm 11 and 357 \pm 8, Table 8). There was a significant decrease in CO both in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY and SHR (79 \pm 5, 84 \pm 4 vs. 103 \pm 3, p < 0.05) compared to normotensive control WKY rats (Table 8).

4.2.3.6.1. L-serine Evoked Changes in Systemic Hemodynamics

4.2.3.6.1.1. Normotensive Control WKY Rats

Acute L-serine infusion significantly reduced MAP, TPR and TPRI (22%, 24% and 26%, p < 0.05, Table 16), and increased CO (11%, p < 0.05, Table 16) compared to vehicle infusion in WKY rats (Table 8 and Table 16). The changes in HR (6%), CI (7%) after L-serine infusion did not attain statistical significance compared to vehicle infusion in WKY rats (Table 8 and Table 16).

4.2.3.6.1.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY Rats

In L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY rats, acute L-serine infusion significantly decreased MAP, TPR and TPRI (46%, 68% and 67%, p < 0.001, Table 17) and increased CO and CI (75% and 70%, P < 0.001, Table 17) compared to vehicle infusion in the same group of rats. The increase in HR (7%) evoked by L-serine infusion did not attain statistical significance compared to vehicle infusion in the same group (Table 8 and Table 17).

4.2.3.6.1.3. SHR

In SHR strain acute L-serine infusion significantly reduced the MAP, TPR and TPRI (34%, 53% and 48%, p < 0.01, Table 18) and increased in CO and CI (41% and 42%, p < 0.01, Table 18) compared to vehicle infusion in the same group of rats. The increase in HR (8%) after L-serine infusion did not attain statistical significance compared to vehicle infusion in the same group of rats (Table 8 and Table 18).

4.2.3.6.1.4. Comparison in L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive Rats and SHR

The basal MAP and TPR values observed were significantly higher (p < 0.05) in SHR strain (166 ± 6 mmHg, 1.96 ± 0.05 mmHg/ml/min) compared to level encountered in L-NAME treated rats (142 ± 7 mmHg, 1.79 ± 0.02 mmHg/ml/min, Table 8). However the reduction in there systemic hemodynamic parameters following L-serine infusion was significantly higher (p < 0.05) in L-NAME treated hypertensive rats (MAP: 46%, TPR: 68%, p < 0.001, Table 17) in comparison to SHR strains (MAP: 34% and TPR: 53%, p < 0.01, Table 18). Moreover the level of increase in CO and CI was higher (p < 0.05) in L-
NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats (CO: 75% and CI: 70%, Table 17) than what was noted in SHR groups (CO: 41% and CI: 42%, Table 18). The increase in HR in both L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY rats (8%) and SHR groups (7%) did not attain statistical significance (Table 8, Table 17 and Table 18).

4.2.3.7. Effect of L-serine in Presence of Apamin and Charybdotoxin

Pretreatment with apamin and ChTX for 45 min, significantly attenuated the increase in blood flow to small intestine in normotensive control WKY rats and several organs of L-NAME treated hypertensive rats and SHR groups (Table 9, Table 19, Table 20, Table 21, Figure 28, 29, 30, 31 and 32).

4.2.3.7.1. Normotensive Control WKY Rats

Pretreatment with apamin and ChTX for 45 min significantly reduced the L-serine induced increase in blood flow to small intestine (p < 0.05) in normotensive WKY compared to the values obtained after L-serine infusion in the same group of rats (Table 9, Table 19, and Figure 30).

4.2.3.7.2. L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive WKY Rats

L-serine induced increases in blood flow to small intestine, large intestine, heart, both left and right kidney, spleen, skeletal muscle and diaphragm were significantly reduced (p < 0.01) by pretreatment with apamin and ChTX combination while blood flow to liver, brain, spleen, lungs, stomach and pancreas were not reduced to a significant extent. (Table 9, Table 20, Figure 28, 29, 30, 31 and 32).

4.2.3.7.3. SHR

Pretreatment with apamin and ChTX combination significantly reduced (p < 0.05) the increase in blood flow induced by L-serine to small intestine, spleen, the kidneys, large intestine, skeletal muscle, and diaphragm in SHR. While blood flow to heart, liver, stomach, lungs, pancreas and brain were not reduced to a significant extent (Table 9, Table 21, Figure 28, 29, 30, 31 and 32).

4.2.3.7.4. Comparison between L-NAME Pretreated Hypertensive Rats and SHR

In L-NAME treated hypertensive rats, pretreatment with apamin and ChTX combination was significantly reduced the increase in blood flow to L-serine in small intestine (p < 0.01) and heart, spleen, diaphragm and skeletal muscle (p < 0.05). While in SHR group, pretreatment with apamin and ChTX combination was significantly reduced (p < 0.05) the increase in blood flow to L-serine in spleen, small intestine, lungs, large intestine and diaphragm (Table 9, Table 20, Table 21, Figure 28, 29, 30, 31 and 32).



Figure 21. Regional blood flow in heart, kidney and liver of 14 weeks old male normotensive Wistar-Kyoto (WKY) rats, L-NAME-induced hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and spontaneously hypertensive rats (SHR) following a single intravenous bolus dose of vehicle (saline, 0. 4ml/kg) followed by acetylcholine (ACh, 10 nmol/kg) infusion. Each bar is a mean \pm SEM of 5 to 7 rats. *p < 0.05 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group. [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 compared to normotensive control WKY group.



Figure 22. Changes in regional blood flow to heart, left kidney, right kidney and liver following a single bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in 14 week old male WKY rats, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. Each bar is a mean \pm SEM of 5 to 7 rats. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group. [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 compared to normotensive control WKY group.



Figure 23. Changes in regional blood flow to spleen, brain, lungs and stomach following a single bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in 14 week old male WKY rats, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. Each bar is a mean \pm SEM of 5-7 rats. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group. [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 compared to normotensive control WKY group.



Figure 24. Changes in regional blood flow to small intestine, large intestine, diaphragm and pancreas following a single bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-Serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in 14 week old male WKY rats, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. Each bar is a mean \pm SEM of 5-7 rats. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.001 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group. [†]p < 0.05 compared to normotensive control WKY group.



Figure 25. Changes in peripheral vascular resistance following a single bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in heart, left kidney, right kidney and liver of 14 week old male WKY rats, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. Each bar is a mean \pm SEM of 5 to 7 rats. *p < 0.05 and ***p < 0.001 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group. [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 compared to normotensive control WKY group.



Figure 26. Changes in peripheral vascular resistance following a single bolus dose of vehicle followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in spleen, brain, lungs and stomach of 14 week old male WKY rats, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. Each bar is a mean \pm SEM of 5 to 7 rats. ***p < 0.001 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group. [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 compared to normotensive control WKY group.



Figure 27. Peripheral vascular resistance following a single bolus dose of intravenous infusion of vehicle followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg)in small intestine, large intestine, diaphragm and pancreas of 14 week old male WKY rats, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. Each bar is a mean \pm SEM of 5 to 7 rats. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.001 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group. [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 compared to normotensive control WKY group.



Figure 28. Changes in regional blood flow following acute infusion of vehicle, L-serine and followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin (75 μ g/kg) in heart, left and right kidney of 14 week old male WKY, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. Each bar is a mean \pm SEM of 2 to 3 rats. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group and [†]p < 0.05 compared to L-serine treatment in the same group.



Figure 29. Changes in regional blood flow following acute infusion of vehicle, L-serine and followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin (75 μ g/kg) in liver, spleen and brain of 14 week old male WKY, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group and [†]p < 0.05 compared to L-serine treatment in the same group.



Figure 30. Changes in regional blood flow following acute infusion of vehicle, L-serine and followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin (75 μ g/kg) in lungs, stomach and small intestine of 14 week old male WKY, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.01 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group and [†]p < 0.05 and ^{††}p < 0.01 compared to L-serine treatment in the same group.



Figure 31. Changes in regional blood flow following acute infusion of vehicle, L-serine and followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin (75 μ g/kg) in large intestine and pancreas of 14 week old male WKY, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group and [†]p < 0.05 compared to L-serine treatment in the same group.



Figure 32. Changes in regional blood flow following acute infusion of vehicle, L-serine and followed by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin (75 μ g/kg) in diaphragm and skeletal muscle of 14 week old male WKY, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY [WKY (L-NA)] rats and SHR strains. *p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group and [†]p < 0.05 compared to L-serine treatment in the same group.

Table 5. Changes in regional blood flow (ml/min/g) in different organs/tissues after acute infusion of L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in 14 week old male normotensive WKY, L-NAME pretreated WKY (0.7 mg/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7 days) and SHR strains.

Tissues	Regional blood flow (ml/min/g)							
	WKY (Control)	W (L-NAM	/KY IE treated)	SHR			
	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)		
Heart	3.58 ±0.13	4.99±0.07*	4.23±0.05	6.99±0.12**	5.35±0.14 ^{††}	6.47±0.19*		
L. kidney	5.60±0.22	6.22±0.20	3.97±0.14 [†]	5.16±0.18*	2.89±0.20 ^{††}	5.21±0.19**		
R. kidney	5.81±0.19	6.59±0.28	4.13±0.15 [†]	5.29±0.20*	2.99±0.13 ^{††}	5.45±0.18**		
Liver	0.42±0.06	0.48±0.07	0.34±0.06	0.69±0.08*	0.30±0.05	0.78±0.07*		
Spleen	1.45±0.13	1.86±0.25	$0.78{\pm}0.10^{\dagger\dagger}$	1.99±0.12**	0.69±0.11 ^{††}	1.91±0.18**		
Brain	0.98 ± 0.08	0.94±0.09	1.09±0.12	1.12±0.13	1.38±0.14 [†]	1.75±0.15*		
Lungs	0.88 ± 0.07	0.96±0.06	0.72±0.12	0.80±0.11	0.64±0.12	0.80±0.16		
Stomach	0.95±0.14	0.89±0.12	0.76±0.15	0.85±0.18	0.62±0.13	0.72±0.17		
S. intestine	1.35±0.18	2.35±0.17*	$0.79 \pm 0.09^{\dagger}$	3.89±0.15***	0.84±0.15 [†]	2.89±0.32**		
L. intestine	1.40±0.22	1.51±0.24	0.88±0.11	1.63±0.28*	0.66±0.10 [†]	1.48±0.23*		
Diaphragm	1.42±0.25	1.89±0.28	1.41±0.18	2.97±0.24**	1.14±0.15	2.78±0.26*		
Pancreas	1.19±0.19	1.22±0.19	0.97±0.16	1.04±0.18	0.63±0.12 [†]	1.39±0.13*		

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.001 compared to respective control group.

 $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$ and $^{\dagger\dagger}p < 0.01$ compared to control group.

Table 6. Changes in regional blood flow (ml/min/g) in different organs/tissues after acute infusion of ACh (10 nmol/kg, i.v.) in 14 week old male normotensive WKY, L-NAME pretreated WKY (0.7 mg/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7 days) and SHR strains.

Tissues	Regional blood flow (ml/min/g)						
	WKY (Control)	W	KY	SE	IR	
			(L-NAM	E treated)			
	(Vehicle)	(ACh)	(Vehicle)	(ACh)	(Vehicle)	(ACh)	
Heart	3.58±0.19	5.26±0.17*	4.23±0.14 [†]	4.71±0.16	5.35±0.28**	6.09±0.29	
L. kidney	5.60±0.35	7.38±0.33*	3.97±0.13 [†]	4.07±0.11	2.89±0.17 ^{††}	2.99±0.18	
R. kidney	5.81±0.22	7.63±0.23*	4.13±0.09 [†]	4.24±0.11	2.99±0.16 ^{††}	3.09±0.19	
Liver	0.42±0.11	0.55±0.12	0.34±0.08	0.44±0.07	0.30±0.05	0.36±0.04	
Spleen	1.45±0.11	1.56±0.12	$0.82{\pm}0.14^{\dagger}$	0.86±0.14	$0.64{\pm}0.06^{\dagger\dagger}$	0.77±0.05	
Brain	0.98±0.06	1.11±0.07	1.09±0.12	1.18±0.11	1.38±0.13 [†]	1.54±0.16	
Lungs	0.88±0.12	0.95±0.12	0.72±0.07	0.81±0.08	0.64±0.09	0.74±0.13	
Stomach	0.95±0.13	0.91±0.12	0.76±0.15	0.54±0.14	0.62±0.09	0.45±0.10	
S. intestine	1.35±0.14	1.44±0.11	$0.79{\pm}0.09^{\dagger}$	0.87±0.09	$0.84{\pm}0.10^{\dagger}$	0.96±0.09	
L. intestine	1.41±0.10	1.49±0.11	$0.88{\pm}0.06^{\dagger}$	0.93±0.068	$0.66{\pm}0.06^{\dagger}$	0.71±0.08	
Pancreas	1.19±0.11	1.22±0.08	0.97±0.20	0.99±0.18	0.63±0.15 [†]	0.68±0.11	
Diaphragm	1.42±0.16	1.45±0.08	1.41±0.09	1.55±0.11	1.14±0.15	1.22±0.16	
Skeletal muscle	0.15±0.02	0.22±0.03	0.11±0.02	0.13±0.04	0.22±0.05	0.27±0.07	

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05 compared to respective control group.

 $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$ and $^{\dagger\dagger}p < 0.01$ compared to control group before ACh infusion.

Table 7. Acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion reduced peripheral vascular resistance (mmHg/ml/min/g) in different organs/tissues in 14 week old male normotensive WKY, L-NAME pretreated WKY (0.7 mg/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7days) and SHR strains.

Tissues	Regional vascular resistance (mm Hg/ml/min/g)						
	WKY (Control)	W (L-NAM	KY E treated)	SHR		
	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	
Heart	30±4.4	22±4.0	35±4.4	21±3.4*	32±4.0	26±3.5	
L. kidney	20±2.5	17±2.4	37±2.6 [†]	28±2.7	58±3.1 ^{††}	32±3.0*	
R. kidney	19±1.4	16±1.4	$35{\pm}3.3^{\dagger}$	27±3.8	57±3.5 ^{††}	31±3.5*	
Liver	256±16.7	220±15.9	426±16.4 [†]	210±14.8***	563±21.4 ^{††}	217±18.3***	
Spleen	75±7.9	59±8.3	186±7.3 ^{††}	73±6.7***	245±27.6 ^{††}	87±17.2***	
Brain	112±6.4	117±6.1	134±21.2	130±19.9	143±16.9	97±16.8	
Lungs	125±14.5	115±12.7	201±21.7 [†]	179±22.2	263±24.9 ^{††}	211±22.1	
Stomach	116±10.2	126±13.3	191±15.3 [†]	171±15.0	272±27.4 ^{††}	234±23.2	
S. intestine	81±5.9	47±3.5*	184±10.3 ^{††}	38±5.4***	199±17.6 ^{††}	68±16.3**	
L. intestine	77±9.4	72±10.2	165±12.6 ^{††}	89±14.1**	256±20.1 ^{††}	114±17.7**	
Diaphragm	76±8.7	59±8.4	102±7.8 [†]	49±8.1**	148±12.2 ^{††}	61±16.0**	
Pancreas	93±8.5	90±12.3	149±14.8 [†]	139±15.2	268±14.1 ^{††}	122±17.8**	

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.001 compared to respective control group.

 $^{\dagger}p$ < 0.05 and $^{\dagger\dagger}p$ < 0.01 compared to control group.

Table 8. Comparison of systemic hemodynamic changes evoked by L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) in 14 week old WKY, L-NAME pretreated WKY (0.7 mg/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7 days), and SHR strains.

$\textbf{Group} \rightarrow$	WKY Control		WKY		SHR	
			(L-NAME treated)			
Parameter	Vehicle	L-Serine	Vehicle	L-Serine	Vehicle	L-Serine
MAP (mmHg)	108±4	84±5*	142±7 ^{††}	77±6***	166±6 ^{††}	109±7**
HR (beats/min)	357±3	381±9	368±11	391±10	398±12 [†]	425±8
CO (ml/min)	103±3	114±4*	79±5 ^{††}	138±4***	$84\pm4^{\dagger}$	119±8**
TPR	1.05±0.04	0.80±0.03*	1.79±0.02 ^{††}	0.58±0.04***	1.96±0.05 ^{††}	0.93±0.05**
(mmHg/ml/min)						
CI (ml/min/kg)	309±7	331±9	232±6 ^{††}	394±7***	274±5 [†]	390±16**
TPRI	0.35±0.09	0.26±0.07*	$0.62 \pm 0.05^{\dagger}$	0.20±0.07***	$0.67{\pm}0.06^{\dagger}$	0.35±0.06**
(mmHg/ml/min/kg)						

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.001 compared to respective control group.

 $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$ and $^{\dagger\dagger}p < 0.01$ compared to control group.

Table 9. L-serine (1 mmol/kg) induced increase in regional blood flow (ml/min/g) in different organs/tissues decreased in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin in normotensive WKY, L-NAME pretreated WKY (0.7 mg/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7 days) and SHR strains

Tissues		Regional blood flow (ml/min/g)							
	WKY	WKY	WKY	WKY	WKY	WKY	SHR	SHR	SHR
	(Control)	(Control)	(Control)	(L-NAME)	(L-NAME)	(L-NAME)	(Vehicle)	(L-s)	(L-s-
	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	(L-s-	(Vehicle)	(L-s)	(L-s-			Apa+ChTX)
			Apa+ChTX)			Apa+ChTX)			
Heart	3.79±0.19	5.09±0.25*	4.38±0.24 [†]	4.47±0.19	6.69±0.36*	5.12±0.29 [†]	5.55±0.38	6.71±0.41	5.88±0.37
L. kidney	5.32±0.31	5.88±0.29	5.66±0.31	3.55±0.14	4.75±0.25*	3.97±0.17	3.02±0.29	4.97±0.28*	4.04±0.31
R. kidney	5.25 ± 0.32	5.79±0.27	5.54±0.36	3.56±0.18	4.84±0.23*	3.89±0.21	2.96±0.20	5.02±0.34*	4.10±0.37
Liver	0.55 ± 0.05	0.64 ± 0.07	0.59±0.03	0.48±0.03	0.79±0.09*	0.55±0.05	0.41±0.04	0.77±0.07*	0.61±0.07
Spleen	1.3±0.10	1.63±0.11	1.47±0.17	0.62 ± 0.06	1.76±0.18**	0.98±0.11 [†]	0.59±0.07	1.78±0.21**	$1.03\pm0.17^{\dagger}$
Brain	1.03±0.11	1.05 ± 0.18	0.98 ± 0.08	1.14 ± 0.14	1.17±0.12	1.18±0.10	1.28±0.18	1.57±0.22	1.39±0.15
Lungs	0.69 ± 0.04	0.77±0.11	0.71±0.07	0.61±0.03	0.88 ± 0.07	0.85±0.05	0.51±0.05	0.87±0.10*	0.63±0.07
Stomach	1.01 ± 0.14	1.21±0.11	1.16±0.18	0.80±0.15	0.93±0.17	0.86±0.16	0.78±0.06	0.95±0.11	0.84±0.09
S. intestine	1.56 ± 0.11	2.37±0.19*	$1.68\pm0.13^{\dagger}$	1.10±0.24	3.72±0.39**	2.12±0.28 [†]	0.95±0.18	3.01±0.27**	$1.97 \pm 0.21^{\dagger}$
L. intestine	1.35±0.34	1.64±0.28	1.42±0.17	0.99±0.11	1.67±0.18*	1.42±0.21	0.83±0.15	1.70±0.21*	$1.18\pm0.17^{\dagger}$
Pancreas	1.04 ± 0.09	1.21±0.16	1.11 ±0.12	0.89±0.14	1.10±0.21	1.04±0.19	0.67±0.08	1.31±0.17**	1.19±0.14
Diaphragm	1.28±0.21	1.63±0.33	1.44±0.27	1.39±0.12	2.57±0.28**	$1.65 \pm 0.14^{\dagger}$	1.22±0.19	2.64±0.22**	$1.77 \pm 0.17^{\dagger}$
Skeletal muscle	0.19±0.05	0.23±0.08	0.21±0.07	0.09±0.03	0.17±0.05*	0.12±0.04	0.27±0.03	0.46±0.05*	0.35±0.04

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 3 to 4 rats/group.

*p < 0.05, and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

 $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$ compared to L-serine treatment in the same group of rats.

Table 10. Percentage increase or decrease in regional blood flow to acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old male normotensive control WKY rats.

Tissues	Region	nal blood flow (ml/m	in/g)
	WKY (Control) (Vehicle)	WKY (Control) (L-serine)	% (Increase) ↑
Heart	3.58±0.13	4.99±0.07*	39 ↑
L. kidney	5.60±0.22	6.22±0.20	11 ↑
R. kidney	5.81±0.19	6.59±0.28	13 ↑
Liver	0.42±0.06	0.48±0.07	14 ↑
Spleen	1.45±0.13	1.86±0.25	28 ↑
Brain	0.98±0.08	0.94±0.09	-4↓
Lungs	0.88±0.07	0.96±0.06	9 ↑
Stomach	0.95±0.14	0.89±0.12	- 6 ↓
S. intestine	1.35±0.18	2.35±0.17*	74 ↑
L. intestine	1.40±0.22	1.51±0.24	8 ↑
Diaphragm	1.42±0.25	1.89±0.28	33 ↑
Pancreas	1.19±0.19	1.22±0.19	3 ↑

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

p < 0.05 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group of rats.

Table 11. Percentage increase or decrease in regional blood flow to acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old male L-NAME pretreated WKY rats (0.7 mg/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7 days).

Tissues	Region	min/g)	
	WKY (L-NAME) (Vehicle)	WKY (L-NAME) (L-serine)	% (Increase) ↑
Heart	4.23±0.05	6.99±0.12**	65 ↑
L. kidney	3.97±0.14	5.16±0.18*	30 ↑
R. kidney	4.13±0.15	5.29±0.20*	28 ↑
Liver	0.34±0.06	0.69±0.08*	103 ↑
Spleen	0.78±0.10	1.99±0.12**	155 ↑
Brain	1.09±0.12	1.12±0.13	3 ↑
Lungs	0.72±0.12	0.80±0.11	11 ↑
Stomach	0.76±0.15	0.85±0.18	12 ↑
S. intestine	0.79±0.09	3.89±0.15***	392 ↑
L. intestine	0.88±0.11	1.63±0.28*	85 ↑
Diaphragm	1.41±0.18	2.97±0.24*	111 ↑
Pancreas	0.97±0.16	1.04±0.18	7 ↑

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.001 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

Table 12. Percentage increase or decrease in regional blood flow to acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old male SHR strains.

Tissues	Regional blood flow (ml/min/g)				
	SHR (Vehicle)	SHR (L-serine)	% (Increase) ↑		
Heart	5.35±0.14	6.47±0.19*	21 ↑		
L. kidney	2.89±0.20	5.21±0.19**	80 ↑		
R. kidney	2.99±0.13	5.45±0.18**	82 ↑		
Liver	0.30±0.05	0.78±0.07*	160 ↑		
Spleen	0.69±0.11	1.91±0.18**	177 ↑		
Brain	1.38±0.14	1.75±0.15*	27 ↑		
Lungs	0.64±0.12	0.80±0.16	25 ↑		
Stomach	0.62±0.13	0.72±0.17	16 ↑		
S. intestine	0.84±0.15	2.89±0.32**	265 ↑		
L. intestine	0.66±0.10	1.48±0.23*	124 ↑		
Diaphragm	1.14±0.15	2.78±0.26*	143 ↑		
Pancreas	0.63±0.12	1.39±0.13*	121 ↑		

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

Table 13. Percentage decrease or increase in regional organ vascular resistance to acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old male normotensive control WKY rats.

Tissues	Regional vascular resistance (mmHg/ml/min/g)				
	WKY (Control) (Vehicle)	WKY (Control) (L-serine)	% (Decrease) ↓		
Heart	30±4.4	22±4.0	27↓		
L. kidney	20±2.5	17±2.4	15↓		
R. kidney	19±1.4	16±1.4	16↓		
Liver	256±16.7	220±15.9	14 ↓		
Spleen	75±7.9	59±8.3	21↓		
Brain	112±6.4	117±6.1	-4 ↑		
Lungs	125±14.5	115±12.7	8 ↓		
Stomach	116±10.2	126±13.3	-8 ↑		
S. intestine	81±5.9	47±3.5*	42 ↓		
L. intestine	77±9.4	72±10.2	6 ↓		
Diaphragm	76±8.7	59±8.4	22↓		
Pancreas	93±8.5	90±12.3	3 ↓		

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05 compared to vehicle treatment in the same group of rats.

Table 14. Percentage decrease or increase in regional organ vascular resistance to acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old male L-NAME pretreated WKY rats (0.7 mg/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7 days).

Tissues	Regional vascular resistance (mmHg/ml/min/g)					
	WKY (L-NAME) (Vehicle)	WKY (L-NAME) (L-serine)	% (Decrease) ↓			
Heart	35±4.4	21±3.4*	40 ↓			
L. kidney	37±2.6	28±2.7	24 ↓			
R. kidney	35±3.3	27±3.8	23 ↓			
Liver	426±16.4	210±14.8***	51↓			
Spleen	186±7.3	73±6.7***	61↓			
Brain	134±21.2	130±19.9	3 ↓			
Lungs	201±21.7	179±22.2	11↓			
Stomach	191±15.3	171±15.0	10↓			
S. intestine	184±10.3	38±5.4***	79↓			
L. intestine	165±12.6	89±14.1**	46↓			
Diaphragm	102±7.8	49±8.1**	52↓			
Pancreas	149±14.8	139±15.2	7 ↓			

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.001 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

 Table 15. Percentage decrease or increase in regional organ vascular resistance to acute L

 serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old male SHR strains.

Tissues	Regional vascular resistance (mmHg/ml/min/g)				
	SHR	SHR	% (Decrease)		
	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	\downarrow		
Heart	32±4.0	26±3.5	19↓		
L. kidney	58±3.1	32±3.0*	45 ↓		
R. kidney	57±3.5	31±3.5*	46 ↓		
Liver	563±21.4	217±18.3***	61↓		
Spleen	245±27.6	87±17.2***	64 ↓		
Brain	143±16.9	97±16.8	32↓		
Lungs	263±24.9	211±22.1	19↓		
Stomach	272±27.4	234±23.2	13↓		
S. intestine	199±7.6	68±6.3**	70↓		
L. intestine	256±20.1	114±17.7**	55↓		
Diaphragm	148±12.2	61±16.0**	58↓		
Pancreas	268±14.1	122±17.8**	54 ↓		

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 and ***p < 0.001 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

Table 16. Percentage changes in MAP (mmHg), HR (beats/min), CO (ml/min) and TPR (mmHg/ml/min), CI (ml/min/kg) and TPRI (mmHg/ml/min/kg) to L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old normotensive control WKY rats.

Group	WKY (Control)					
Parameter	Vehicle	L-serine	(% Decrease/Increase)			
			$\downarrow\uparrow$			
MAP (mmHg)	108±4	84±5*	22↓			
HR (beats/min)	357±3	381±9	6 ↑			
CO (ml/min)	103±3	114±4*	11 ↑			
TPR (mmHg/ml/min)	1.05±0.04	0.80±0.03*	24 ↓			
CI (ml/min/kg)	309±7	331±9	7 ↑			
TPRI (mmHg/ml/min/kg)	0.35±0.09	0.26±0.07*	26↓			

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

*p < 0.05 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

Table 17. Percentage changes in MAP (mmHg), HR (beats/min), CO (ml/min), TPR (mmHg/ml/min), CI (ml/min/kg) and TPRI (mmHg/ml/min/kg) to L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old male L-NAME pretreated WKY rats (0.7 mg/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7 days).

Group	WKY (Chronic L-NAME)				
Parameter	Vehicle	L-serine	(% Decrease/Increase)		
			$\downarrow\uparrow$		
MAP (mmHg)	142±7	77±6***	46↓		
HR (beats/min)	368±11	399±10	8 ↑		
CO (ml/min)	79±5	138±4***	75 ↑		
TPR (mmHg/ml/min)	1.79±0.02	0.58±0.04***	68↓		
CI (ml/min/kg)	232±6	394±7***	70 ↑		
TPRI (mmHg/ml/min/kg)	0.62±0.05	0.20±0.07***	67↓		

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

***p < 0.001 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

Table 18. Percentage changes in MAP (mmHg), HR (beats/min), CO (ml/min), TPR (mmHg/ml/min), CI (ml/min/kg) and TPRI (mmHg/ml/min/kg) to L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion in 14 week old male SHR strains.

Group	SHR				
Parameter	Vehicle	L-serine	(% Decrease/Increase)		
			$\downarrow\uparrow$		
MAP (mmHg)	166±6	109±7**	34 ↓		
HR (beats/min)	398±12	425±8	7 ↑		
CO (ml/min)	84±4	119±8**	41 ↑		
TPR (mmHg/ml/min)	1.96±0.05	0.93±0.05**	53↓		
CI (ml/min/kg)	274±5	390±16**	42 ↑		
TPRI (mmHg/ml/min/kg)	0.67±0.06	0.35±0.06**	48↓		

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 5 to 7 rats/group.

**p < 0.01 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

Table 19. Comparison of increase in regional blood flow to various tissues after acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion and L-serine infusion in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin in 14 week old male normotensive control WKY rats.

Tissues	Regional blood flow (ml/min/g)				
	WKY Control (Vehicle)	WKY Control (L-serine)	% ↑	WKY Control (L-serine-Apa+ChTX)	% ↑
Heart	3.79±0.19	5.09±0.25*	34	4.38±0.24	16
L. kidney	5.32±0.31	5.88±0.29	11	5.66±0.31	6
R. kidney	5.25±0.32	5.79±0.27	10	5.54±0.36	6
Liver	0.55±0.05	0.64±0.07	16	0.59±0.03	7
Spleen	1.31±0.10	1.63±0.11	24	1.47±0.17	12
Brain	1.03±0.11	1.05±0.18	2	0.98±0.08	-5
Lungs	0.69±0.04	0.77±0.11	12	0.71±0.07	3
Stomach	1.01±0.14	1.21±0.11	20	1.16±0.18	15
S. intestine	1.56±0.11	2.37±0.19*	52	1.68±0.13 [†]	8
L. intestine	1.35±0.34	1.64±0.28	21	1.42±0.17	5
Pancreas	1.04±0.09	1.21±0.16	16	1.11±0.12	7
Diaphragm	1.28±0.21	1.63±0.33	27	1.44±0.27	13
Skeletal muscle	0.19±0.05	0.23±0.08	21	0.21±0.07	11

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 3 to 4 rats/group.

*p < 0.05 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

 $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$ compared to L-serine treatment in the same group of rats.

Table 20. Comparison of increase in regional blood flow to various tissues after acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion and L-serine infusion in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin in 14 week old male L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats (0.7 g/ml L-NAME in drinking water for 5 to 7days).

Tissues	Regional blood flow (ml/min/g)				
	WKY (L-NAME)	WKY (L-NAME)	%	WKY (L-NAME)	%
	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	↑	(L-serine-Apa+ChTX)	1
				<u>.</u>	
Heart	4.47±0.19	6.69±0.36*	50	5.12±0.29'	15
L. kidney	3.55±0.14	4.75±0.25*	34	3.97±0.17	12
R. kidney	3.56±0.18	4.84±0.23*	36	3.89±0.21	9
Liver	0.48±0.03	0.79±0.09*	65	0.55±0.05	15
Spleen	0.62±0.06	1.76±0.18**	184	$0.98{\pm}0.11^{\dagger}$	58
Brain	1.14±0.14	1.17±0.12	3	1.18±0.10	4
Lungs	0.61±0.03	0.88±0.07	44	0.85±0.05	39
Stomach	0.80±0.15	0.93±0.17	16	0.86±0.16	6
S. intestine	1.10±0.24	3.72±0.39**	238	$2.12{\pm}0.28^{\dagger}$	93
L. intestine	0.99±0.11	1.67±0.18*	69	1.42±0.21	43
Pancreas	0.89±0.14	1.10±0.21	24	1.04±0.19	17
Diaphragm	1.39±0.12	2.57±0.28**	85	$1.65{\pm}0.14^{\dagger}$	19
Skeletal muscle	0.09±0.03	0.17±0.05*	77	0.12±0.04 [†]	33

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 3 to 4 rats/group.

*p < 0.05, and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

 $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$ compared to L-serine treatment in the same group of rats.

Table 21. Comparison of increase in regional blood flow to various tissues after acute L-serine (1 mmol/kg, i.v.) infusion and L-serine infusion in presence of apamin and charybdotoxin in 14 week old age matched male SHR.

Tissues	Regional blood flow (ml/min/g)				
	SHR	SHR	%	SHR	%
	(Vehicle)	(L-serine)	\uparrow	(L-serine-Apa+ChTX)	↑ (
Heart	5.55±0.38	6.71±0.41	21	5.88±0.37	6
L. kidney	3.02±0.29	4.97±0.28*	65	4.04±0.31	54
R. kidney	2.96±0.20	5.02±0.34*	69	4.10±0.37	55
Liver	0.41±0.04	0.77±0.07*	88	0.61±0.07	46
Spleen	0.59±0.07	1.78±0.21**	201	1.03±0.17 [†]	88
Brain	1.28±0.18	1.57±0.22	23	1.39±0.15	9
Lungs	0.51±0.05	0.87±0.10*	71	0.63±0.07	24
Stomach	0.78±0.06	0.95±0.11	22	0.84±0.09	8
S. intestine	0.95±0.18	3.01±0.27**	216	$1.97{\pm}0.21^{\dagger}$	107
L. intestine	0.83±0.15	1.70±0.21*	105	$1.18{\pm}0.17^{\dagger}$	42
Pancreas	0.67 ± 0.08	1.31±0.17**	96	1.19±0.14	78
Diaphragm	1.22±0.19	2.64±0.22**	99	1.77±0.17 [†]	48
Skeletal muscle	0.27±0.03	0.46±0.05*	68	0.35±0.04	30

Data reported as mean \pm SEM for 2 to 3 rats/group.

*p < 0.05 and **p < 0.01 compared to vehicle infusion in the same group.

 $^{\dagger}p < 0.05$ compared to L-serine treatment the same group of rats.

CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION

5.1. Vasodilator Properties of L-serine

The present study demonstrates the vasodilator effect of L-serine (10 to 200 µmol/L) in rat mesenteric arteriole. L-serine evoked vasodilator effect is more pronounced in NO compromised state. L-serine evoked vasodilatation was concentration-dependent and it was observed only in endothelium-intact preparations. The maximal vasodilator responses to L-serine was observed in mesenteric arteriole isolated from L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats compared to normotensive control rats ($40 \pm 3\%$ vs. $20 \pm 3\%$). The vasodilator responses to L-serine were similar when vessels were preconstricted with PE, or the thromboxane analog, U46619. The vasodilator responses to L-serine were insensitive to blockade by either NOS inhibitor, L-NAME, or the COX inhibitor, indomethacin. Pretreatment with either a combination of apamin plus TRAM-34 or ouabain plus Ba²⁺ significantly blocked the vasodilator responses to L-serine in these arterioles. L-serine mediated vasodilator effect was absent when mesenteric arterioles were depolarized with KCl (80 mmol/L). In PE constricted mesenteric arterioles, addition of KCl (9.8 to 18.8 mmol/L) evoked a vasodilator responses, this effect was abolished in vessels pretreated with a combination of ouabain plus Ba^{2+} but not in the combine presence of apamin plus TRAM-34. In this preparation, addition of L-serine failed to increase further the vasodilator responses to KCl. From this data it is evident that, L-serine promotes K^+ efflux by activating SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels present in the endothelium. The

efflux of K^+ from endothelium hyperpolarized the VSMC via activation of the Na⁺ pump and subsequent efflux of K^+ through K_{ir} channels.

5.2. BP Lowering Effect of L-serine

Our *in vitro* observations were extended to explore the potential *in vivo* effects of Lserine. Acute L-serine infusion in normotensive and L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats lowers BP with minimal increase in HR. The BP lowering effect of L-serine was dose dependent and more pronounced in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats compared to normotensive control rats. Pretreatment with combination of apamin (SK_{Ca} inhibitor) and ChTX (IK_{Ca} inhibitor) significantly abolished the BP lowering effect of L-serine (0.1 to 2.0 mmol/kg). L-serine infusion at 3.0 mmol/kg concentration elicited a profound fall in MAP which was >70 mmHg in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats and this effect was inhibited significantly but not completely blocked by apamin and ChTX. This effect suggests the involvement of additional mechanisms in reduction of MAP in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rat models. L-serine evoked a fall in BP that was insensitive to indomethacin and acute L-NAME pretreatment. This observation confirms that the Lserine evoked fall in BP was NO- and COX-independent. Taken together all these data favor the conclusion that L-serine likely promotes selective activation of SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels present on the endothelium. The fall in MAP observed was lower in normotensive control rats ($E_{max} > 25$ mmHg) than in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats (E_{max} > 60 mmHg). Thus, L-serine mediated reduction in MAP was more profound in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats where NO production was compromised due to NOS inhibition. Thus, when the NO system is blunted, the EDHF mechanism is overactive to compensate endothelium-dependent vasodilatation (Desai et al., 2006; Bellien et al., 2006).

5.2.1. NOS Inhibition Exaggerated L-serine Mediated Effect

EDHF mediated endothelium dependent vasodilatation is lower when NO system is active (Bauersachs et al., 1996; Busse et al., 2002). Some earlier reports suggested that Lserine modulates endothelium derived NO generation by increasing the efflux of L-arginine which serves as a precursor for NO (Kakoki et al., 2006). L-serine mediated vasodilatation in isolated mesenteric arterioles was inhibited by pretreatment with apamin and TRAM-34 combination in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats. Similarly, the BP lowering effect of L-serine was also attenuated by pretreatments with apamin and ChTX combination. Lserine did not evoke a vasodilator response in arterioles isolated from L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rat pretreated with either a combination of ouabain and Ba²⁺ or depolarized with KCl. These results suggest that L-serine increases K^+ conductance in myendothelial junctions by activating SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels present on the endothelium and the increase in K^+ conductance activates Na^+/K^+ ATPase in the adjacent VSMC. The subsequent efflux of K⁺ through K_{ir} channels causes hyperpolarization of the adjacent VSMC and contributes to the vasodilatation observed in resistant type mesenteric arterioles (Edwards et al., 1998). L-serine evoked profound fall in MAP in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats were not related to its elevated MAP since the fall in MAP in SHR was lower irrespective of its higher MAP compared to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats. From *in vitro* and *in vivo* data, it is evident that acute L-serine infusion evoked a dose dependent vasodilatation and

fall in MAP which was higher in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats when NO path way is compromised. Several candidates are suggested to play a role as mediator of EDHF in different vascular beds. They are K^+ , EET, H₂O₂, CNP and MEGJ which are proposed to produce endothelium dependent vasodilatation. Their responses were resistant to inhibitors of COX and NOS (Edwards et al., 1998; Busse et al., 2002; Chauhan et al., 2003; Feletou et al., 2006). Although in NO compromised state EDHF plays a compensatory role and contributes to agonist mediated vasodilatation it does not appear to contribute to the maintenance of basal vascular tone (Desai et al., 2006; Parkington et al., 2002).

5.3. BP Lowering Effects of L-serine Compared to its Stereoisomer D-serine

L-serine is converted to D-serine *in vivo* (de Koning et al., 2003 and 2004). It is possible D-serine could contribute to the antihypertensive effect of L-serine. To address this issue, we compared the fall in MAP evoked by L-serine and its stereoisomer, D-serine, in normotensive WKY, L-NAME pretreated hypertensive and SHR strains. Data from the present study shows that acute infusion of D-serine also produced a reversible, dose dependent fall in MAP like L-serine without a significant increase in HR in all strains. However, the D-serine evoked fall in MAP was much lower compared to L-serine in all these rat models. This data is consistent with our *in vitro* data that L-serine evoked vasodilatation and BP lowering effect is more pronounced in NO compromised state. BP lowering effect of D-and L-serine was significantly inhibited by pretreatment with a combination of SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channel inhibitors (apamin and ChTX) both in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY and SHR strains. The degree of inhibition observed with L- serine was higher compared to D-serine in SHR rats (Figure 11 b). These results are similar and consistent with the results obtained using age matched L-NAME pretreated hypertensive Sprague-Dalwey rats.

5.4. Comparison of L-serine and Glycine Effect in Blood Pressure Regulation

To maintain intracellular concentration of one carbon groups in different cellular compartments, reversible interconversion between of L-serine to glycine and glycine to Lserine occurs in eukaryotes (Appling et al., 1991). Studies have shown that glycine decreases blood pressure, fatty acids and rectifies vascular dysfunction by reducing oxidative stress (Matilla et al., 2002; Brawley et al., 2003; Hafidi et al., 2004). Therefore, it was important to examine and compare the responses to glycine along with D-and L-serine in the same rat models. In normotensive WKY rats, comparable doses of acute glycine infusion elicited a dose dependent fall in MAP. However, the degree of fall was comparable to D-serine but lower than L-serine. In L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats and SHR strains acute glycine infusion dose dependently elevated the MAP and the degree of elevation was higher in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats compared to SHR strains. In the same L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY and SHR strains, L-serine evoked a dose dependent fall in MAP. Pretreatment with selective NMDA receptor antagonist, MK-801, significantly inhibited the glycine evoked fall in MAP in normotensive rats and elevated MAP in hypertensive rats. It failed to affect the hypotensive responses to L-serine. Either the elevation or the fall in MAP evoked by glycine was absent in WKY rats subjected to acute L-NAME infusion. These data suggest that glycine evokes a pressor response in rats that are hypertensive subsequent to either
chronic L-NAME treatment or in genetic model of SHR with prolonged phase of hypertension but not following the rapid elevation in MAP attained after acute infusion of L-NAME.

5.4.1. Glycine but not L-serine Elevates MAP in Hypertensive Rat Models

Glycine is proposed to mediate NO-dependent vasodilatation via activation of NMDA receptors. NMDA receptor activation promotes Ca^{2+} influx that results in increased NOS activity. This has been demonstrated in kidney and brain (Deng et al., 2002; Leung et NMDA receptor antagonist or NOS inhibitor significantly inhibited the al., 2002). vasodilatation and increase in glomerular and tubular filtration evoked by glycine (Deng et al., 2002; Slamowitz et al., 2004; Qui et al., 1995; De Nicola et al., 1992). Some studies have also reported that glycine mediated reduction in BP may be due to hyperpolarization of endothelial cells via activation of chloride channels (Wheeler et al., 2000). The dosedependent fall in MAP following acute glycine (0.3 to 3.0 mmol/kg) infusion seen in the present study in normotensive WKY rats appears to be mediated by NO dependent NMDA receptor activation as reported earlier (Deng et al., 2002). This depressor response was blocked by pretreatment with either the NMDA receptor antagonist, MK-801, or NOS inhibitor L-NAME. Infusion of glycine in the same dose range as L-serine evoked a rapid reversible increase in MAP which was higher in L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY rats compared to SHR. Despite progressive endothelial dysfunction in SHR, NO mediated response is not inhibited completely whereas in chronic L-NAME treated hypertensive rats, NO mediated responses are completely inhibited. Thus, glycine mediated elevation in MAP was lower in SHR compared to L-NAME treated hypertensive rats. Pretreatment with NMDA receptor antagonist, MK-801, abolished the pressor response seen in both L-NAME treated hypertensive and SHR models. The present study shows that glycine evoked a depressor response in normotensive and pressor response in hypertensive rat models. Both depressor and pressor response were sensitive to blockade by NMDA receptor antagonist, MK-801, or the NOS inhibitor L-NAME. It has been reported that glycine mediated contractile response in isolated rat pial arteriole was sensitive to NMDA receptor antagonist (Huang et al., 1994). In contrast to glycine, L-serine produced a dose dependent fall in MAP both in normotensive and hypertensive rat models. This depressor response to L-serine was higher and more profound in hypertensive rat models whereas glycine elicited pressor response, which was opposite to L-serine evoked depressor response. L-serine evoked profound fall in MAP was not sensitive to either NMDA receptor antagonist, MK-801, or NOS inhibitor L-NAME. Thus, these data confirm that glycine and L-serine regulate BP differently by different mechanisms in normotensive and hypertensive rat models.

5.5. Effect of L-threonine in Blood Pressure Regulation

L-threonine serves as a precursor to L-serine and it also promotes the subsequent formation of D-serine, glycine and other metabolites of L-serine. SHMT and L-threonine aldolase plays a role in the biosynthesis of L-serine *in vivo*. Studies show that dietary administration of L-threonine in rat models over a period of six weeks elevates systolic BP via an increase in acetaldehyde formation (Vasdev et al., 1995). In the present study comparable doses of acute L-threonine infusion did not affect either MAP or HR in all the rat models. Based on these data, it is reasonable to conclude that L-serine mediated BP lowering effect is profound in hypertensive rat models. Compared to D-serine, L-serine is more potent and efficacious. Acute L-threonine infusion has no effect on MAP or HR of any group of rat models. Therefore, L-serine mediated response is unique, stereo-selective, not mimicked or shared by its precursor L-threonine, metabolites, D-serine and glycine.

5.6. Comparison of Antihypertensive Effect of L-serine in Hypertensive Rat Models

In the present study, L-serine (0.1 to 3.0 mmol/kg) infusion evoked a dose dependent hypotensive response in normotensive and two well established hypertensive rat models. The hypotensive response elicited by L-serine was higher and more pronounced in hypertensive rat models where NO pathway was compromised. The dose of L-serine used in these studies was higher than the physiological plasma L-serine concentration which is $130 \pm 30 \mu$ mol (de Koning et al., 2004). L-serine evoked profound fall in MAP was more pronounced in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats ($\geq 93 \text{ mmHg}$) compared to SHR ($\geq 80 \text{ mmHg}$). L-serine evoked fall in MAP was associated with a marginal increase in HR that did not attain statistical significance. The higher initial baseline MAP in hypertensive rats was unrelated to the fall in MAP evoked by L-serine compared to normotensive control rats, since in SHR strains L-serine (3.0 mmol/kg) evoked fall in MAP was lower compared to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rat model despite higher initial baseline MAP.

5.7. Regional and Systemic Hemodynamic Assessment to L-serine

L-serine infusion evoked significant changes in CO, CI, MAP, TPR and TPRI by increasing regional blood flow to various tissues, which was greater in hypertensive rats.

5.7.1. L-serine Targets Multiple Vascular Beds in Hypertensive Rats

Acute L-serine infusion evoked a rapid fall in MAP in normotensive WKY (24 mmHg), L-NAME treated WKY (65 mmHg) and SHR (57 mmHg) strains. Changes in HR attained were not statistically significant although the increase in HR was noticed in both normotensive as well as hypertensive rat models (Table 8). L-serine infusion led to a significant increase in blood flow to several organs that includes small intestine, spleen, diaphragm, skeletal muscle, large intestine, liver, kidney, heart and pancreas. L-serine evoked changes in blood flow to brain, lungs and stomach in both SHR and L-NAME treated rats were minimal or negligible. In contrast, in normotensive rats, L-serine induced increase in blood flow was significant only in small intestine (Table 5). The degree of increase in blood flow to several organs was significantly different between L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY and SHR. L-serine induced blood flow was higher in organs of hypertensive rat models compared to normotensive rats. The most common organ targeted by L-serine in all animal models was small intestine. The increase in blood flow occurred in the following rank order amongst the strains studied: small intestine of WKY (74%, p < p0.05), L-NAME treated hypertensive rat (392%, p < 0.001), SHR (265%, p < 0.01). Peripheral organ vascular resistance was higher in both hypertensive rat models (Table 7). Data collected from several experiments revealed that like regional blood flow, L-serine mediated decrease in organ vascular resistance in several organs were significantly different between L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY and SHR strains. In normotensive WKY rats, L-serine mediated decrease in vascular resistance was observed only in small intestine (42%, p < 0.05) which was lower compared to L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY (79%, p < 0.001) and SHR strains (67%, p < 0.01). L-serine infusion significantly

reduced the elevated vascular resistance in several tissues, small intestine, spleen, liver, large intestine, diaphragm, skeletal muscle and heart in L-NAME treated hypertensive WKY rat models. There were no significant reduction in vascular resistance in stomach, brain, lungs, kidney and pancreas. In SHR, acute L-serine infusion reduced vascular resistance in most organ studied but the degree of overall reduction in organ vascular resistance was lower in SHR than in L-NAME treated hypertensive rats. The present data suggests that that L-serine induced increase in blood flow and decrease in organ vascular resistance occurred in several organs and this contributes to the profound fall in MAP in hypertensive rats. L-serine mediated reduction in organ vascular resistance and increase in organ blood flow plays a critical role for its contribution to the systemic hemodynamic changes encountered in normotensive and hypertensive rat models. In L-NAME treated hypertensive rats and the SHR, the reduction in organ vascular resistance was more pronounced compared to normotensive rats. In hypertensive rat models basal MAP, TPR and TPRI were higher with reduced CO and CI (Table 8). L-serine infusion significantly reduces MAP, TPR and TPRI in both hypersensitive models with significant increase in CO and CI. This effect was more pronounced in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY rats compared to SHR. L-serine infusion induced a fall in MAP, TPR and an increase in CO in all strains. However, the magnitude of fall in TPR, MAP and increase in CO encountered were significantly higher in the hypertensive rat models. Over all, the results are consistent with the suggestion that L-serine induced changes in hemodynamic effects are dramatic in NO compromised state. In both hypertensive rat models, L-serine induced profound fall in MAP. It is due to decrease in peripheral organ vascular resistance and increase in peripheral organ blood flow in multiple tissues. However, this effect is

predominant in splanchnic vascular beds. Thus, the profound fall in MAP is due to increased blood flow promoted by L-serine in the intestinal and abdominal region of hypertensive rat. Blood flow to the visceral organs is maintained by splanchnic vascular network which accounts for one fourth of the total CO (Isabelle et al., 2008; Rowell, 1973; Perko et al., 1998). L-serine induced increase in organ blood flow is sensitive to pretreatment with apamin and charybdtoxin in several tissues that includes heart, spleen, small intestine, diaphragm, and skeletal muscle in L-NAME treated hypertensive rats compared to recruitment of vascular beds of spleen, lungs, diaphragm, small and large intestine in SHR strain (Figure 28, 29, 30, 31 and 32).

5.8. Proposed Mechanisms for L-serine Mediated Vasodilatation

L-serine mediated vasodilatation is endothelium dependent and NO as well as COX independent. This response is sensitive to combined treatment with apamin and ChTX. This result suggests that L-serine promotes K^+ efflux by activating SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels present in the endothelium. The efflux of K^+ from endothelium hyperpolarizes the VSMC via activation of the Na⁺ pump and subsequent efflux of K^+ through K_{ir} channels. L-serine could activate SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels present in endothelium in one of the following ways: 1) L-serine could activate its own receptor which may be present in the endothelium leading to an increase in Ca^{2+} , which then activate SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels. 2) L-serine can enter directly in to the endothelial cell via L-type amino acid transporter (LAT) and then activate SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels directly or it can activate EDHF directly which in turn hyperpolarizes VSMC by decreasing resting membrane potential (RMP). A schematic representation of L-serine mediated vasodilatation is proposed as follows (Figure 33).



Figure 33. Possible pathways of L-serine mediated vasodilatation.

BK, bradykinin; ACh, acetylcholine; COX, cyclo-oxygenase; LAT, L-amino acid transporter; PGI₂, prostacyclin; eNOS, endothelial nitric oxide synthase; NO, nitric oxide; EDHF, Endothelial hyperpolarizing factor; IK_{Ca} , calcium activated intermediate conductance potassium channel; SK_{Ca} , calcium activated small conductance potassium channel; K^+ , potassium; Na⁺, sodium; $[Ca^{2+}]_i$, intracellular calcium; AC, adenylyl cyclase; GC, guanylyl cyclase; cAMP, cyclic 3', 5' adenosine monophosphate; cGMP, cyclic 3', 5' guanosine monophosphate; RMP, resting membrane potential.

CHAPTER 6. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK

6.1. Summary of Major Findings

The *in vitro* studies revealed that L-serine evokes concentration-dependent (10 to 200 μ mol/L) vasodilatation in phenylephrine constricted endothelium-intact, but not in endothelium-denuded vessels. The vasodilator response to L-serine is unaffected by the inclusion of NOS inhibitor, L-NAME and COX inhibitor, indomethacin, but is abolished by the inclusion of a combination of apamin (SK_{Ca} channel inhibitor) and TRAM-34 (IK_{Ca} channel inhibitor) or ouabain (Na⁺ pump inhibitor) and Ba²⁺ (K_{ir} channel inhibitor) when the vessels were constricted by KCl. The maximal response to L-serine was higher in the L-NAME treatment group (L-NAME 40% vs. control 20%) in contrast to the E_{max} to ACh (L-NAME 79% vs. control 93%).

The data from the *in vivo* studies are consistent with our *in vitro* observations. L-serine evokes a rapid, reversible, dose-dependent fall in MAP, which is more pronounced in L-NAME treated rats (>60 mmHg) than the control rats (25 mmHg). This was inhibited by apamin plus charybdotoxin pretreatment. D-serine evokes less vasodilatation than L-serine in normotensive rats as well as in L-NAME induced hypertensive rats, and in the SHR strain. While comparable doses of glycine also evoke a fall in MAP in normotensive rats, unlike L-serine, glycine increases MAP in both models of hypertension. The most profound elevation of MAP was observed in the L-NAME pretreated hypertensive rats. Both the hypotensive and hypertensive responses to glycine are blocked by pretreatment

with the NMDA receptor antagonist, MK-801. However, the responses to L-serine was not affected by MK-801. Thus, the BP changes evoked by glycine and L-serine are unrelated and work through different mechanisms. L-threonine, a precursor of L-serine, did not affect the MAP or HR in hypertensive rats. Based on these findings, it is reasonable to conclude that the antihypertensive effect of L-serine is not shared or mimicked by its isomer, metabolite or its precursor.

L-serine infusion promotes significant increase in blood flow and decrease in vascular resistance in several organs of hypertensive rats. This contributes to the profound BP lowering effect of acute L-serine infusion despite higher MAP and TPR observed in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive and in SHR strains. L-serine increases in blood flow predominantly in targets intestinal and splanchnic vascular beds, and this is higher in hypertensive rat models. Acute L-serine infusion led to a significant reduction in TPR, followed by substantial increase in CO which accounts for the profound fall in MAP in L-NAME pretreated hypertensive WKY and SHR strains. Apamin and ChTX pretreatment inhibited L-serine induced increase in regional blood flow to several organs in hypertensive rats with the maximal effect seen in the splanchnic region and intestinal vascular beds.

Taken together, the data from the present study suggest that the non-essential amino acid, L-serine, evokes endothelium-dependent, NO-independent, COX-independent, but apamin plus charybdotoxin sensitive, activation of endothelial SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels that lead to endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization of adjacent VSMC. This results in vasodilatation of rat mesenteric arterioles. The data from the regional hemodynamic studies confirmed that this effect of L-serine is not wide spread but occurs mainly in the splanchnic region and more particularly in the small intestinal vascular beds. Moreover, the vasodilator responses evoked by L-serine in different vascular beds are greater in the hypertensive rat models. However, increased blood flow was seen predominantly in the splanchnic vascular beds with reduced regional vascular resistance which in turn contributes to reduced TPR and the fall in MAP, an effect that is exaggerated in hypertensive rats.

6.2. Significance and Clinical Perspective of the Work

L-serine evoked vasodilatation and BP lowering effect was more profound in the NO compromised state. Progressive endothelial dysfunction and reduced NO bioavailability with increased TPR and MAP values are the major manifestation and reflection of the underlying cardiovascular disease in condition like essential hypertension, atherosclerosis and diabetes. The present study shows that acute L-serine infusion has potential to reduce the elevated TPR and MAP with minimal increases in HR by increasing blood flow and decreasing vascular resistance in several organs of hypertensive rats. Oral treatment with L-serine (600 to 1400 mg/kg/day) has been shown to be beneficial in the management of neurological disorders and chronic fatigue syndrome without any adverse effect (Addington, 1999; Klomp et al., 2000; de Koning et al., 2004). A recent report suggested that oral supplementation of L-serine reduces high cholesterol induced fatty streak formation in hypercholesterolemic rabbits without affecting plasma lipid levels (Movahedian et al., 2006). High level of plasma homocysteine is a risk factor for cardiovascular disease since it reacts with reactive oxygen intermediates by auto-oxidation that damages endothelial cells and contributes to thrombosis (van Guldener et al., 2001).

Another study shows that elevated level of homocysteine increases bone fracture (McLean et al., 2004). Dietary supplementation of L-serine has homocysteine lowering effect in humans (Verhoef et al., 2004). These reports suggested that L-serine has some indirect cardiovascular protective effects by lowering plasma homocysteine level and fatty streak formation. The present study shows that L-serine has potential to reduce BP in hypertensive animals. Supplementation of L-serine alone or in combination with other antihypertensive agents could be considered in the management of hypertension. L-serine infusion improves blood flow and decreases vascular resistance in multiple organs. Most markedly in the splanchnic vascular beds. It has been shown that multiple organ failure occurs due to splanchnic ischemia, which reduces oxygen delivery to various tissues (Krack et al., 2005). Inadequate perfusion destroys the gastrointestinal barrier causing acidosis, which helps in releasing enteric bacterial toxins to systemic circulation, which in turn increases mortality in intensive care patients (Riddington et al., 1996; O' Dwyer et al., 1997). L-serine can be synthesized from glucose and other glycolytic intermediates (de Koning et al., 2003 and 2004). Thus, increased glucose absorption and its metabolism could elevate L-serine level in plasma, which in turn could enhance intestinal and splanchnic blood flow. Increase in perfusion to the splanchnic region provides adequate oxygen supply to various tissues and contributes to the absorption of nutrients. Thus, Lserine mediated increased blood flow in these vascular beds could play an important role not only in the absorption of nutrients but also help in the regulation of MAP and promote beneficial cardiovascular protective effect. A number of reports suggest the importance of postprandial elevation in blood flow in the intestinal and splanchnic region (Takagi et al., 1988; Eriksen et al., 1994). Therefore, L-serine could be evaluated for its therapeutic

benefit in overcoming conditions associated with reduced splanchnic perfusion in the future.

6.3. Limitations of the Study and Possible Avenues for Future Directions

i) Our *in vitro* studies show that L-serine evokes endothelium-dependent vasodilatation via activation of K_{Ca} channels on the endothelium and evokes hyperpolarization of the adjacent VSMC. It is unclear whether the L-serine effect is mediated via its putative cell surface receptor present on the EC or it occurs subsequent to L-serine movement through the neutral amino acid transporter, at the large neutral amino acid transporter, which is likely linked to activation of SK_{Ca} and IK_{Ca} channels present on the EC. Thus, cellular studies towards characterization of the signaling mechanism that would link L-serine in opening endothelial K_{Ca} channels are warranted.

ii) The present study suggests that L-serine, like ACh, bradykinin and ghrelins, promotes endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization (Edwards et al., 1998; Busse et al., 2002; Feletou and Vanhoutte, 2006; Moazed et al., 2009). While the pharmacological evidence strongly supports a role for L-serine in activating the endothelium-dependent hyperpolarization, direct membrane potential recordings have not been conducted to establish this phenomenon. This remains to be addressed.

iii) Both L-serine and glycine are often included in cell culture medium as an essential nutrient and the possible effects of L-serine on cell growth and cell survival in EC and VSMC in primary culture is worthy of consideration.

iv) The responses to L-serine have been performed following its acute i.v. infusion in bolus doses and it is unclear whether it would be feasible to demonstrate a similar effect of L-serine subsequent to oral administration of high doses. The possibility exists that L-serine, could remain ionized in the gastrointestinal tract and not be absorbed. This may pose problems concerning its oral bioavailability. This too needs to be examined.

v) The present study was conducted in anaesthetized rat models. It is important to track the changes in MAP and HR for a longer period following chronic administration of L-serine in conscious, freely moving rats using radiotelemetry recording.

vi) The study was remains focused on the examination of L-serine and glycine induced changes in MAP and HR in normotensive, in L-NAME treated hypertensive rats and in the SHR model. It is known that endothelin antagonists such as bosentan are not effective as antihypertensive agents in the SHR model, but do lower the BP of salt-sensitive DOCA-salt model of hypertension (Schiffrin, 1998; Yu, Gopalakrishnan and McNeill, 1999). Thus, the effects of L-serine on hemodynamic parameters should be examined in other animal models of hypertension and in diabetes.

vii) The present study confirms that glycine infusion enhances pressor responses and thus differs from L-serine. Glycine recruits NMDA receptors, and the pathways and mechanisms recruited by L-serine are different. Thus, examination of regional hemodynamic studies with glycine to investigate the vascular beds that contribute to vasoconstriction in hypertensive rat models assumes relevance.

viii) The L-serine evoked decrease in MAP is higher in L-NAME treated rats. This confirms that the antihypertensive effect of L-serine is greater under conditions of reduced NO bioavailability. It is important that the effects of L-serine infusion be compared in eNOS knockout mice and wild type mice to characterize the NO-independent effects of L-serine.

ix) L-serine infusion could be examined in other animals such as pigs and dogs. In this regard, my supervisor has started hemodynamic studies in newborn piglets in collaboration with another investigator. A similar dose-dependent fall in MAP and vascular resistance in the mesenteric vascular bed has been observed. L-serine works in piglets in the same dose ranges as employed in the present study.

 \mathbf{x}) Finally, a phase 1 clinical trial has been approved by the Human Ethics Board at the University of Saskatchewan to study the effects of the infusion of L-serine in normal human volunteers in an effort to establish the effects of L-serine on systemic hemodynamics.

The scope and future work steming from the current findings is indeed vast and wideranging. To summarize, the present work provides pivotal new information from *in vitro*, *in vivo* and regional hemodynamic studies. Thus, the present study provides the impetus and rationale for future studies along the lines enumerated above. This work lays the foundation and opens a new avenue in our understanding of the role of individual amino acids in the regulation of BP. Foods that high in L-serine are soybeans, lentils, mature seeds, almonds, chickpeas, egg and yolk. L-serine has the potential to be a nutraceutical agent, perhaps as an adjunct, in the management of hypertension.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- Abe M., Shibata K., Matsuda T., Furukawa T. 1987. Inhibition of hypertension and salt intake by oral taurine treatment in hypertensive rats. Hypertension. 10: 383-389.
- Abe T., Takeuchi K., Takahashi N., Tsutsumi E., Taniyama Y. and Abe K. 1995. Rat kidney thromboxane receptor: molecular cloning, signal transduction, and intrarenal expression localization J Clin Invest. 96: 657-664.
- Addington J.W. L-serine: treatment for chronic fatigue syndrome (CFIDS). 1999. http://www.immunosupport.com/library/showarticle.cfm/ID/162
- Agapitov A.V. and Haynes W.G. 2002. Role of endothelin in cardiovascular disease. J Renin Angioten Aldost Syst. 3: 1-15.
- Appling D.R. 1991. Compartmentation of folate mediated one carbon metabolism in eukaryotes. FASEB J. 5: 2645-2651.
- Araujo M.T.M., Barker L.A., Cabral A.M., Vasquez E.C. 1998. Inhibition of nitric oxide synthase causes profound enhancement of the Bezold-Jarisch reflex. Am J Hypertens. 11: 66-72
- Asia Pacific Cohort Studies Collaboration. 2003. Blood pressure indices and cardiovascular disease in the Asia Pacific region: a pooled analysis. Hypertension. 42: 69-75.
- Barnes K. and Turner A.J. 1997. The endothelin system and endothelin-converting enzyme in the brain: molecular and cellular studies. Neurochem Res. 22: 1033-1040.
- Batra V.K., McNeill J.R., Xu Y., Wilson T.W. and Gopalakrishnan V. 1993. ETB receptors on aortic smooth muscle cells of spontaneously hypertensive rats. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 264: C479-C484.

- Bauersachs J., Popp R., Hecker M., Sauer E., Fleming I., Busse R. 1996. Nitric oxide attenuates the release of endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor. Circulation. 94: 3341-3347.
- Bellien J., Iacob M., Gutierrez L., Isabelle M., Lahary A., Thuillez C., Joannides R. 2006. Crucial role of NO and endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor in human sustained conduit artery flow-mediated dilatation. Hypertension. 48: 1088-1094.
- Berger A.J. and Isaacson J.S. 1999. Modulation of motoneuron N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors by the inhibitory neurotransmitter glycine. Journal of Physiology. 93: 23-27.
- Bernardeau C., Dernis-Labous E., Blanchard H., Lamarque D. and Maxime B. 2001. Nitric oxide in rheumatology. Joint Bone Spine. 68: 457-462.
- Bohr D.F. and Webb R.C. 1984. Vascular smooth muscle function and its changes in hypertension. Am J Med. 77: 3-16.
- Bohr D.F. and Webb R.C. 1988. Vascular smooth muscle membrane in hypertension. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol. 28: 389-409.
- Bolotina V.M., Najibi S., JAMES J. Palacino J.J., PATRICK J. Pagano P.J. and COHEN R.A. 1994. Nitric oxide directly activates calcium-dependent potassium channels in vascular smooth muscle cells. Nature. 368: 850-853.
- Brandes R.P., Schmitz W.F.H., Feletou M.G.A., Huang P.L., Vanhoutte P.M., Fleming I., Busse R. 2000. An endothelium derived hyperpolarizing factor distinct from NO and prostacyclin is amajor endothelium dependent vasodilator in resistance vessels of wild type and endothelial NO synthase Knockout mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci. USA 97: 9747-9752.

- Brawley L., Torrens C., Anthony F.W., Itoh S., Wheeler T., Jackson A.A. 2003. Glycine rectifies vascular dysfunction induced by dietary protein imbalance during pregnancy. J Physiol. 554: 497-504.
- Bruun A. and Ehinger B. 1972. Uptake of the putative neurotransmitter, glycine, into the rabbit retina. Investigative Ophthalmology. 11: 191-198.
- Busse R., Edwards G., Feletou M., Fleming I., Vanhoutte P.M., Weston A.H. 2002. EDHF: bringing the concepts together. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 23: 374-380.
- Busse R., Tragisch G. and Bassenge E. 1985. The role of endothelium in control of vascular tone. Basic Res Cardiol. 80: 475-490.
- Buus N.H., VanBavel E., Mulvany M.J. 1994. Differences in sensitivity of rat mesenteric small arteries to agonists when studied as ring preparations or as cannulated preparations. Br J Pharmacol. 112: 579-587.
- Caldwell H.K., Young W.S. 2006. Oxytocin and vasopressin: Genetics and behavioral implications. Hand book of Neurochemistry and molecular neurology: 3rd edition pp. 573-607.
- Carter H.E. and West H.D. 1955. "dl-Serine". Org Synth. 3: 774-378.
- Chauhan S., Rahman A., Nilsson H. Clapp L., MacAllister R., Ahluwalia A. 2003. NO contributes to EDHF-like responses in rat small arteries: A role for NO stores. Cardiovasc Res. 57: 207-216.
- Chauhan S.D., Nilsson H., Ahluwalia A., Hobbs A.J. 2003. Release of C-type natriuretic peptide accounts for the biological activity of endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 100: 1426-1431.

- Chobanian A.V., Bakris G.L., Black H.R., Cushman W.C. 2003. The Seventh Report of theJoint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment ofHigh Blood Pressure: The JNC 7 Report. JAMA. 289: 2560-2571.
- Chockalingam A., Chalmers J., Whitworth J., Erdine S., Mancia G., Mendis S., Heagerty
 A. 2008. Antalya Statement of the International Society of Hypertension on the prevention of blood-Pressure-related diseases. J Hypertens. 26: 2255-2258.
- Christian T., Caroline L.J., Steven S.G., Leon C.M., and Michael S.G. 1999. Carbon monoxide induces vasodilation and nitric oxide release but suppresses endothelial NOS. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 277: F882-F889.
- Christopher J. Wingard C.J., Shahid Husain S., Jan Williams J. and James S. 2003. RhoA-Rho kinase mediates synergistic ET-1 and phenylephrine contraction of rat corpus cavernosum. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol. 285: R1145-R1152.
- Cohen R.A., Plane F., Najibi S., Huk I., Malinski T., Garland C.J. 1997. Nitric oxide is the mediator of both endothelium-dependent relaxation and hyperpolarization of the rabbit carotid artery. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 94: 4193-4198.
- Coleman H.A., Tare M., Parkington H.C. 2001. K⁺ currents underlying the action of endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor in guinea-pig, rat and human blood vessels. J Physiol. 531: 359-373.
- Cramer E. 1865. Ueber die bestandtheile der seide. J Prakt Chem. 96: 76-98.
- Csanyi G, Bauer M, Dietl W, Lomnicka M, Stepuro T, Podesser BK and Chlopicki S. 2006. Functional alterations in NO, PGI₂ and EDHF pathways in the aortic endothelium after myocardial infarction in rats. European Journal of Heart Failure. 8: 769-776.

- Darley-Usmar V., Wiseman H., Halliwell B. 1995. Nitric oxide and oxygen radicals: a question of balance. FEBS Lett. 369:131-135.
- David A.C., Daniel J., Stephen T., David C.G., Timothy P. M., Robert D.T., Anthony W.,
 William C.C., William W., Domenic S., Keith F., Thomas D.G., Bonita F., Robert
 M.C. 2008. A Scientific Statement From the American Heart Association
 Professional Education Committee of the Council for High Blood Pressure
 Research. Hypertension. 51: 1403-1419.
- Davidge S.T. 2001. Prostaglandin S synthase and vascular function. Circ Res. 89: 650-660.
- Davies, S.A., Stewart E.J., Huesmaan G.R. and Skaer N.J. 1997. Neuropeptide stimulation of the nitric oxide signaling pathway in Drosophila melanogaster malpighian tubules. Am. J. Physiol. 273: R823-R827.
- De Angelis K., Gama V.M., Farah V.A. 2005. Blood flow measurement in rats using four color microspheres during blockade of different vasopressor systems. Braz J Med Biol Res. 38: 119-125.
- De Angelis K., Ogawa T., Sanches I.C., Rigatto V.K., Krieger E.M., Irigoyen M.C. 2006. Impairment on Cardiac Output and Blood Flow Adjustments to Exercise in L-NAME-induced Hypertensive Rats. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 47: 371-376.
- De Artinano A.A. and Gonzalez V.L. 1999. Endothelial dysfunction and hypertensive vasoconstriction. Pharmacol Res. 40: 113-124.de Bold A. 1985. Atrial natriuretic factor: a hormone produced by the heart. Science 230: 767-770.
- de Koning T.J. and Klomp L.W. 2004. Serine-deficiency syndromes. Curr Opin Neurol. 17: 197-204.

- de Koning T.J, Duran M., Dorland L., Gooskens R., Van Schaftingen E., Jaeken J.B.N., Berger R. and Poll-The B.T. 1998. Beneficial effects of L-serine and glycine in the management of seizers in 3-phophoglycerate dehydrogenase deficiency. Ann Neurol. 44: 261-265.
- de Koning T.J., Jaeken J., Pineda M., Van Maldergem L., Poll-The B.T. and Vander Knaap
 M.S. 2000. Hypomyelination and reversible white matter attenuationin 3 phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase deficiency. Neuropedristics. 31: 287-292.
- de Koning T.J., Snell K., Duran M., Berger R., Poll-The B-T, Surtees R. 2003. L-serine in disease and development. Biochem J. 371: 653-661.
- De Meyer G.R., Herman A.G. 1997. Vascular endothelial dysfunction. Prog Cardiolvasc Dis. 39: 325-342.
- De Miranda J., Panizzuti R., Foltyn V.N. and Wolosker H. 2002. Cofactors of serine racemase that physiologically stimulate the synthesis of the N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) receptor coagonist D-serine. Proc Natl Acad Sci. USA 99: 14542-14547.
- De Nicola L., Blantz R.C., Gabbai F.B. 1992. Nitric oxide and angiotensin II. Gomerular and tubular interaction in the rat. J Clin Invest. 89: 1248-1256.
- Deng A., Valdivielso J.M., Munger K.A., Blantz R.C., Thomson S.C. 2002. Vasodilatory N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors are constitutively expressed in rat kidney. J Am Soc Nephrol. 13: 1381-1384.
- Desai K.M., Gopalakrishnan V, Hiebert L.M., McNeill J.R., Wilson T.W. 2006. EDHFmediated rapid restoration of hypotensive response to acetylcholine after chronic, but not acute, nitric oxide synthase inhibition in rats. Eur J Pharmacol. 546: 120-126.

- Deveci D., Egginton S. 1999. Development of the fluorescent microsphere technique for quantifying regional blood flow in small mammals. Exp Physiol. 84: 615-630.
- Dong H., Waldron G.J., Galipeau D., Cole W.C., Triggle C.R. 1997. NO/PGI2-independent vasorelaxation and the cytochrome P450 pathway in rabbit coronary artery. Br J Pharmacol. 120: 695-701.
- Dudman N.P., Tyrrell P.A. and Wilcken D.E. 1987. Homocysteinemia: depressed plasma serine levels. Metab Clin Exp. 36: 198-201.
- Dzau V.J., Cooke J.P., Rubanyi G., 1989. Significance of endothelial cell derived vasoactive substances. J Vasc Med Biol. 1: 43-45.
- Eagle H. 1959. Amino acid metabolism in mammalian cell cultures. Science.130: 423-437.
- Edwards G., Dora K.A., Gardener M.J., Garland C.J., Weston A.H. 1998. K⁺ is an endothelium derived hyperpolarizing factor in rat arteries. Nature. 396: 269-272.
- Eriksen M., Waaler B.A. 1994. Priority of blood flow to splanchnic organs in humans during pre-and post meal exercise. Acta Physiol Scand. 150: 363-372.
- Falckh P.H., Harkin L.A., Head R.J. 1992. Resistance vessel gene expression of nerve growth factor is elevated in spontaneously hypertensive rats. J Hypertens. 10: 913-918.
- Feletou M. and Vanhoutte P.M. 2006. Endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor: where are we now? Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 26: 1215-1225.
- Fischer E. 1907. Vortkommen von L-serin in der seide. Ber Dtsch Chem Ges. 40: 1501-1505.

- Fischer E. and Leuchs H. 1902. Synthase des serines, der l-glucosaminsaure und anderer oxyaminosauren. Ber Dtsch Chem Ges. 35: 3787-3805.
- Fleming I. 2000. Cytochrome P450 2C is an EDHF synthase in coronary arteries. Trends Cardiovasc Med. 10: 166-170.
- Folkow B., Hallback Y., Lundgren Y., Sivertsson R. and Weiss L. 1972. The importance of adaptive changes in te vascular design for the establishment and maintenance of primary hypertension, as studied in man and spontaneously hypertensive rat. In Spontaneous Hypertension (ed. K. Okamoto) 103-114, Springer-Igaku Shoin, New York, Berlin and Tokyo.
- Forte P., Copaland M., Smith L.M., Milne E., Sutherland J., Benjamine N. 1997. Basal nitric oxide synthesis in essential hypertension. The Lancet. 349: 837-842.
- Fujita T. and Sato Y. 1988. Hypotensive effect of taurine. Possible involvement of the sympathetic nervous system and endogenous opiates. J Clin Invest. 82: 993-937.
- Furchgott R.F. and Zawadzki J.V. 1980. The obligatory role of endothelial cells in the relaxation of arterial smooth muscle by acetylcholine. Nature. 288: 373-376.
- Garland C.J. and Plane F. 1996. Endothelium-derived Hyperpolarizing Factor. Harwood Academic Publishers, 173-179.
- Gervais M., Demolish P., Domergue V., Lesage M., Richer C., Giudicelli J.F. 1999. Systemic and regional hemodynamics assessment in rats with fluorescent microspheres. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 33: 425-432.

- Giancarla A.B., Walkyria O.S., Timothy L.R., Michael B., Maria J.C. and Robson A.S. 2007. Expression of an angiotensin-(1-7)-producing fusion protein in rats induced marked changes in regional vascular resistance. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 292: H2485-H2490.
- Glenny R.W., Bernard S., Brinkley M. 1993. Validation of fluorescent-labeled microspheres for measurement of regional organ perfusion. J Appl Physiol. 74: 2585-2597.
- Gopalakrishnan V., Xu Y., Sulakhe P.V., Triggle C.R., and McNeill J.R. 1991.Vasopressin (V₁) receptor characteristics in rat aortic smooth muscle cells. Am.J. Physiol. 261: H1927-H1936.
- Goto A., and Yamada K., 1998. Oubain like factor. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens. 7: 189-196.
- Granstam S-O., Granstam E., Fellstrom B., Lind L. 1998. Regional hemodynamic differences between normotensive and spontaneously hypertensive rats a microsphere study. Physiol Res. 47: 9-15.
- Greenstein J.P. and Winitz M. 1961. Serine. In Chemistry of the Amino Acids. (Greenstein J.P. and Winitz M., eds.), pp.2202-2237, John Wiley and Sons, New York.
- Griffith T.M. 2004. Endothelium-dependent smooth muscle hyperpolarization: Do gap junctions provide a unifying hypothesis? Br J Pharmacol. 141: 881-903.
- Gryglewski R.J., Palmer R.M., Moncada S. 1986. Superoxide anion is involved in the breakdown of endothelium-derived vascular relaxing factor. Nature. 320: 454-456.

- Hafidi M.E., Perez I, Zamora J., Soto V., Carvajal-Sandoval G., Banos G. 2004. Glycine intake decreases plasma free fatty acids, adipose cell size, and blood pressure in sucrose-fed rats. Am J Physiol Regulatory Integrative Comp Physiol. 287: R1387-R1393.
- Hafidi M.E., Perez I. and Banos G. 2006. Is glycine effective against elevated blood pressure? Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care. 9: 26-31.
- Hakkinen J.P., Matthew M.W., Smith A.H. and Knight D.R.1995. Measurement of organ flow with colored microspheres in rat. Cardiovascular Research. 29: 74-79.
- Halliwell B. 1991. Reactive oxygen species in living systems: source, biochemistry, and role in human disease. Am J Med. 91: 14S-22S.
- Hamlyn J.M., Blaustein M.P., Bova S., Ducharme D.W., Harris D.W., Mandel F., Mathews W.R., Ludens J.H. 1991. Identification and characterization of a ouabain-like compound from human plasma. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 88: 6259-6263.
- Hannun Y.A. 1996. Functions of ceramide in coordinating cellular responses to stress. Science. 274: 1855-1859.
- Hannun Y.A. and Bell R.M. 1989. Functions of spingolipids and spingolipid breakdown production in cellular regulation. Science. 243: 500-507.
- Hanoune J. and Defer N. 2001. Regulation and role of adenylyl cyclase isoforms. Annu Rev Pharmacol. Toxicol. 41: 145-74.
- Hopfner R.L. and Gopalakrishnan V. 1999. Endothelin: emerging role in diabetic vascular complications. Diabetologia. 42: 1383-1394.

- Hou Y.C., Janczuk A. and Wang P.G. 1999. Current trends in the development of nitric oxide donors. Curr. Pharm. Des. 5: 417- 471.
- Huang Q-F., Gebrewold A., Zhang A., Altura B.T., Altura B.M. 1994. Role of excitatory amino acids in regulation of rat pial microvasculature. Am J Physiol Regulatory Integrative Comp Physiol. 266: R158-R163.
- Hynynen M.M. and Khalil R.A. 2006. The vascular endothelin system in hypertension-recent patents and discoveries. Recent Patents Cardiovasc Drug Discov. 1: 95-108.
- Ichihara A. and Greenberg D.M. 1957. Further studies on the pathway of serine formation from carbohydrate. J Biol Chem. 224: 331-340.
- Ignarro L.J., Byrns R., Buga G.M., Wood R.S. Chaudhuri G. 1987. Pharmacological evidence that endothelium derived relaxing factor is nitricoxide: use of pyrogallol and superoxide dismutase to study the endothelium dependent and nitricoxide elicited vascular smooth muscle relaxation. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 244: 181-189.
- Ignarro L.J., Buga G.M., Wood K.S., Byrns R.E., Chaudhuri G. 1987. Endothelium-derived relaxing factor produced and released from artery and vein is nitric oxide. Proc Natl Acad Sci. U S A. 84:9265-9269
- Isabelle C., Geerts A.M., Steenkiste C.V. and Vlierberghe H.V. 2008. Hemodynamic changes in splanchnic blood vessels in portal hypertension. The Anatomical Record. 291: 699-713.
- Ishise S., Pegram B., Yamamoto Y., Kitamura Y., Frohlich E.D. 1980. Reference sample microsphere method: cardiac output and blood flows in conscious rat. Am J Physiol. 239: H443-H449.

- Jaeken J., Detheux M., Van Maldergem L., Foulon M., Carchon H., Van Schaftingen E. 1996. 3-Phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase deficiency: an inborn error of serine biosynthesis. Arch Dis Child. 74: 542-545.
- Jean-Pierre M., Angele T.P., Herman W., Roscoe O.B., Jr. David J.L., Christopher D.F., Michael A.R., Solomon H.S. 2000. D-serine is an endogenous ligand for the glycine site of the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci. U.S.A. 97: 4926-4931.
- Johnson J.L. and Duran M. 2001. Molybdenum cofactor deficiency and isolated sulfite oxidase deficiency. In the metabolic and molecular bases of inherited disease (Scriver C.R, Beudet A.L., Valle D. and Sly W.S. eds.) pp3163-3177, Mc Hill, inc., New York.Kadowitz P.J., Chapnick B.M., Feigen L.P., Hyman A.L., Nelson P.K.,
- Johnson J.W. and Ascher P. 1987. Glycine potentiates the NMDA response in cultured mouse brain neurons. Nature. 325: 529-531.
- Kakoki M., Him H.S., Edgell C.J., Maeda N., Smithies O., Mattson D.L. 2006. Amino acids as modulators of endothelium derived nitric oxide. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 291: F297-F304.
- Kanwar S., Johnston B., Kubes P. 1995. Leukotriene C4/D4 induces P-selectin and sialyl Lewis(x)-dependent alterations in leukocyte kinetics in vivo. Circ Res. 77: 879-887.
- Katusic Z.S. and Vanhoutte P.M. 1989. Superoxide anion is an endothelium derived contracting factor. Am J Physiol. 257: H33-H37.
- Kearney P.M., Whelton M., Renlods K., Muntner P., Whelton P.K., He J. 2005. Global burden of hypertension: analysis of world wide data. The Lancet. 365: 217-223.

- Kirk J. and Kirk K. 1994. Inhibition of volume-activated I- and taurine efflux from HeLa cells by P-glycoprotein blockers correlates with calmodulin inhibition. J. Biol. Chem. 269: 29389-29394.
- Klomp L.W., de Koning T.J., Malingre H.E., van Beurden E.A., Brink M., Opdam F.L., Duran M., Jaeken J., Pineda M., Van Maldergem L., Poll-The BT., van den Berg I.E., Berger R. 2000. Molecular characterization of 3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase deficiency-a neurometabolic disorder associated with reduced Lserine biosynthesis. Am J Hum Genet. 67: 1389-1399.
- Kojima M., Hosoda H., Matsuo H., Kangawa K. 2001. Ghrelin: discovery of the natural endogenous ligand for the growth hormone secretagogue receptor. Trends Endocrinol Metab. 12: 118-122.
- Krack A., Sharma R., Figulla H.R., Anker S.D. 2005. The importance of gastrointestinal system in the pathogenesis of heart failure. Eur Heart J. 26: 2368-2374.
- Kurtz A. and Wagner C. 1998. Role of nitric oxide in the control of renin secretion. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 275: F849-F862.
- Kurtz A., Gotz K, Hamann M. and Wagner C. 1998. Stimulation of renin secretion by nitric oxide is mediated by phosphodiesterase 3. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 95: 4743-4747.
- Lahera V., Salazar J., Salom M.G., Romero J.C. 1992. Deficient production of nitric oxide induces volume-dependent hypertension. J Hypertens. 10: S173-S177.
- Lawes C., Rodgers.A., Bennett D.A., Parag, V., Suh I., Ueshima H., MacMahon S. 2003. Asia Pacific Cohort Studies Collaboration, Blood pressure and cardiovascular disease in the Asia Pacific region. J Hypertens. 21: 707-716.

- Lawes C.M.M., Vander H.S., Rodgers A. 2008. Global burden of blood pressure related diseases. The Lancet. 371: 1513-1518.
- Le Brocq M., Leslie S.J., Milliken P., Megson I.L. 2008. Endothelial dysfunction: from molecular mechanisms to measurement, clinical implications, and therapeutic opportunities. Antioxid Redox Signal. 10: 1631-1674.
- Lee D.S., Evans J.C., Robins S.J., Wilson P.W., Albano I., Fox C.S., Wang T.J., Benjamin E.J., D'Agostino R.B., Vasan R.S. 2007. Gamma glutamyl transferase and metabolic syndrome, cardiovascular disease, and mortality risk. The Framingham heart study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 27: 127-133.
- Lees C., Langford E., Brown A.S. 1996. The effects of S-nitrosoglutathione on platelet activation, hypertension, and uterine and fetal Doppler in severe preeclampsia. Obstetrics & Gynecology. 88: 14-19.
- Legendre P. 2001. The glycinergic inhibitory synapse. Cell Mol Life Sci. 58: 760-793.
- Lerman L., Chade A., Sica V., Napoli C. 2005. Animal models of hypertension: An overview. Journal of Laboratory and Clinical Medicine. 146: 160-173.
- Leung J.C., Travis B.R., Verlander J.W., Sandhu S.K., Yang S-G., Zea A.H. et al. 2002. Expression and developmental regulation of the NMDA receptor subunits in the kidney and cariovascular system. Am J Physiol Regulatory Integrative Comp Physiol. 283: R964-R971.
- Levy M., Sabry S., Mercier J., and Dinh-Xuan A. 1997. Role of endothelium derived vasoactive substances in the pathogenesis of pulmonary hypertension. Archives de Pediatrie. 4: 271-277.

- Longo-Mbenza B., Bieleli E., Muls E., Vangu N., Mpadamadi S. D. 2002. The role of early hemodynamic impairment and disease duration on diabetic cardiomyopathy and hypertension in central Africans with atherosclerosis. Journal of Diabetes and Its Complications. 16: 146-152.
- Lowry M., Hall D.E., Hall M.S., and Brosnan J.T. 1987. Renal metabolism of amino acids *in vivo*: studies on serine and glycine fluxes. Am J Physiol. 252: F304-F309.
- Luscher T.F., Tanner F.C., Tschudi M.R., Noll G. 1993. Endothelial dysfunction in coronary artery disease. Ann Rev Med. 44: 395-418.
- Maines M.D. 1997. The heme oxygenase system: a regulator of second messenger gases. Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol. 37: 517-554.
- Marks G.S., Brien J.F., Nakatsu K., McLaughlin B.E. 1991. Does carbon monoxide have a physiological function? Trends Pharmacol Sci. 12: 185-188.
- Matilla B., Mauriz J.L., Culebras J.M., González-Gallego J., González P. 2002. Glycine: a cell-protecting anti-oxidant nutrient. Nutr Hosp. 17: 2-9.
- Matoba T., Shimokawa H., Kubota H. 2002. Hydrogen peroxide is an endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor in human mesenteric arteries. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 290: 909-913.
- Matoba T., Shimokawa H., Morikawa K. 2003. Electron spin resonance detection of hydrogen peroxide as an endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor in porcine coronary microvessels. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 23: 1224-1230.
- Matoba T., Shimokawa H., Nakashima M. 2000. Hydrogen peroxide is an endotheliumderived hyperpolarizing factor in mice. J Clin Invest. 106: 1521-1530.

- Matsumoto M., Hosoda H., Kitajima Y., Morozumi N., Minamitake Y., Tanaka S., Matsuo H., Kojima H., Hayashi Y., Kangawa K.2001. Structure-activity relationship of ghrelin: pharmacological study of ghrelin peptides. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 287: 142-146.
- McCord J.M. and Fridovich I. 1969. Superoxide dismutase: an enzymic function for erythrocuprein (hemocuprein). J Biol Chem. 244: 6049–6055.
- McCord J.M., Edeas M.A. 2005. SOD, oxidative stress and human pathologies: a brief history and a future vision. Biomed Pharmacother. 59: 139-142.
- McCoy T.A., Maxwell M. and Neumann R.E. 1956. The amino acid requirements of the walker 256 in vitro. Cancer Res. 16: 979-984.
- McCulloch A.I., Bottrill P.E., Randall M.D., Hiley C.R. 1997. Charactyerization and modulation of EDHF-mediated relaxations in the rat isolated superior mesenteric arterial bed. Br J Pharmacol. 120: 1431-1438.
- Mcguire J.J, Ding H., Triggle C.R. 2001. Endothelium derived relaxing factors: a focus on endothelium derived hyperpolarizing factor(s). Can J Physiol Pharmacol. 79: 443-470.
- McLean R.R., Jacques P.F., Selhub J., Tucker K.L., Samelson E.J., Broe K.E., Hannan M.T., Cupples L.A., Kiel D.P. 2004. Homocysteine as apredictive factor for hip fracture in older persons. New Eng J Med. 350: 2042-2049.
- McNeill, J. R. 1983. Role of vasopressin in the control of arterial pressure. Can J Physiol Pharmacol. 61: 1226-1235.
- Militante J.D., Lombardini J.B. 2002. Treatment of hypertension with oral taurine: experimental and clinical studies. Amino Acids. 23: 381-393.

- Militante J.D., Lombardini J.B. and S.W. Schaffer S.W. 2000. The role of taurine in the pathogenesis of the cardiomyopathy of insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Cardiovasc Res. 46: 393-402.
- Moncada S. and Vane J.R. 1979. Pharmacology and endogenous roles of prostaglandins, endoperoxides, thromboxane A₂ and prostacyclin. Phamacol Rev. 30: 293-331.
- Moncada S., Palmer R.M., Higgs E.A., 1991. Nitric oxide: physiology, pathophysiology and pharmacology. Pharmacol Rev. 43: 109-142.
- Monos E., Berczi V. and Nadasy G. 1995. Local control of veins: biomechanical, metabolic, and humoral aspects. Physiol. Rev. 75: 611-666.
- Movahedian A., Naderi G.A., Dashti G.R., Asgary S., Zadhoosh F. 2006. Antioxidant effects of L-serine against fatty streak formation in hypercholesterolemic animals. ARYA Atherosclerosis J. 2: 126-129.
- Moazed B., Quest D., Gopalakrishnan V. 2009. Des-acyl ghrelin fragments evoke endothelium dependent vasodilatation of rat mesenteric vascular bed via activation of potassium channels. Eur J Pharmacol. 604: 79-86.
- Munro H.N., Crim M.C., In Shila M., Young V.R. 1986. Modern Nutrition in Health and Disease (7th ed). Philadelphia. Lea and Febiger, pp 1-37.
- Mustafa A.K., Kim P.M. and Snyder S.H. 2004. D-Serine as a putative glial neurotransmitter. Neuron Glia Biol. 1: 275-281.
- Nakamura Y., Ono H., Zhou X., and Frohlich E.D. 2001. Angiotensin type 1 receptor antagonism and ACE inhibition produce similar renoprotection in L-NAME/SHR rats. Hypertension. 37: 1092-1097.

- Nara Y., Yamori Y. and Lovenberc W. 1978. Effect of dietary taurine in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Biochem Pharmacol. 27: 2689-2692.
- Narkewicz M.R., Thureen P.J., Sauls S.D., Tjoa S., Nikolayevsky N. and Fennessey P.V. 1996. Serine and glycine metabolism in hepatocytes from mid gestation fetal lambs. Pediatr Res. 39: 1085-1090.

National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES). 2008

- Nelson D.L. and Cox M.M. 2000. "Lehninger, Principles of Biochemistry" 3rd Ed. Worth Publishing: New York.
- Nelson D.L. and Cox M.M. 2005. Lehninger Principles of Biochemistry, 4th Edition. New York: W. H. Freeman and Company, p. 844.
- Nelson D.L. and Cox M.M. 2005. Lehninger Principles of Biochemistry, 4th Edition. New York: W. H. Freeman and Company, pp 675-677.
- O' Dwyer C., Woodson L.C., Conroy B.P. et al. 1997. Regional perfusion abnormalities with phenylephrine during normothermic bypass. Ann Thorac Surg. 63: 728-735.
- O'Dwyer C, Woodson LC, Conroy BP, Lin CY, Donald J. Deyo DJ, Tatsuo Uchida T, William E. Johnston WE. 1997. Regional perfusion abnormalities with phenylephrine during normothermic bypass. Ann Thorac Surg. 63:728-735.
- Okamoto K and Aoki K. 1963. Development of a strain of spontaneously hypertensive rats. Japanese Circulation journal. 27: 282-293.
- Okamoto K, Yomori Y, Nosaka S, Ooshima A, Hazama F. 1973. Studies on hypertension in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Clin Sci Mol Med. Suppl. 45: 11s-14s.

Okamoto K. 1969. Spontaneous hypertension in rats. Int Rev Exp Pathol. 7: 227-270.

- Oudit G.Y., Trivieri M.G., Khaper N., Husain T., Wilson G.J., Liu P., Sole M.J., Backx P.H. 2004. Taurine supplementation reduces oxidative stress and improves cardiovascular function in an iron overload murine model. Circulation. 109: 1877-1855.
- Pacher P., Beckman J.S., Liaudet L. 2007. Nitric oxide and peroxynitrite in health and disease. Physiol Rev. 87: 315-424.
- Palmer R.M., Ferridge A.G., Moncada S. 1987. Nitric oxide release accounts for the biological activity of endothelium derived relaxing factor. Nature. 327: 524-526.
- Palmer R.M., Ashton D.S., Moncada S. 1988. Vascular endothelial cells synthesize nitric oxide from L-arginine. Nature. 333: 664-666.
- Parkington H.C., Chow J.A., Evans R.G., Coleman H.A., Tare M. 2002. Role for endothelium-derived hyperpolarizing factor in vascular tone in rat mesenteric and hindlimb circulations in vivo. J Physiol. 542: 929-937.
- Parsons S.J., Hill A., Waldron G.J., Plane F., Garland C.J. 1994. The relative importance of nitric oxide and nitric oxide independent mechanisms in acetylcholine-evoked dilation of the rat mesenteric bed. Br J Pharmacol. 113: 1275-1280.
- Paul M., Poyan M.A., Kreutz R. 2006. Physiology of local renin-angiotensin systems. Physiol Rev. 86: 747-803.
- Perko M.J., Nielsen H.B., Skak C., Clemmesen J.O., Schroeder T.V., Secher N.H. 1998.
 Mesenteric, celiac and splanchnic blood flow in humans during exercise. J. Physiol. 513: 907-913.

- Perry D.K. and Hannun Y.A 1998. The role of ceramide in cell signaling. Biochem Biophys Acta. 1436: 233-243.
- Pind S., Slominski E., Mauthe J., Pearlman K., Swoboda K.J. Wilkins J.A., Sauder P., Natowicz M.R. 2002. V490M, a common mutation in 3-phosphoglycerate dehydrogenase deficiency, causes enzyme deficiency by decreasing the yield of mature enzyme. J Biol Chem. 277: 7136-43.
- Pinto Y.M., Paul M., Ganten D. 1998. Lessons from rat models of hypertension: from Goldblatt to genetic engineering. Cardiovascular Research. 39: 77-88.
- Pop-Busui R., Sullivan K.A., Van Huysen C., Bayer L., Cao X., Towns R., Stevens M.J. 2001. Depletion of taurine in experimental diabetic neuropathy: implications for nerve metabolic, vascular, and functional deficits. Exp Neurol. 168: 259-272.
- Qui C., Engels K., Samsell L., Baylis C. 1995. Renal effects of acute amino acid infusion in hypertension induced by chronic nitric oxide blockade. Hypertension. 25: 61-66.
- Quilley J., Fulton D., McGiff J.C. 1997. Hyperpolarizing factors. Biochem Pharmacol. 54: 1059-1070.
- Rees D.D., Palmer R.M., Schulz R., Hodson H.F., Moncada S. 1990. Characterization of three inhibitors of endothelial nitric oxide synthase in vitro and in vivo. Br J Pharmacol. 101: 746-752.
- Reis J. 1984. Reflections on 35 years of inquiry in to the neurobiology of the circulation. Circulation. 70: 31-45.
- Ribeiro M.O., Antunes E. De Nucci G., Lovisolo S.M., Zats R. 1992. Chronic inhibition of nitric oxide synthesis: a new model of arterial hypertension. Hypertension. 1992; 20: 298-303.

- Ribeiro M.O., Antunes E. Muscara M.N., De Nucci G., Zatz R. 1995. Nifedipine prevents renal injury in rats with chronic nitric oxide inhibition. Hypertension. 26: 150-155.
- Riddington D.W., Venkatesh B., Boivin C.M. et al. 1996. Intestinal permeability, gastric intramucosal pH, and systemic endotoxemia in patients undergoing cardiopulmonary bypass. JAMA. 275: 1007-1012.
- Riddington D.W., Venkatesh B., Boivin C.M., Bonser R.S., Elliott T.S., Marshall T., Mountford P.J. and Bion J.F. 1996. Intestinal permeability, gastric intranucosal pH, and systemic endotoxemia in patients undergoing cardiopulmonary bypass. JAMA 275: 1007-1012.
- Romero J.C., Strick D.M.1993. Nitric oxide and renal function. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens. 2: 114-121.
- Rowell L.B. 1973. Regulation in splanchnic blood flow in man. The Physiologist. 16: 127-142.
- Sampaio W.O., Nascimento A.A., Santos R.A. 2003. Systemic and regional hemodynamic effects of angiotensin-(1-7) in rats. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 284: H1985-H1994.
- Schaechter J.D. and Wurtman R.J. 1990. Serotonin release varies with brain tryptophan levels. Brain Res. 532: 203-10.
- Schinelli S. 2006. Pharmacology and physiopathology of the brain endothelial system: an overview. Curr Med Chem. 13: 627-638.
- Schmieder R.E., Philipp T., Guerediaga J., Gorostidi M., Smith B., Weissbach N, Maboudian M., Botha J., van Ingen H. 2009. Long-Term Antihypertensive Efficacy and Safety of the Oral Direct Renin Inhibitor Aliskiren. Circulation. 119: 417-425.
- Schousboe A. and Prasantes-Morales H. 1992. Role of taurine in neural cell volume regulation. Can J Physiol Pharmacol. 70: S356-S361.
- Schulz E., Jansen T., Wenzel P., Daiber A., Münzel T. 2008. Nitric oxide, tetrahydrobiopterin, oxidative stress, and endothelial dysfunction in hypertension. Antioxid Redox Signal. 10: 1115-1126.
- Scrogin K.E., Hatton D.C., Chi Y., Luft F.C. 1998. Chronic nitric oxide inhibition with L-NAME: effects on autonomic control of the cardiovascular system. Am J Physiol. 274: R367-R374.
- Sgaragli G., Pavan F. 1972. Effects of amino acid compounds injected into cerebrospinal fluid spaces, on colonic temperature, arterial blood pressure and behaviour of the rat. Neuropharmacology. 11: 45-56.
- Shepherd J.T. and Vanhoutte P.M. 1979. The human cardiovascular system, facts and concepts. pp. 1-351. New York: Raven Press.
- Shesely E.G, Maeda N, Kim H.S., Desai K.M., Krege J.H., Laubach V.E., Sherman P.A., Sessa W.C., Smithies O. 1996. Elevated blood pressures in mice lacking endothelial nitric oxide synthase. Proc Natl Acad Sci. U S A. 93: 13176-13181.
- Shinde U.A., Desai K.M., Yu C., Gopalakrishnan V. 2005. Nitric oxide synthase inhibition exaggerates the hypotensive response to ghrelin: role of calcium-activated potassium channels. J Hypertens. 23: 779-784.
- Slamowitz L.A., Gabbai F.B., Khang S.J., Satriano J., Thareau S., Deng A. et al. 2004. Protein intake regulates the vasodilatory function of the kidney and NMDA receptor expression. Am J Physiol Regulatory Integrative Comp Physiol. 287: R1184-R1189.

- Snell K. 1984. Enzymes in serine metabolism in normal, developing and neoplastic rat tissues. Adv Enzyme Regul. 22: 325-400.
- Snell K. 1986. The duality of pathways for serine biosynthasis is a fallacy. Trends Biochem Sci. 11: 241-243.
- Snell K., Natsumeda Y. and Weber G. 1987. The modulation of serine metabolism in hepatoma 3924A during different phages of cellular proliferation in cell culture. Biochem J. 245: 609-612.
- Sokolovsky M. 1995. Endothelin receptor subtypes and their role in transmembrane signaling mechanisms. Pharmacology & Therapeutics. 68: 435-471.
- Shepherd J.T. and Vanhoutte P.M. 1981. George E. Brown memorial lecture. Local modulation of adrenergic neurotransmission. Circulation. 64: 655-666.
- Solmon S.D., Anavekar N.A. 2005. A brief overview of inhibition of the renin-angiotensin system: Emphasis on blockade of the angiotensin II type-1 receptor. Med Cardiol.
 9: 1-11.
- Spannhake E.W. 1978. Pulmonary and systemic vasodilator effects of the newly discovered prostaglandin, PGI2. Appl Physiol. 45: 408-413.
- Stein W.H., Moore S., Stam G. Chou C.Y. and Bergmann M. 1942. Aromatic sulphonic acids as reagent for amino acids;the preparation of L-serine,L-alanine, Lphenylalanine, L-leucine from protein hydroxylates. J Bio Chem. 143: 121-129.
- Surtees R., Bowron A. and Leonard J. 1997. Cerebrospinal fluid and plasma total homocysteine and related metabolites in children with cystalothione betasynthase deficiency: the effect of treatment. Pediatr Res. 42: 577-582.

- Sveda A.F., Fernstrom J.D. and Wurtmanr J. 1979. Tyrosine administration reduces blood pressure and enhances brain norepinephrine release in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Proc Nad Acad Sci. USA 76: 3511-3514.
- Takagi T., Naruse S., Shionoya S. 1988. Postprandial celiac and superior mesenteric blood flow in conscious dogs. Am J Physiol. 255: G522-G528.
- Takahashi N. and Smithies O. 2004. Human genetics, animal models and computer simulations for studying hypertension. Trends Genet. 20: 136-145.
- Timmermans P.B., Wong P.C., Chiu A.T., Herblin W.F., Benfield P., Carini D.J., Lee R.J.,Wexler R.R., Saye J.A., Smith R.D. 1993. Angiotensin II receptors and AngiotensinII receptor antagonists. Pharmacol. Rev. 45: 205-251.
- Tissot A.C., Maurer P., Nussberger J., Sabat R., Pfister T., Ignatenko S., Volk H.D., Stocker H., Müller P., Jennings G.T., Wagner F., Bachmann M.F. 2008. Effect of immunisation against angiotensin II with CYT006-AngQb on ambulatory blood pressure: a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled phase IIa study. The Lancet. 371: 821-827.
- Tohgi H., Konno S., Tamura K., Kimura B. and Kawano K. 1992. Effects of low-to-high doses of aspirin on platelet aggregability and metabolites of thromboxane A2 and prostacyclin. Stroke. 23: 1400-1403.
- Tsutsui M., Shimokawa H., Morishita T., Nakashima Y., Yanagihara N. 2006. Development of Genetically Engineered Mice Lacking All Three Nitric Oxide Synthases. Journal of Pharmacological Sciences. 102: 147-154.

- Tyurina Y.Y., Shvedova A.A., Kawai K., Tyurin V.A. Kommineni C., Quinn P.J., Schor N.F., Fabisiak J.P. and Kagan V.E. 2000. Phospholipid signaling in apoptosis: peroxidation and externalization of phosphadylserine. Toxicology. 148: 93-101.
- Ulvi B. 2005. Reactive Oxygen Species, Nitric Oxide and Hypertensive Endothelial Dysfunction. Current Hypertension Reviews 1: 201-215.
- Utsunomiya T, Krausz MM, Kobayashi M, Shepro D, Hechtman HB. 1982. Myocardial protection with prostacyclin after lethal endotoxemia. Surgery. 92: 101-108.
- Vallance P., Leone A., Calver A., Collier J., Moncada S. 1992. "Endogenous dimethylarginine as an inhibitor of nitric oxide synthesis". J. Cardiovasc. Pharmacol 20: S60–S62.
- van Guldener C. and Stehouwer C.D. 2001. Homocysteine-lowering treatment: an overview. Expert Opin Pharmacothera. 2: 1449-1460.
- van Oosterhout M.F.M., Willigers H.M.M., Reneman R.S., Prinzen F.W. 1995. Fluorescent microspheres to measure organ perfusion: validation of a simplified sample processing technique. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 269: H725-H733.
- Vander A.J. 1995. Renal physiology. 5th edition, New York: Mc Graw-Hill.
- Vane J.R., Anggard E.E., Botting R.M. 1990. Regulatory functions of the vascular endothelium. N Engl J Med. 323: 27-36.
- Vanhoutte P.M., Rubanyi G.M., Miller V.M. and Houston D.S. 1986. Modulation of vascular smooth muscle contraction by the endothelium. Annu Rev Physiol. 48: 307-320.

- Vasdev S., Whalen M., Ford C.A., Longerich L., Prabhakaran V., Parai S. 1995. Ethanoland threonine-induced hypertension in rats: a common mechanism. Can J Cardiol. 11: 807-815.
- Verhoef P., Steenge G.R., Boelsma E., van Vliet T., Olthof M.R., Katan M.B. 2004. Dietary serine and cystine attenuate the homocysteine-raising effect of dietary methionine: a randomized crossover trial in humans. Am J Clin Nutr. 80: 674-679.
- Vidal F., Colome C., Martinez G.J., Badimon L. 1998. Atherogenic concentrations of native low density lipoproteins down regulate nitric oxide synthase mRNA and protein levels in endothelial cells. Eur J Biochem. 252: 378-384.
- Vijay K.K. and Das U.N. 1993. Are free radicals involved in the pathobiology of human essential hypertension? Free Rad Res Comms. 19: 59-66.
- Virdis A., Ghiadoni L., Versari D., Giannarelli C., Salvetti A., Taddei S. 2008. Endothelial function assessment in complicated hypertension. Curr Pharm Des. 14: 1761-1770.
- Wang R. 2002. Two's company, three's a crowd: can H₂S be the third endogenous gaseous transmitter? FASEB J. 16: 1792-1798.
- Waziri R., Wilcox J., Sherman A.D., Mott J. 1984. Serine metabolism and psychosis. Psychiatry Res. 12: 121-136.
- Waziri R., Wilson R., Sherman A.D. 1983. Plasma serine to cysteine ratio as a biological marker for psychosis. Br J Psychiatry. 143: 69-73.
- Weber P., Held E., Uhlich E. and Eigler JOC. 1975. Reaction constants of renin in juxtaglomerular apparatus and plasma renin activity after renal ischemia and hemorrhage. Kidney International. 7: 331-341.

- Wheeler M., Stachlewitz R.F., Yamashina S., Ikejima K., Morrow A.L., Thurman R.G. 2000. Glycine-gated chloride channels in neutrophils attenuate calcium influx and superoxide production. FASEB J. 14: 476-484.
- Wolf W.A. and Kaoehnd M. 1984. Effects of L-tryptophan on blood pressure in normotensive and hypertensive rats. Pharmacol Exp Ther. 230: 324-329.
- Wullner U., Seyfried J., Groscruth P., Beinroth S., Winter S., Gleichmann M., Heneka M., Loschmann P., Schulz J.B., Weller M. and Klockgether T. 1999. Glutathione depletion and neuronal cell death: the role of reactive oxygen intermediates and mitochondrial function. Brain Res. 826: 53-62.
- Xue H.H., Fujie M., Sakaguchi T., Oda T., Ogawa H., Kneer N.M., Lardy H.A., and Ichiyama A. 1999. Flux of L-serine metabolism in rat liver. The predominant contribution of serinedehydratase. J Biol Chem. 274: 16020-16027.
- Xue H.H., Sakaguchi T., Fujie M., Oda T., Ogawa H. and Ichiyama A. 1999. Flux of the Lserine metabolism in rabbit, human, and dog livers. Substantial contributations of both mitochondrial and peroxisomal serine: pyruvate/alanine:glyoxylate aminotransferase. J Biol Chem. 274: 16028-16033.
- Yamori Y. 1971. Parabiotic effect on blood pressure in spontaneously hypertensive rats. Japanese Circulation Journal. 35: 821-827.
- Yanagisawa M, Kurihara H, Kimura S, Tomobe Y, Kobayashi M, Mitsui Y, Yazaki Y, Goto K& Masaki T. 1988. A novel potent vasoconstrictor peptide produced by vascular endothelial cells. Nature. 332: 411 415.

- Yang C.R. and Svensson K.A. 2008. Allosteric modulation of NMDA receptor via elevation of brain glycine and D-serine: the therapeutic potentials for schizophrenia. Pharmacol. Ther. 120: 317-332.
- Yang G., Wu L., Jiang B., Yang W., Qi J., Cao K., Meng Q., Mustafa A.K., Mu W., Zhang S., Snyder S.H., Wang R. 2008. H₂S as a physiologic vasorelaxant: hypertension in mice with deletion of cystathionine gamma-lyase. Science. 322: 587-590.
- Yang X.P., Liu Y.H., Shesely E.G., Bulagannawar M., Liu F., and Carretero O.A. 1999.
 Endothelial nitric oxide gene knockout mice. Cardiac phenotypes and the effect of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor on myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury.
 Hypertension 34: 24-30.
- Yoon Y., Song U., Hong S.H. and Kim J.Q. 2000. Plasma nitric oxide concentration and nitric oxide synthase gene polymorphism in coronary artery disease. Clinc Chem. 46: 1626-1630.
- Yuan S.Y. 2006. New insights into eNOS signaling in microvascular permeability. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 291: H1029-H1031.
- Yukio Y. and Kozo O. 1973. Spontaneous hypertension in rats versus essential hypertension in man. Singapore Medical Journal. 14: 393-394.
- Zanchi A., Schaad N.C., Osterheld M.C., Grouzmann E., Nussberger J., Brunner H.R., and Waeber B. 1995. Effects of chronic NO synthase inhibition in rats on reninangiotensin system and sympathetic nervous system. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 268: H2267-H2273.